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¢ rclinical work ‘in the laboratory, so to speak, in: the latter. part of the

program, I would suspect. that. in the; typical hospital school that the

~. work in classroom would: probably amount to about a third to a half of

the time. This isia shotgun guess. ~ . AP \
Mr. SkusrTz. Is that in the classroom ? RTTE T

. Mr. Brar. Yes, sir. The class ipvolvqs, of course, in our instance full-

time registration in the college with which we are associated during the

¢ freshman; year, During the second year there is a heavy emphasis of

didactic work on the nursing subjects, specifically. Andz even during

- the clinical periods there are so-called ward classrooms which are very
small, seminars, ,

_Mr. Skusrrz, What I am getting at is this: Nurses spend a part of
their time, about a third of their time in the classroom and the other
two-thirds of the time working in the hospital. Is this correct? .

Mr. Bratr, Yes, Under the supervision of the clinical instructor, who
is a full-time member of the nursing school faculty. ; :

Mr. Skusrrz. All right. Now—doeg the student pay tuition?

Mr. Bram. A student pays tuition, yes. In our instance the tuition
amounts to a total of about 2,700, I think, $2,700 or $2,800. This is

Mr. Skusrtz. A year? = . L EE N

Mr. Brair. This'is a total of all fees for 3 years. This includes tui-
tion, fees, books, and uniforms. s s »

Mr. Skusrrz, Does it include dormitory facilities?. ,

Mr. Bratr. Yes. This is the total cash payment made by the student ?

Mr. Skusrrz. It runs about $900 a year, then, correct ?

Mr. Bratr. This would be the average, yes.

Mr. Skusitz. Now, when they are workng on the floor, do they draw
any salary for doing this sort of thing ? :

Mr. Brair. No, sir. This is a part of the program and this is viewed
as a part of their educational experience becatse We recognize that as
the student is giving this care under the supervision of the clinical
instructor, nevertheless, it does have value and we credit this to the
budget of the school of nursing. ,

Mr. Skusrrz. And the students that work on the floor under super-
vision, they relieve the head nurse of a lot of her duties, is this not
correct ?

Mr. Brar. I would not say they relieve the head nurses, no. They
do care for patients under the supervision of the clinical instructor
and to the extent that this service is rendered, it reduces

Mr. Sxusrrz. If you did not have student nurses you would have to
hire registered nurses to do the same job. Is this correct

Mr. Brar. Yes, sir; this is true, and this is why we have made a—
we have included this in the arithmetic in our reports on the school.

- Now, the National League in its acereditation rogram, frowns on
this. So, as of now, the reports going to the schoordo not include this,
but they take a rather dubious view of this kind of arithmetic. They
seem to think that this means that we are exploiting the students,
I guess, or that we are using her for nursing service rather than for
nursing education, We, feel in this relationship the nursing service
that is provided is sort of an accidental consequence of her learning
and we do not want to ignore this in, the economics of  the 'school
operation. : T
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Mr. Sgusrrz. When I was in the hospital, about the only person I
saw were the student aides. I seldom saw the head nurse.

Mr. Bramr. I was saying the value which they were rendering as
they ‘were being supervised by the clinical instructor is a byproduct,
T should say. : S

Mr. Sxusrrz. Our chairman asked about the instructors. Don’t the
doctors act as instructors? : : o

Mr. Brair. I suspect that this will vary from school to school. In
. our school, and I think in many, in relative terms——

i

Mr. Sxuprrz. Your school is an exception to the rule, is this not
Mr. Bramx. Naturally, T do not want to be so immodest as to—
Mr. Sguerrz. In the average nursing school, who does the

instructing ? i :

Mr. Bram. T think the fact is, sir, that the overwhelming amount
of instruction is by the nurse faculty. I think that the physicians will
give instruction on specific disease entities, perhaps will talk about
the treatment and perhaps certain medical procedures, but overwhelm-
in %lly, the instruction is by the nurse faculty.
 Rfr. Sxusrrz. The nurse faculty, as our chairman brought out, not

~only teaches but also serves in the hospital, is this correct?

Mr. Brar. Well, now, these may be two different kinds of faculty,
but as they serve in the hospital and clinical instructors, they are mn
a teaching role. They are not rendering service themselves. While
the student, as she renders service, as she learns in the process of
caring for a patient, and as a byproduct of this, provides patient care.
This is not the case with the clinical instructor. The clinical instructor
does not care for the patient but is instructing and supervising the
student as she does, may do so. :

Mr. Sxusrrz. How many instructors do you have in your school ?

My Bramr. Well, the total faculty would approximate——

Mr. Sgusrrz. T am talking about your regular faculty.

Mr. Brar. We would have close to 30 nurses on our faculty. of
these there is, of course, the director, a couple of assistant directors,
then there are the ones who head up the four major areas of medicine—
surgery, obstetrics, pediatrics, and psychiatry—and then, there are
Ehose that are assistants and/or clinical instructors. I think that would
be it. : '

Mr. Sxusrrz. Do they draw additional pay for acting as instructors

in the school ¢ ' ‘

Myr. Bratr. No. This is what they are employed as and what they
are paid for. Our school of nursing, in our charter of organization,
might look like a department of the hospital, but actually, it is' con-
ducted as a separate, what our nurse triends like to ‘call as a single-
purpose agency, and its function is to provide nursing education to
these student nurses.

Mr. Sxusrrz. Is your school separate from the hospital, a separate
building ? ‘ ‘ :

Mr. Brair. Yes, sir. It is connected by a tunnel for the students’
convenience but itis a separate building.

My, Sxurrz. Do you have patients in this area?

Mr. Brair. No, sir.
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Mr. SkusrTz. You said it costs about $40,000 to educate a student;
is that correct ? bl L :
r. Bramr. No. I may have created g misimpression. I said the
- nursing education plan, the facilities, the building, the equipment,
the total value of this divided by our number of graduates would
mean that the facilities would amount to about $40,000 per graduate.
Mr. Skupitz. The cost of construction equipment, faculty—
everything? - H ’
Mr. BLar., Yes, :
r. SkuBItz. How many years are you taking to depreciate this
building? ' :
- Mr. Bram, Fifty. :
Mr. Skusrrz. T think that is all at this moment, Mr. Chairman,
. Mr. Bram. T would like just to offer one final comment. 1 senge
from previous witness that our testimony has largely complemented
each other. I thought as T listened to i there was ‘an emphasis on
preparation of educators and administrators and certainly this ig
Important. The testimony that T have attempted to present has put
its.emphasis on the preparation of nurses to care for patients. I think -
that as we have attempted to say, this is an Immediately urgent thing.
The urgency we have attempted to emphagize by indicating a desir-
ability of an earlier effective date and the employment of all of our
facilities, and the one major point of difference in the testimony of
the two witnesses has been on this matter of standards for accredita-
tion, and it is our feeling that it is imperative that if this job is going
to be done at all, we have g0t to use all of these facilities, and since the
graduates take the Same examination, the public is well protected
against any Incompetence in this Way, we would urge this part of our
recommendation especially,

Mr. Roerrs. Thank you very much. I noted Your difference in
testimony on the accrediting and T might say T have had some interest
in this problem and plan to continue it because I think it is very im-
portant, proper accreditation. Also T am pleased to note the presence
of Mr. Lacey Sharp, the very capable cqlleagug of Mr. Williamson,

cause you cannot get students enrolled in the schools? Are you having
any trouble ge‘t'ting students ? ;

Mr. Bram. T think that the reasons why schools close certainly in-
clude this to some extent. The fact is that there have been a variety of
problems that face the Sponsor of a hospital schoo] of nursing. One, as

as been implied by both mine and the preceding witness’ testimony, is
the difficulty of acquiring faculty, :

Mr. Skusrrz, Mr, Blair, let’s get away from your school, Let us talk
about, the average. How many of the 74 hospitals may be closing be-
cause girls are not enrolling in the courses ?

v

Mr. Bratr. I do not believe that this is a major factor, sir. T think
the major reasons are problems of recruitment of faculty, problems of
finance, problems of frustration, I think, in connection with some of

the requirements for accreditation.
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Mr. Skusrrz. My only thought is that you charge $900 a year tui-
tion. A girl i%oes t classes a third of the day, carry bed pans, fix beds
and take guff from patients the rest of the day—maybe this would dis-
courage a lot of girls froin becoming nurses. ' : :

Mr. Bramr. The nature of the curriculum, both didactic and clinical,
has changed much over the years. I think that now and then we:see
~ references to an activity program of students that actually harks back
to the early part of this century, and I believe that this is not charac-
teristic of the average program as you are trying to depict it.

Mr. Sxuerrz.’ Thank you. - SR

Mr. Rocers. Thank you very much. We appreciate your coming.

Mr. Bratr. Thank you. :

Mr. Rocers. Our next witness is Miss L. Ann Conley, who is presi-
dent of the National League for Nursing. The House is in session, but
the committee will try to continue until the bells ring. So, we are de-
lighted to have you here and the committee would be pleased to receive
your testimony. : :

STATEMENT OF L. ANN CONLEY, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL LEAGUE
TFoR NURSING; ACCOMPANIED BY DR. MARGARET HARTY, DIREC-
"TOR OF NURSING EDUCATION ! g

Miss Conrey. Thank you very ‘much., Weé will try to be as brief and
as efficient as we possibly can. L ‘
T am also professor at Wayne State University, College of Nursing,
in Detroit. I am pleased t0 testify today for H.R. 15757, the Health
Manpower Act of 1968, on behalf of the National League for Nursing.
1 have with me Dr. Margaret Harty, who is an NLN ‘staff member.
She is director of Nursing Education for the NLN. ‘

Mr. Rocers. Weare delighted to have you, t00, Dr. Harty.

Miss Conrey. Our organization favors the bill. The National League
for Nursing is a nonprofit voluntary organization founded in 1952 to
foster the development and improvement of nursing education an
nursing service. Its varied membership—nurses, allied health workers,
private citizens, health agencies, and the schools of nursing them-
selves—works together to promote quality patient care. A fuller de-
scription of NLN is appended to this statement for the record
(exhibit T).

“We are directly concerned with the goals set forth in the 1968 act
and heartily endorse the intent to guarantee health, safety, and good
medical care to all Americans. =~ .

‘We suppoit, in particular, title 1T of the act, nurse training. We

oint specifically to several provisions not included in the Nurse Train-
ing Act of 1964. P : ' '

We favor, first, the extension of grantsto institutions or agencies to
help plan or develop nursing education programs (sec. 211).

We favor, second, the inclusion of all three types of nursing schools
(associate degree and baccalaureate in addition to diploma) under the
institutional grants’ (sec. 211). Our only concern hiere is that the new
grant formula not penalize those diploma schools of nursing in which
enrollments are decreasing. This is happening in ‘some 3-year schools
as well as in those which are shortening their programs and thus have
fewer students to count. During the last academic year, however—as
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* Mr. Blair has so well put before you already—72 percent of the gradu-
ating nurses were from diploma schools."We have these figures in
- our exhibit IT. : '

~ Despite decreasing enrollments; accredited diploma schools' will
need continuing assistance for some time to come to make their needed
contribution to the nurse supply.

We favor, third, the removal of the statutory ceiling on formula,
grants, special project improvement grants (sec. 211), and nurse
teacher traineeships (sec. 221), and the increase in maximum annual
loans to students, together with the more liberal provisions for the can-
cellation of those loans (sec. 222). If there should be need to limit funds

~appropriated for loans in this year of tightening budgets, we urge that
priority be given to graduate students in order to insure the leadership
essential for the best education and utilization of the current and future
nurse supply. : :
Yy organization must, however, respectfully object to the insertion
of the phrase “or by a State agency,” in Part I “Definition of Accredi-
tation,” section 231. We raise our objection for two reasons:

First, the specific meaning of “State agency” is unclear and could
conceivably refer either to a State board of education, State board of
nursing, or some other State agency. :

Second, standards set, by such State agencies as boards of nursing

- vary widely from State to ¢ tate; these standards are, il any case, aimed
at minimum acceptable achievement rather than at excellence in educa-
~ tional preparation. ' , : i

In raising this objection, Mr. Chairman, T am speaking particularly
for the 1,043 schools of nursing included in the membership of the
National Teague for N ursing. 1 am-alsoendorsing the testimony of
the American Nurses Association in its supportiof national accredita-
tion as the basis on which g nursing  edvcation program should be
declared eligible to receive Federal funds under the Health Manpower
Act of 1968, ‘ R IRR L L e ;

These 1,048 schools representing every constituericy in the United
States have joined together voluntarily through the mechanism of the
National League for N ursing to improve nursing ‘education so that
patient care services will reflect the best that nursing ecan provide. In
so doing, they conduct a continuing program to improve nursing educa-
tion across the country—to help schools of nursing meet and maintain
high standards. , : AL

The nursing school members of our organization participate in
voluntary accreditation through the league as one means of improving
their own education programs and, at the same time, stimulating all
schools to similar self-improvement efforts. ' f]

Their belief in accreditation is not limited to nursing education.
They are applying what the former executive director of the National
Commission on K(zcreditinig,‘ William K, Selden, has deseribed as
society’s call “for imagination and enlightened initiative in the estab-
lishment and enforcement of academic standards .- a7

In doing so, nursing schools assume résponsibil ity forself-evaluation
and voluntarily submit themselves to judgment by theip peers. Stand-
ards of educational excellence are developed ' and maintained in this

1 Selden, William K., “Acereditation—The Struggle Oyer Standards tn Higher Bducation.”
New York : Harper & Row, 1960, p. 92; [ N AR AP VTR T .
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way by most professions which deal with human life and welfare—
medicine, dentistry, for example, as well as nursing.

Voluntary national accreditation, then, My. Chairman, is nursing
education’s response to its own challenge—to provide the best possible
nursing education in this country, aimin ultimately only at high
quality in patient care. We feel certain.ﬁmt the intent behind the
present bill is the same. We believe that the purposes of the proposed
legislation can best be accomplished by making Tederal funds avail-
able to those schools which are already meeting, or show promise of
meeting, standards of excellence they, themselves, have determined to
be reasonable and universally attainable., ,

These are the schools which qualify for full accreditation or for
reasonable assurance of accreditation within the framework of the
National League for Nursing. These are the schools which have the
greatest potential to expand their enrollment and reduce attrition rates.
These are the schools which can prepare the types of nurses you would
want to care for your families and yourselves. e :

The National League for Nursing is recognized officially as the
national accrediting agency for nursing education by the National
Coommission on Accrediting for bachelors and masters .degree pro-
grams in nursing and as an auxiliary acerediting association at the

associate degree level. The Office of Education and the American
Nurses Association, the professional organization of registered nurses,
officially recognize the National League for Nursing as the national
accrediting agency for all nursing education programs. . This recog-
nition comes to the league as the administrator and coordinator o

nursing education accreditation on behalf of all schools of nursing.

Nursing schools—both members and nonmembers of NLN—have
rallied to this voluntary system of accreditation. Approximately 61

ercent of the 1,269 programspreparing registered nurses Now have
national accreditation. The figures are inoluded in exhibits I1 and IT1.

‘Another 12 percent have reasonable assurance of accreditation,
assuring their eligibility for Federal funds, and indicating that their
standards are such that they will soon be ready to seek full accredita-
tion (exhibit No. V). e ; :

Turther evidence of nursing education’s respect for peer evaluation
is that the majority of masters degree programs in nursing make grad-
uation from an NLN-accredited baccalaureate program a prerequisite
for acceptance of students. R A

At the last count, of the 265 nurse faculty with doctoral degrees
employed by colleges and universities, 221 were in accredited programs
(exhibit No. V). G ; b

In hospital-based diploma. schools, 1,539 of the 1,753 faculty with
masters degrees were in accredited programs (exhibit No. V). This is
because the best qualified faculty ususally seek positions in schools
whose academic standards and whose student bodies will make the
best. use of their knowledge and abilities as teachers. .

In these days of rapid growth. in higher, education, students are
aware that they should seek the best possible education for whatever

field they choose. They know that accreditation means high standards.
For this reason, accredited programs in nursing find it easier to attract
qualified students who will reap the most benefits from their education,
as already stated by Dr. Cohelan. Right now, NLN accredited pro-




T
199

grams enroll 75 percent of al] the students in schools preparing reg-
1stered nurses (exhibit No. IT). : e '

raduates of Tationally accredited nursing programs show better
results on their State licensure examinations than those from non-
accredited programs, During the past 5 years, the proportion of fail-
ures for graduates of nonaccredited programs was approximately twice
that for graduates of accredited programs (exhibit No. VI).

The State licensure examination, which is the same across the coun-
try, must be passed before a nursing graduate has the legal right to
practice as a registered nurse. :

Nursing schools were quick to respond to the challenge of the Nurse
Training Act of 1964, with its provisions that Federal funds should
be made available to nationally accredited schools or to schools with :
reasonable assurance of meeting the criteria for natio’nal‘accre'diﬁ‘ation.,
Reasonable assurance is the method by Which schools with the po-.
tential for developing quality nursing programs can become-eligible
- for funds to help them attain the high standards required for full

accreditation, Through NL.N » schools set in motion: new: procedures

for granting reasonable assurance of accreditation to programs which

which applied, were granted reasonable assurance by NLN. Of these
253, 104 are now fully aceredited by the NLN, and a further 41 have
applied for national accreditation (exhibit No, IV). It 1 may make
an aside, I think the time involved in this makes this achievement
phenomenal, :
his same flexibility guides the league in its reactions to the many

factors affecting both education and nursing today. Under g recent
arrangement, the Nationa] Commission on Accrediting recognized the -
league “to engage in agreed ‘to eligibility determination brocedures
for Federal funding (of associate degree Programs) in cooperation
with the regional accrediting associations” as'well asto grant, formal
program accreditation to associate-degree Programs seeking specialized
accreditation from NLN. To date, the six programs which have ap-
plied have been declared eligible for Federal funds under alternate
procedures worked out with the regional acerediting associations.’

The testimony which T have ‘given here today, My, Chairman, is
aimed at supporting the belief that through channeling Federal funds’
to schools meeting the criteria for national accredltation, as set by their
beer group, or to schoolg manifesting reasonable assurance of achiey-
ing such standards, the basic aim of Strengthening nursing education
and increasing the numbers of qualified graduates can best be met.
This will mean added brotection for Patients, since they will benefit
from higher standards of nursing care, S e

I have been speaking not only as president of the National League
for Nursing, but as an American citizen—a member of the vast general
Public in whose hands, ultimately; rests the responsibility for patient
care in this geat Nation. On behalf of al] your constituents, including
each individual and agency member of the N ational League for Nurs.
ing, I call upon the ongress to see that funds requested under thig
Health Manpower Act are expended in a way that vwil] guarantee qual-
ity patient care. This can be achieved besgt, by making national accredi-
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tation, or reasonable assurance thereof, the requisite for nursing school
eligibility for Federal funds under title 11, section 231, of H.R. 15757.
Full data and other exhibits substantiating or enlarging upon points
1 have made are appended to this report. 1 respectfully request that
they appear in the record. Also attached is a folder entitled “Nursing
Education Accreditation—A Service of the National League for Nurs-
ing.” I request that this be printed in the record, too.
(Exhibits and booklet referred to follow })

ExHIBIT I

RoLE AND FUNCTIONS OF THE NATIONAL LEAGUE FOR NURSING

The National League for Nursing is a membership organization, formed in
1952, to improve nursing service and nursing education through cooperative ac-
tion by nurses, allied professional persons, other citizens, nursing service agen-
cies, ‘and schools of nursing. It fosters community planning for nursing, the de-
velopment of nursing manpower, and high standards of nursing education and
nursing service. : !

The League has 23,000 individual members and 1,800 agency members: Its in-
dividual members are professional and practical nurses, nursing aides, doctors,
hospital administrators, educators, social workers, therapists, and interested citi-
zens. Its agency members are nursing schools and nursing service agencies.

Coustituent leagues for nursing are organized in most states and localities.

NLN activities are governed by an elected board of directors representing var-
jous facets of nursing service and education, consumers of nursing services, and
constituent leagues for nursing. .

NLN’s annual budget of some $3 million comes from membership dues, fees for
services and publications, and grants.

NURSING PROGRAM

NLN works to improve organized nurging services in hospitals, public health
agencies, nursing homes, and other community‘ageneies. It encourages coordina-
tion of public and voluntary community health services and continuing, nursing
care of patients from hospital to home. It offers consultation, conferences, sur-
veys and studies, and issues publications and reports on a variety of nursing
gervice subjects. NLN nationally accredits community ~public health nursing
services and develops criteria and other tools, for hospitals, nursing. homes, and
other institutions to use in self evaluation. = - R

NLN works to improve nursing education programs in universities and colleges
which lead to bachelors, masters, and doctoral degrees; hospital diploma pro-
grams, junior .college associate degree programs, ‘and practical pursing programs.
It provides consultation, information, and, publications; conducts conferences for
the improvement of curriculums, faculty preparation, student -instruction, and
evaluation. Through the League npursing sehools. develop criteria for self evalua-
tion and national recognition. The League ig the national acerediting agency for
all types of nursing education programs. S BLRE ;

TESTING SERVICES ) )

NLN conduets national testing services for nursing. It construets and: processes
professional and practical nurse licensing examinations, administers. NLN pre-
administration tests for nursing school candidates, and provides achievement

and qualifying tests for nursing students, practicing nurses, and aides.

BESEARCH

NLN annually gathers and publishes statistics on nursing ‘school “admissions,
enrollments, and graduations; makes studies of costs, ‘salaries, ‘policies, and
practices in public health nursing agencies. It undertakes ‘special studies and
demonstration projects to yield data on such matters as the career patterns: of
nurses, administrative practices in nursing, community planning for health serv-
jces, and teaching content and methods. i o
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cedar INFORMATION

NLN is ‘a:clearing houge for information about trends in nursing, personnel
©_ Needs, community nursing services, and schools of nursing. It bublishes a wide
variety of materials about community planning - for nursing, nursing education
obportunities for young people, management anq teaching, anq evaluation of

COOPERATIVE ACTIVITIES

NLN maintaing active liaison with some 60 other national organizations, With
the American Nursey’ Association, it cosponsors a national nurse recruitment
program, a film service, and the Nationa] Student Nurseg’ Association,

EXHIBIT No. 1}-p

ADMISSIONS AND GRADUATIONS FOR BACCALAUREATE PROGRAMS IN NURSING, SEPT, 1 THROUGH AUGUST 31,
1962-63 THROUGH 1966-67, BY ACCREDITATION STATUS

Accredited Not accredited
Academic year — —

Number of Admissions Graduations
programs

Number of
programs

Admissions Graduations

19263
1963-64

y ‘Accredited Not accredited

Academic year i —_—
Number of Enroliments Number of Enrollments
programs programs

tncludes 31 programs with JFeasonable assurance,
Source: National League for Nursing Research and Development,

EXHIBIT No. 11-B

ADMISSIONS AND GRADUATIONS FoR DIPLOMA PROGRAMS IN ;NU’R‘SIN(‘E, SEPT. 1 THROUGH AUG, 31,
1962-63 THROUGH 1966-67, BY ACCREDITATION STATUS

Accredited . Not accrediteq

Number of Admissions Graduations Number of
programs Pprograms

Academic year

Admissions Graduations

95-—-540-68-\14
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N NURSING ON 0CT. 15, 1963-67, BY ACCREDITATION STATUS

ENROLLMENTS FOR DIPLOMA PROGRAMS |

; : : .+ Accredited - Not accredited
Academic year . 4 — - g T ;
Number of Enrollments  Number of  Enroliments
programs PN programs .

le assurance.’
Research and Development.

EXHIBIT NO. 11-C

|ONS FOR ASSOCIATE DEGREE PROGRAMS IN NURS‘I‘NG, SEPT. 1 THROUGH AUG. 31
1962-63 THROUGH 1966-67, BY ACCREDITATION STATUS

1 includes 22 programs with reasonabl
Source: National League for Nursing

ADMISSIONS AND GRADUAT

Not accredited

Accredited
Academic year IS PR EARINRIL N ION e Tt 2o —————

Number of Admissions Graduations Number-of Admissions Graduations

programs programs
5 320 154 100 3,170 1,325
5 154 125 4,214 1,808
6 5,823 2,285
19 !
42 S

ENROLLMENTS FOR ASSOCIATE DEGREE PROGRAMS IN NURSING ON
f 0CT. 15, 1963-67, BY ACCREDITATION STATUS

Not accredited

Accredited
Academic year -
Number of . Envoll Number of  Enroliment
programs programs

1 {ncludes 91 programs with reasonable assurance and 3 programs considered equival
eligibility for Federal funds. "

Source: National League for Nursing Research and Development.

EXHIBIT 'NO. 1-D

ONS, AND ENROLLMENTS IN BACCALAU

ADMISSIONS, GRADUAT! UR
CF PROGRAM AND ACCREDITATION STATUS AS OF JANUARY. 1968,

Number of Enroliments Admissions
Accreditation status programs Oct. - Oct. 15, 1967 Se
967 Aug. 31,1967 Aug. 31,

Accredited - io-oooommmmmnmooT d 151 31,256 11,937
Reasonable assurance. - . - 31 2,66 937
Not accredited. - - -----m---=="-" 39 2,679 1,196

221 36, 599 14,070

tent under the special procedure for

REATE PROGRAMS IN NURSING (R.N.), BY TYPE

Graduations
pt. 1, 1966-Sept. 1,19

9
1967

NS, AND ENROLLMENTS IN ASSOCIA
ON STATUS AS.OF JANUARY 1968

ADMISSIONS, GRADUATIO
OF PROGRAM AND ACCREDITATI

pccredited. . ----onznmn=em=mT=TTTTTTI T 42 4,445 2,731
Reasonable assuranc 94 7,439 3,814
Not accredited .-~ 145 9, 052 4,802
Total . ----oam- 281 20,936 11,347

TE DEGREE PROGRAMS IN NURSING (R.N.), BY TYPE




o
203

ADMISSIONS, GRADUATIONS, AND ENROLLMENTS IN DIPLOMA . PROGRAMS IN‘NURSING (R.N.), BY TYPE OF
PROGRAM AND ACCREDITA]'ION STATUS AS OF JANUARY 1968

~Accredited . ____. .. . : : 577 70,299 27,345 23,059
Reasonable assurance.. SR 22 1,447 560 487 -

Notaccredited___.__ .~ 168 12,667 5,378 g 3,906

T Ut S

Total. oo 767 84,413 33,283 27,452

Source: National League for Nursing Research and Development.

EXHIBIT 111 T ) S
EDUCATIONAL PROGRAMS IN-NURSING, 1967—ASSOCIATE DEGREE, BACCALAUREATE, DIPLOMA, M'ASTERS‘ Mo
DEGREE, BY STATES AND ACCREDITATION STATUS i
Associate degree Baccalaureate " Diploma Masters'degreé
Total Number . - Total - Number.  Tota). Number .. Total Number -

programs accred- "programs  accred- programs  accred- Programs accred- |
i ited ited : ited ited

2 1 2 2 12 11 1 1

0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

4 1 2 2 2 2 1 0

0 0 2 1 4 4 0 0

41 6 16 - 15 16 14 3 3

3 2 3 3 6 6 1 1

1 1 3 2 16 15 1 1

1 0 1 1 4 1 0 0

0 0 3 2 3 3 1 1

16 0 5 3 4 4 1 1

6 0 3 2 14 9 2 1

1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1

3 0 1 1 1 1 0 0

1 1 9 5 55 41 4 4

11 5 6 4 12 12 1 1

2 0 2 1 13 17 1 1

2 0 2 2 16 14 1 0

9 1 4 3 10 8 0 0

1 1 7 5 7 6 1 0

1 0 1 0 5 0 0

Maryland 8 0 3 3 17 14 1 1
Massachus 8 1 6 4 45 38 3 3
Michigan__ 13 1 7 4 20 16 3 2
Minnesota. 3 1 8 6 16 15 - 2 1
Mississip| 10 0 2 1 5 2 0 0
Missouri_ 7 1 7 5 18. 14 3 2
1 0 1 1 4 4 1 1

0 0 3 3 11 10 0 0

1 0 1 1 0 0 0

0 0 2 1 8 3 0 0

6 1 5 2 33 28 1 1

1 0 1 1 1 1 0 0

1 9 24 15 83 50 11 7

0 8 3 22 6 3 2

0 3 1 6 5 0 0

0 7 6 50 42 3 3

0 2 2 8 4 0 0

0 2 2 3 3 1 0

1 11 6 95 71 2 2

1 2 1 8 2 0 0

0 2 2 -5 5 0 0

0 2 1 5 1 0 0

0 3 1 6 5 0 0

1 4 3 12 1 1 0

1 7 6 22 13 2 1

2 1 2 2 3 3 1 1

2 1 1 1 2 2 0 0

5 0 5 3 22 10 0 0

1 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

Washington. 7 1 5 4 7 6 1 1
West Virginia_ ] 1 3 1 8 4 0 0
Wisconsin. .- 1 0 8 3 16 16 2 2
Wyoming...__TTTT T 0 0 1 1 0 0 0 0

‘ M_MM
Total..._._..._....__ 281 42 221 151 767 5771 61 46
Total program figures as of Oct. 15, 1967, 1, 269; Number of accredited schools as of Jan. 1968, 770,

Source: National League for Nursing Research and Development.
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EXHIBIT IV

DATA ON NLN 'REASONABLE ASSURANCE OF ACCREDITATION UNDER N.URSE TRAINING ACT OF 1964

{From'the beginning of the Nurse, Training Act (Public Law 88-581) to Jan. 1, 1968, 314 nursing education programs sought
reasonable assurance of accred:tation from the National League for Nursing; 256 (82 percent) of these received reason-

ableassurance]

Total  Baccal t Associat Diploma
and master's degree

Number of programs which applied for reasonable

ASSUTANCE - - oo ooz ==om==iioo o 314 : 63 146 G100
Number of prog granted ble assurance R 1256 46 1132 78

ber of prog! denied ble assurance .58 17 14 27

Number of programs granted full accredtation following ’ :

initial receipt of reasonable assUTANCe. -.<---c i g : 104 17 36 51
Number of programs for re: bleas heduled .

for accreditation visits in 1968__.,_,._.,...___,___;'. oA 9 25 7
Number of programs denied accreditation after receip 5 . 1 1 i

of reasonable assurane..------------=mmsnmoTTo

1 Includes 3 associate degree programs: considered ‘equivalent under special procedures for determining eligibility fer

Federal funds.
Source: National League for Nursing Departments of A
Programs, and Diploma Programs.

te Degree P B eate and Higher Degree
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EXHIBIT VI
LING STATE BOARD TEST POOL EXAMINATIONS FOR.LICENSURE OF

NUMBER OF GANDIDATES AND PERCENT FAl
REGISTERED NURSES

Accredited Non-accredited
Type of program ————— ———————————
Number of Percent Number of Percent
candidates failures candidates failures
1961-62: ’
3,127 4 664 7
i R V4 6 L7712 21
17,875 12 5,313 23
21,123 1 6,749 21
1962-63
3,325 3 612 11
193 4 1,534 15
20,411 8 6, 504 18
23,929 7 8,650 17
1963-64:
Baccalaureate. .- co--------=m=r=mTTTTTTIITIT 3,696 6 744 19
Associate degre! 144 10 1,133 25
20,118 13 5,950 24
23,958 12 7,827 24
1964-6
4,948 6 587 19
P 15 2,807 21
23,901 11 6,051 21
29,068 10 9, 445 21
1965-66:
Baccalaureate__ . ------------=0oT 4,791 7 521 24
Associate degree..-.---------- 197 21 3,003 24
DiplOMA_ - -« - memmmmm=mmmm=m =TT 20, 268 13 4,242 21
Total . Lcecmmmmnmmmm- L iilcmemnemesan 25,256 12 7,766 2

Source: National League for Nursing Evaluation Service.

EXHIBIT VI

NLN ACCREDITING PRACTICES AND CHARGES FOR ASSOCIATE DEGREE, BACCALAUREATE, AND MASTERS, AND
|PLOMA NURSING PROGRAMS

D
For full accreditation
e

For r ble a of accreditation
Characteristics e — RSN
NLN agency Nonmember NLN agency I bers N ber ag
m S g

S S

Length of visit_._--- 1.day_--- 1day.ocioeemme- 3 days.!

Number of visitors. - 2. 9 dmeiaaaas 2. iuionl e .

Schedule of visits..- 1 visit---- 1 visitoooceiammo- Every 8 ye: or associate  Every 8 years for associate
degree, baccalaureate degree, baccalaureate
and masters. programs, and masters programs,
every 6 years for every 6 years for
diploma. . diploma.

Accreditation $100 plus travel $100 plus travel $50 per day per visitor for ~ $1,500 fee.

charges. and per diem and per diem travel and daily ex-
expense of expense of penses. This is a pro-
visitors. visitors. rated charge to equalize

charges for all geo-
graphic locations.2

1 May be'2 days for associate degree programs.
2 Annual membership dues (associate degree, $235, baccalaureate and masters, ‘and diploma, $575) support all NLN

services, including accreditation.
Source: National League for Nursing.
EXHIBIT VIII-A

NATIONAL-LEAGUE FOR NURSING PROCEDURES———REASONABLE ASSURANCE OF
ACCREDITATION UNDER THE NURSE TRAINING ACT OF 1964

NEW NURSING PROGRAMS

A visit is planned upon receipt of the following material:

1. (@) A statement indicating approval of the educational institution by the
appropriate regional accrediting association or evidence that the institution is
a candidate for regional accreditation; or (b) A statement indicating that the
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“hogpital controlling a diploma program is accredited: by the Joint Commission
on Accreditation of Hospitals, i

2. A statement indieating approval of the establishment. of the new. brogram
in nursing by the State Board of Nursing.

Acceptance by the institution of current criteria used by the National
League. for Nursaingkfor,;aeereditabion‘i burposes and statements of intention to
continue work toward, meeting the . criterig, and seéki‘ng‘acered’itation‘1f0110wing
graduation of the first clags, A : : EhE

" 4. The \ph:ilosophy and purpose of the nursing program. - :

already employed.
. The plan for recruitment and selection of faculty. :

8. The length of program and the credential that will be conferred upon
Successtul completion of the brogram, - :

9. The methods to be used in selection and admission of students,

10. The plan of the proposed curriculuin, i o : :

11. The criteria used in the selection of agencies for elinical experiences for
students, o i i it ‘

- 12, 'The physical facilitieg (cIaSSI-Qom, administrative, housing, if any) ‘cur-

rently.available and to be provided for the nursing unit by the college. :

13. College or school catalog. R, E RN :

- Exmisrr VIII-B i )
NATIONAL LEAGUE FOR NURSING'PROQEDURES———REASONABLE ASSURANCE oF
ACCREDITATION UNDER THE NURSE TRAINING AcT oF 1964

kESTA,BLI,SJH;IfID NURSI“NG‘ PROGRAMS

A visitig planned upon receipt of the following material ;
. statement from the administrative officer of the institution indicating
. acceptance of current criterig used by the National League for Nursing for
accrediting purposes. o S . Sas
2. ‘A statement from ‘the State Board of Nursing evaluating the nursing
program. En : ‘ o

regional acerediting agency; o (b)) A statement indicating that. the hospital
controlling a diploma program is accredited by the Joint Commission on Accredi-
‘tation of Hospitals, ) el : )

Improvement Grant, ) : -
5. A statement Of the philosophy and purpose of the institution and of the

nursing progr'ain, .

1g, promotion, and tenure of faculty.

9. Policies used for’ selection, admission, promotion, and graduation of sty-

10. Current enrollment by class, i

11. Number of admissions to brogram per year for bast five years,

12. Number of graduations from brogram per year for bast five years.
13. Curriculum plan. . - L ;

14. Brief course descriptions, Frria :

15. ‘Deseription of resources and facilities,

16. Methods used to evaluate the pirogram.

i
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~ (Booklet text follows:) -
NURSING EDUCATION A COREDITATION; ' A 'SERVICE ‘OF THE NATIONAL LEAGUE FOR'
v v » ‘ NUESING;« Lo L34 iUl s AAY A
Accreditation has been called a way: of life:in.American .education: Se, too, it
is in nfursingeduea;tionr—accreditation:. by thé National League for Nursing. :
NLN accredits programs of study in nursing offered by senior colléges and uni~
versities, junior and eonmmunity/‘couegeis»,-vhospi’talfs .and independent. sehools; and
vocational and other secondary. schools. NLN's acereditation services are designed-
to.stimulate ‘schools to jmprove their nursing programs and to provide amark of -
recognition for ‘those which meet certain qualitative eriteria. i et

ACCKEDITATION'AS A PUBLIC SERVICE

Accreditation is a public service as well as a service o educational institutions. -

offering programs in nursing, One of its purposes is to provide the public with well:
prepared nurses. 1t serves as an aid, too, to.students, parents, and counselors in

evalunating: schools and in selecting nursing education programs, 1t provides &

yardstick by which both tax funds and voluntary contributions can be channeled . .

into high  guality. education. It assures the community that a .school has a
competent faculty and -administration, that its curriculum, meets the standards:
pursing school faculty themselves know are good and attainable, and that the
educational experience will bea profitable one for the student.

Coinmunity groups of many kinds are concerned about pursing education and
involved in developing new educational resources for nursing. National accredi-
tation makes guidlines to quality in nursing ‘education available to community
planning groups. = et ‘

ACCREDITATION AS A SERVICE TO NURSING SCHOOLS

Nursing schools have ralliéd to national accreditation since the inception of
the program in 1948 % The significance of ‘this support is heightened by the fact
that national accreditation is voluntary—a school seeks NLN accreditation of its’
program of study because of the values acereditation holds for the school. . o

National recognition is one of these. Another is the o«pp0=rtunity a nursing school
faculty, going through the accreditation process, has to participate in its own
evaluation of the ‘school and to plan and execute changes that will improve the
program. As a rule, accredited programs in nursing find it easier to at tract quali-
fied faculty and students than do nonaccredited programs. Their graduates cus-
tomarily score higher on state poard examinations to become licensed to practice .
as nurses than do the graduates of non-accredited programs. Having national

standards to meet often helps a school withstand local pressurés to initiate or
continue questionable educational practices. L
Acceptance of accreditation as an instrument for improvement stems from

the American tradition to excel, to exceed the minimum expected.. State boards
of nursing epprove schools of nursing for the preparation of students qualified
to take the state licensing examination to practice as nurses. The criteria that .
must be met for national accreditation are over and above the requirements for -
legal recognition within a state, and they are established by the schools them-
selves. Accreditation in nursing education also is geared to the nationwide pro-
grams of accrediting in higher education as appropriate., It is specialized ac-
creditation, conducted by nurse educators to evaluate programs of study for the
purpose of ‘maintaining educational standards in nursing. Thus accreditation
benefits to a school are penefits also to the profession in improving the practice
of its members. R L i

1The National League for Nursing is recognized as the national accrediting agency. for
nursing education by : the National Commission on Accrediting—for b: 'chelOrs‘and masters
degree programs in nursing ; the United States Commissioner of Bducation—for all nursing
education programs; the American Nurses’ ‘Association—for all nursing education pro-
grams ; and the National Federation of Licensed Practical Nurses—for: practic,alknursing
programs. '
2The National Nursing Accrediting Service was established in 1948 to unify the se] arate
a;ccreditdt%% activities of several national organizations concerned with accreditation in
hen the National League for Nursing was formed in 1952, the National Nursing
Accrediting 'Service became one of the seven nat onal services, committees, and organizations
which merged to form the new organization. Nursing accrediting activities were then cen-

tered in NLN.
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THE NLN ACCREDITING PROGRAM ..

NLN accredits all types of nursing education brograms—graduate programs
" for professional nurses at the masters degree level, bachelors and associate degree
nursing programs in universities, senior, junior and community colleges, diploma
brograms offered by hospital and independent schools, and practical nursing pro-
{rams. For each, acereditation is based on the principle of evaluation by a peer
group. The-myriad activities involved in evaluation are undertaken by the seg-
ment of the NLN membership and staff active and experienced in the type of pro-
gram under review. )

Masters and. bachelors degree programs are evaluated by faculty m->mbers of
accredited programs in senior colleges and universities, Faculty membvers from
these programs develop and review the NLN criteria used in evaluation, make
acereditation visits to the colleges and universities, and compose the board of
review which makes the decision on a school’s accreditation. Whenever possible,
NLN visits a college or university for nursing accreditation concurrently with
representatives of the regional accrediting associations in higher education who
evaluate the institution as g whole. Seventy-one ber :cent of the baccalaureate
brograms hold NLN acecreditation. !

Diplomatic programs are evaluated by faculty members of accredited pro-
grams in hospitals and independent schools of nursing. Faculty members of ac-
credited diploma programs develop evaluation criteria, visit schools, and com-
Dose the board of review. Sixty-nine per cent of the diploma programs through-
out the country are nationally aceredited. i

Associate degree programs in junior and community colleges, as the newest
facet of nursing education, are one of the most recent groups tq utilize NLN

‘national accreditation. Thus, NLN accreditation of these programs is not yet as
well established as for other types of nursing education. The NLN evaluation
criteria, however, provide guidelines to quality education in nursing that en-
able junior and community colleges to establish sound nursing programs. More
and more are Jjoining the ranks of accredited programs. As with baccalaureate

© programs, school visits: for NLN accreditation are. scheduled when possible,
© with visits of representatives of regional accrediting associations evaluating

'the college as a whole, . i . '

Practical nursing accreditation was initiated by NLN in 1966 and for the
majority of these schools; too, NLN: acereditation is a new and largely future
goal. Criteria: ‘and evaluation procedures have been established, and the first
programs approved. In offering national accreditation to practical nursing, NLN
recognizes these ‘programs as an integral part of nursing education. -

- ACCREDITATION IN ACTION

The experiences of a typical nursing school Allustrate NLN :accreditation
methods and the attention to detail, the communications “musts,” and the judg-
mental faculties exercised throughout the, evaluation of a school and its nursing
program. :

-~ “ First a school applies :for acereditation. After ‘doing so it submits a written
self-evaluation report substantiating the: ways ‘in: which it meets the criteria
which have been established by and for the type of program it offers, The criteria
‘are published by NLN :and: are’ available to all schools: In addition to being
a guide for the preparation of the self-evaluation report, they serve as a yard-

stick by which a’school may pace '\its"_-own improvement effortsandkdete‘rmihe its

« i readiness for acereditation. -

: The self study :through :which a :sehool faculty 'goes .in order to prepare its
‘' report often is' considered -one. of ‘the most valuable: aspects of accreditation.
- Teachers and administrators must look searchingly into the philosophy and pur-
“poses of the program and the ways in: which the brogram is meeting the nursing
needs of the community. They must analyze and: report on the organization and
' sadministration  of the - school; the: qualifications of . faculty, the curriculum
“offerings; policies in effect for:stidents in nursing;’ the ‘resources and- facilities
< ‘used by the school. to educate its:students, and tthe:methods by which the school
i« periodically evaluates itself. - .. VUL e B e ey : :
“1 0 Anvaccreditation visit then ig. 'scheduled at':the‘convenience. of the school. At
' least two i persons always' visit -a.ischool: to ensure balanced:judgment. Visits
may be made by faculty members of the type of brogram under review, by an
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NLN staff member, or both. ‘A college or university may also request a visit from
a generalist from a regional accrediting association when a joint visit with
this group is not possible. ‘ : L R iy
" The purpose of the ‘accrediting visit is to clarify the material in the self-
evaluation report, to elicit additional information that may be needed, and
to serve as a communications bridge between the school and the board of review
which will evaluate its program. At the conclusion of the visit, ‘usually two- to
three days, the visitors’ report is read to the faculty and administration of
the school so that they may be aware in advance of all data to be reviewed by
the board. One further step is taken to assure this. Following the visit, a copy
of the visitors’ report is sent to the administrative head of the school and to
the dean or director of the nursing program for comments and acceptance before
“presentation to the board of review. ‘ ¢ £ i

The board of review which makes the evaluation is composed of nurse edu-
‘cators from accredited programs of the type under review, selected to represent
various types of program control and sections of the country. The board ap-
proves a program for NLN accreditation “for a specified number of years, and
those which are accredited ‘and those which are not are sent a written com-
munication outlining the program’s strengths and weaknesses. An accredited
school may be asked to submit a subsequent report ‘outlining the progress it
has made in meeting recommendations of the board. }

A school may return for evaluation at any meeting of the board of review
or appeal ‘a decision of the board. These procedures, and others in the accred-
iting process, are designed to assure the school’s personnel that every effort
is made to judge its program fairly and on the basis of concrete evidence of
the way in which it meets the criteria. ;

NILN annudlly publishes lists of nationally ‘aceredited programs in nursing
These appear also in N ursing: Outlook, the League’s official ‘magazine, and many
schools tell their cominunities, through their newspapers ‘and other media,
when they have obtained accreditation. : ‘ : e

ACCREDITATION COSTS
The cost of League accreditation services is borne partially by the League
and partially by the schools. Methods of payment vary with type of program.
Tor instance, senior colleges, universities, and hospital and independent schools
are entitled to receive accéreditation services, along: with other NLN services,
for the annual dues: they pay for membership: Junior ‘and community colleges
and practical npursing programs enjoy subsidized  membership :dues, and pay
‘a per diem fee for travel and expenses of acereditation visitors. : ’

Non-member schools pay an over-all fee for accreditation services. -

NLN’s Board of Directors establishes membership dues and accreditation fees
and has voted to move toward uniformity in these for all types of programs.
Specific information about accreditation fees and membership dues should be
obtained directly from NI.N. s ‘ g

NLN SCHOOL IMP’ROVEMENT PROGRAM’

Accreditation is only one phase of a broad program conducted by NLN to
‘help schools of nursing meét and maintain high standards. As a membership
organization to. which both schools. of nursing belong as member agencies and
nursing school faculty belong as individual members, NLN engages in many
school improvement activities. TR R T b i

It offers consultation to schools of nursing to help them with pressing problems.
Revision of the curriculum may be one of these. Helping a new school -of nursing
get underway, assisting in coordination of the facilities of geveral schools for
.educating all'nursing students in a community, or the use of television in teach-
ing may be others. Tducational developments- are as legion in nursing : these
days as they are in other: fields. Any nursing school, accredited or not, may call
on NLN for consultation, advice, and counsel.: i ; ek

Through conferences, meetings, and workshops, through studies of educational
practices and the publication of research findings:and other information materials,
nursing schools'participateuin‘the NLN school improvement program and are
aided by it. NLN provides evaluation services for testing applicants to schools of
‘nursing and for use in’‘determining ‘the jachiévement. of students during their.
school program. League information provides ‘guidance to prospectivelstudents.
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As accreditation is one facet of the NLN ‘school improvement activities, go -
school improvement i3 one facet of the total League brogram. NLN works also:
to improve nursing services, ; R :

} - ON THE RECORD

- "Although NLN accreditation hag widespread acceptance as an instrument of
Improvement in nursing ‘edueation,,NLN seek’s constantly to Substantiate the
effect of itg acereditation efforts, for data such ag__ .

NLN accredited : brograms enro]] 5% of lall the students in. schools
breparing registered nurses.

NLN accredited brograms comprige 609 of all the nursing schools in the

NLN accredited programg attract the best qualified faculty. For instance,
of the 254 nurse educators with doctoral degrees employed by colleges and
universities, 222 are teaching in accredited programsg, In diploma programs
1,331 of the 1,571 faculty with masters degrees are in accrediteq programs,

changes. The essential ingredient of accreditation—decision by a knowledgeable
body of beers—angd the purpose of raccreditation~raising and maintaining high
standards in nursing edueationﬁhowever are unchanging anq unchangeable,

Miss Conrry, T thank you, M. Chairman, and members of the
'subcommittee, for this opportunity to appear before you. If T can
answer any questions, or supply additiona] information, I shall be
happy to do so.

r. Roerrs. Thank you very much, Misg Conley, for a very excellent
Statement setting forth the position of the N ational League for
ursing.

What has eoncerned me is whether it is proper policy for the
Congress to delegate to g private agency the determination’ of where
Federal tax dollars shall 20, and I am not sure on this. If a school is
accredited, we all want high standards—if the school is accredited
they have reached these standards or acceptable standards, Why should
they be the one that continue to get the money? Why should not we
give it to those who are not accredited to really help bring them u
and increase the quality of education where it ‘is really needed? We
do not need to Increase it where you have got accredited schools because
the quality is there, and yet this—do you see what | mean? This denies
funds to the very institutions that, heed it,

Miss Convry, Sir, if just funds would do it T might agree with you.

Mr. Rogrrs, Well, this is all we have to go on, you see, _

Miss Conrpy. Yes. There is the reasonable assurance step here. If
you were to look at the criteria on which reasonable assurance is based
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Mr. Rocers. Yes, 1 understand that, put- T would think an institu-
tutional acereditation ‘might suffice to' qualify for Federal aid to
jmprove specific programs. This is what 1 am concerned about and,
to allow a private agency in effect, is turning over the legislative
authority to say tax dollars will go here or there. ‘

Miss CONLEY. 1 believe that schools are really accrediting each other;
in other words this is peer evaluation. NLN happens to be the organi-
zation in which the schools themselves hold membership. Peer evalua-
tion is a very old custom in this Nation. ‘Accreditation has never been
an official agency function, approval for licensure State by State has.

Mr. Rocers. On an institutional basis, regional.

Miss CONLEY. Yes. nOW frequently. .

Mr. Roaers. Not necessarily a program by program in every instance.

Miss CoNLEY. Frequently, Mr. Chairman, 2 program in nursing
education is not accredited because the institution as 2 whole does not
hold regional accreditation. We only accredit programs in accredited
institutions. ; :

Mr. Rocers. But the point T am making is, as long as it is approved
by, say, & State agency or & regional agency should it then be denied
funds to try to bring 1t up to standards? And would it be better once
it has basic approval as an institution to then allow Federal funds to
at least go in there? They can work for a_ocreditation because every
institution, 1 would think, would want to be accredited. In other
words, what T .am trying to say, should we not really try to help these
schools that are not aceredited, and then we are in effect, denying
them that help by saying you cannot get it until you are accredited, or
you have given us gvery assurance. Well, they cannot give you that
Sssurance until they get some MONEY. They cannot get money, because
we will not do 1t. So, we get cauglit on the horns of a dilemma in some
of these institutions, T think. e

Miss Conrey. May tell you the two criteria for eligibility for

reasonable assurance, sir? T quote:

The college shall have appropriate regioﬁal acere itation or have evidence that
the institution is seeking accreditation. The‘nur‘sin‘g’program shall be approved
by the State board of nursing. :

Mr. ROGERS. Well, then, a State agency could do this. There would

be nio reason why they could not—this is not a very high requirement.

would think a State agency could in éffect. bring this about and allow
funds to go in there. ' U R,

Miss Coxrny, May I ask Dr. Harty to comment on this, please?

Mr. Rocurs. Yes, certainly. .

Dr, Harry. Sir, I think it-would be ideal if every nursing school in
the United States were given a large bloe of money if the intent were
that, on & philosophical base, money in and of itself will result in
excellence or will put one on the rdad toward excellence. The realities
are that there are not enough, moneys to do this, and, therefore, the
element, of priorities immediately enters in. Tn making priorities in
the field of nursin%;' and recognizing that the purpose for these moneys
is to insure that there will be a. quantity type of quality, but also a.
quality type of quantity, it' also becomes essential to make. choices.
When one delegates this task to the National League for Nursing, one
is literally saying to the experts in the field of nursing education, give
us your counsel regarding where this money would be most effective

e
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and where the citizens of the United States would be likely to’ get the
greatest benefits, S AL R RS = i

Mr. Roeers; T ; nderstand the philosophy: behing it and I would
hope every school can: be ‘accredited; I ‘approve of quality education
wherever we can get it. The only thing T am saying is that once 5
school gets the accreditation, the standards are pretty well set there,
So, we ought to then,be‘loo‘king at what we can do to bring up the
standards of thege schools that do not. have it in-order to begin'to get
some quality and quantity which we must have in this Nation. And, if
e encourage these schools by giving support to reach standards, I
think this is fine. But, in effect, ve are denying thig right now. You say
you have got to reach that basically first, =~ . = . - rid

Dr. Harry, Then, one looks gt the point of. reasonable assurance
again. This was the mechanism established ‘so there would be ho bar-
riers, so that it would be a simple process for a school immediately to

Mr. Rogrrs. Mr. Skubitz? '

r. SKUBITZ. T have one or two questions, Tq become accredited,
would your association determine such things as the training and the
number of teachers on the faculty? ‘

hether a high school diploma is to be required for admittance, or
2 years of college ; whether we should have g 2-year course, 3-year
course or 4-year course? ‘Are these the things that You would deter-
mine before you recommend a schoo] ?

Miss Conrey. The organization hag an established accreditation
procedure. This is why; sir, we ‘appended a litte Pamphlet to our

you would be interested in that, sir, even i you were not a Congress-
man. There is a little blue pamphlef, (“Nursing Education Accredita-
tion,” see . 208) that you have three that gives a grat ded] of infor-
mation. Let me Just say, however, that criteria for the evaluation of
. educational brograms in nursing of any kind are developed by the
schools themselves, T happen to have here the “Crriteria for the Evalua-
tion of Educational Programs in N ursing Leading to g Diploma.” Tn
this case the counci] in our organization representing the diploms
schools in thig country themselves developed the criteria by whic they

are measured. Each “of these agency members, ‘each’ hospital schoo]

——
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of nursing which belongs to NLN, has two official representatives on
that council. This might be the director of the hospital and a nurse
faculty mernber. Tt might be two nurse faculty members. Tt might be
a board of trustees member and a nurse faculty member. I would hope
they would always have one of the nurses on the faculty as one of
their representatives.
Mr. Rocers. Excuse me. May I interrupt just a minute? We have a
call. That is the second bell. Could we—I think we had better take a
recess, and if we can get permission, we will sit again at 2 o’clock,
if you could join us at 2. :
Miss Convey. I would be pleased to, gir. Thank you very much.
Mr. Rocers. Thank you. - = 4 ;
The: committee will Stand in recess until 2 oclock. e
(Whereupon, at 12:35 p.m., the hearing was recessed, to reconvene
at 2 p.m., the sime day.)
AFTER RECESS

(The subcommittee reconvened at 2:40 p.m. Hon. Paul G. Rogers
presiding.)

Mr. Rogers. The committee will come to order, please.

We apologize. Just about the time we were ready to start, they had
another vete,so we hepe we will have time now to finish.

Mr. Skubitz, I think you were questioning.

STATEMENT OF 1. ANN CONLEY, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. MARGARET
HARTY—Resumed

Mr. Sgusrrz. I have no more questions.

Mr. Rocrrs. It is my understanding that, the National Commission
on Accrediting prefers an ‘nstitutional accrediting position rather
than a program. Is that basically true? You would not know their
position !

Dr. Harry. They do accredit institutions, sir, yes. They do not
aceredit programs.

Mr. Rocers. 1 believe that—is there anything you might want to
add? I think you were explaining to Mr. Skubitz but you have given
him the answer.

Miss CoNLEY. You asked me a question. I did not have an adequate
answer for it. I was glad to have a little time to think.

1 went back into history 2 little bit in my thinking. At one time I
took, as many people have, a course in the history of higher education
in this country. I do not remember the exact date, but 1 think it was
during the early 1800%s when we did not have in this country the
development of graduate programs. At that time, if you remember,
graduates of medicine used to go to Germany for postgraduate educa-
tion in medicine before we had anything here in graduate education.
The same was true for engineering and other professions, particularly
in the science field. ]

At that time medical schools were in @ chaotic state, and universi-
ties, particularly in Germany, Wwere asking the U.S. Govern-
ment to say whether 2 graduate of this medical school should be
admitted because we had many very, very poor medical schools. At
that time the Federal Government made the decision that it could

e




215

hot go into the business of deciding ‘quality of education, and it turned
to the schools of medicine and other schools to set standards by peer
groups. This wag the’beginnin-g of the listing by the Federal Govern-
ment of colleges and universities,

That list still comes out. annually. So, if we are looking for a prece-
dent for the Federal Government turning to professional groups that
ask their peers to set standards, we can 20 way back to the early 1800,

Mr. Rocers. I was not S0 much concerned with precedents. I realize
there is ample precedent. What I wag Suggesting is whether this should
be reviewed, not that you would not still allow g group to set standards
and try to Improve your standards.

Miss CoNrey. Yes, "

. Mr. Rogrrs. But simply not allow that group the determination as
to whether Federal funds would or would not g0 to an institution. In
‘other words, maybe we ought to give, as T was just saying, support
- money to those who have not met certain standards to bring them up
to standards. This is the point I wag making. I realize there are
brecedents. '

Miss Conrry. May I refer, however, to section 805, under the Proj-
ect Grants section ? There is provision there for projects to get schools
of nursin ready to apply for. accreditation and provide the moneys
required. Project proposals could £0 1n there for that purpose;

Mr. Rocers. Yes, Well— and if this is so, I do not, know that there

believe section 805 takes care of this,

Mr. Rocers. It perhaps could do that, ;

Mr. Skusrmrz. T would like to ask one question. Who -accredits
medical schools ? Fid o '

Miss CoNLey. The Interesting thing, sir, ig this, that no medica]
school or dental school could exist unless it wag aceredited.

This has been developmental in these two older areas of professional -
education in this country. If a new dental or new medical school is to
start, the first thing that the institution does is to turn to the, profes-
sional peer group - for approval to start, rather than 2o first to the
licensing boards in the State, as a new nursing schiool does, ,

r. SkuBitz. Who accredits the medica) school in Kansas or
Missouri? What national organization sets up the standards?
Miss ConLey. The American Association of Medical Colleges, sir.
‘Mr. SkuBrrz. Isthat right? _

Miss Conrry. Yes, So you see, nursing is unique, and I propose to
you that what the nurse ‘does for and with and to the patient is as
critical as what dentists or physicians do. We are a vital ‘group for
the patient and, sir, I do not have to convince you of that, You told
us aﬁ about.that in your own case. ; : ey .

‘Mr. Rocrrs. Thank You very much, Your testimony has been most )
helpful. : ‘ '

B}[)iss CoNLey. Thank you very much, sir, Solag e
~ Mr. Rogers. Our next witness is Mr. Charles W. Bliven, executive
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secretary of the American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy, and
he will be accompanied by Dr. Warren E. Weaver, the president of the
association. : gt Popfs o SR

STATEMENTS OF CHARLES W. BLIVEN, EXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
AMERICAN AS SOCIATION OF COLLEGES OF PHARMACY; AND
DR. WARREN E. WEAVER, PRESIDENT ‘ ‘ o
Mr. Rocers. Welcome to the committee, gentlemen. We are pleased
to have you, and we apologize for keeping you waiting so long this
afternoon. L B '
Mr. Buiven. We appreciate the opportunity to appear before you
this afternoon, Mr. Chairman, & 70 Gt et e
My name is Charles W-. Bliven, and, as yow have indicated, with me
is Dr. Warren E. Weaver, dean -of the: School of Pharmacy: at the
Medical College'dffVirginia, and president of our agsociation. =i
T am executive secretary of the American Association of Colleges of
Pharmacy, and 1 present, the statement in this capacity. Before as
suming this office more than 6 years 220, T served for 14 years as dean
of a school of pharmacy: = ° = . R o ;e
T appear before you in behalf of the membership of the ‘American::
Association of Colleges of Pharmacy, which consists' of T4 schools
and colleges of pharmacy, and we have approximately 1,460 teachers
engaged 1n instruction and some 14,100 undergraduate rand 2,000
graduate students enrolled in our schools. And I might add that all
of our T4 schools, members of ‘our association, are aceredited. -~ -
The curriculum leading to the undergraduate professional degree
has required & minimum of 5 years since September 1960. Two of our
member schools offer a required 6-year curriculum, and at least two’
others offer this longer program on an optional basis in addition to"
the minimum program. In the H-year progra at least 3 years of
worlk in the professional subjects are required in addition to a 2-year
basic science program. In the 6-year curriculum at least 4 years are
mandatory beyond the 2 years of science. i :
The objective of the ‘American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy
is the promotion of education and research within the member
institutions. b 240
T appear before you in support of titles 1 and IV of H.R. 15757,
the “Health Manpower Act of 1968.” Title I would extend and -
broaden the program for the construction of teaching facilities for
students in schools of pharmacy and in other ‘health profession-s.» It
would extend the student loan and seholarship provisions to give
financial aid: to needy students in these professions, and authorize
special project, grants to all schools of the health professions. In ad-
dition it would rovide institutional grants to all such schools except
the schools of pharmacy and of vetermary medicine. Title IV, as you
know, would extend the health research facilities program. -
Public Law 88-129, the Health Professions Fducation Assistance:
Act of 1963, included schools of pharmacy in the construction program -
and Public Law 89-290, which amended and extended this legisla-
tion, provided scholarships and loans for students of pharmacy. How-
ever, our schools were not included (in fact we did not ask to be
included at that time) in part E of the law which provides basic
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Improvement grants and special improvement grants for schqqls of

medicine, de{nﬂstry,\,osteopath » Optometry, and bodiatry, But we do
wish to express our gratitude for construction funds and: for financia]

assistance to our students made possible under these acts. i
H.R. 15757 would make schools of Pharmaey eligible to. apply for
special project grants (sec. 772) but would exclude them from receiv-
ing institutional grants (sec.: ). We ~ask, Mr, Chai,rman,,ithat
H.R. 15757 be so amended as to make schools of Pharmacy eligible

for institutional grants, = . R g g
Monpower P v Sl 0] Lt Tl
Approximately 90 percent of oup 'préfessionalfpers‘olehél are’ prac-
ticing in the’ community pharmacies throughout the country.” The
remaining 10 percent are engaged in’ the many other areas of ‘the
profession : in the pharmacies of oy hospitals; in the control, research,
‘or ‘product development laboratories of the manufacturing: plant's ;'as

This increased number of Prescriptiong alone—that is, the 70 mjl-
lion—on the average requires the Yearly services of about the entire
graduating class of 1967. Thus, the annual increase in the number of

ipti ) i : sufficient number of

g greater and greater demands made of them

: din our community
Fharma01es~are having
or professional services,

95-540—68— 15
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- With res%ect_to the need for pharmacists, T might add that our

“schools of pharmacy together with our associations are, through short

" courses, training community pharmacists _to serve as consultants in
nursing homes and small hospitals. This is a project. which we have
undertaken through the guidance ‘of the Public Health Service.

7 Qtill another factor to which the. attention of all of us should be
‘directed is the increased manpower demands for pharmacists which
will result from health legislation such as medicare and medicaid.
I refer not only to pharmaceutical services a8 We currently think of
them but also the other areas of health service where our graduates
can and will be expected to serve. o ;

Our member colleges have. the responsibility . of . graduating an
adequate number of pharmacists at “both. the undergraduate and

~graduate levels to meet not only the replacement needs.of the profes-
_sion (currently 4,300 undergraduates annually on a replacement rate
of 3.5 percent, per year) but also the demands of our rapidly expanding
- area of the health sciences. A rather constant pharmacist—to—popula—
tion ratio of 67 /100,000 existed from at least 1920, until.about 1960 ;
this included all Ticensed pharmacists not ‘merely those in practice.

_ Information compiled by the 17.S. Public Health Service shows
that.as of 1962 there were 123,057 licensed pharmacists, excluding
Puerto Rico, residing in the State of registry. But this number in-

. cluded retired pharmacists, those who may have been seeking positions,
and those who were employed outside of the profession. In relation
to population there were 66.2 licensed pharmacists per 100,000 popula-
tion. i ¥ ,

However, the pumber of licensed pharmacists in practice in the
United States as of January 1, 1962, according to the same report
numbered 117,377 which on the basis of a population of 188 million
provided 2 pharmacist. to population ratio of 62.4 per 100,000.

As of *January 1, 1965, the number of resident pharmacists in
practice was 118,284 or 61.2 per 100,000, and I mention this because
a table to which I am now going to refer is compiled on that basis.

Mr. Roaers. Did. you say 118,0007 it i

Mr., Briven. Yes, sir.

Mr. Roeers. Thank you. i : ,

Mr, Bravex. Table C, which is part of this report, gives information
on the average annual number of pharmacists and requirements for
replacements, new entrants, and the total need for pharmacists in
practice in the United States for b-year periodsduring 1965-80 in

- order, to maintain the 1965 ratio of 61.2: IO0,000.prulation. For the
period 196570, an average of 5,900 replacements: and new entrants
will be needed. This number is 57.6 percent greater than the 3,744
graduates in 1967. To further emphasize our manpower problem, on
the basis of the estimated number of oraduates in the years ahead,
this, output of 5;900 may not be reached until 1976 (see table D) at

- which, time our average annual need for graduates will be about 7.400

‘to maintain: the 1965 ratio of practicing pharmacists to population
of 61.2 per 100,000. Thus, on this basis: the pharmacist' to population .

_ratio. will continue to show & gradual dectease. G
Facilities ’ TN T Gl e

This emphasizes the need for continued expansion of existing schools
and the possible need for new schools. In earlier statements before this

- ——
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- committee it was stated : “* * * the needs of schools of pharmacy appear
to be the replacement or rehabilitation of existing structures and the
expansion of some to meet area needs. There does not appear to be a
need for the establishment of new schools.” Now that we have data
on the 5-year program, which was initiated in 1960 and produced the
first graduates in 1965, the need for some new schools or at least:a

‘more rapid expansion than at present of existing schools appears es-
sential if the pharmacist to population ratio is to be maintained at
the 1965 level. It should be mentioned that the Fordham University
College of Pharmacy, a private institution, will cease to take students

Into the professional program after 1969. i L

In a survey conducted in December 1967, 12 schools of pharmacy
reported projects approved and funded during fiscal year 1963-6
with'the Federal share amounting to $9.1 million (total cost of $26.9
million). Two projects were renovations, the remaining 10 schools

-reported an increase of 367 first-year places. Six additional schools
indicated construction is planned during fiscal year 1968 and 1969
with five schools reporting the total Federal share at $5.1 million
(total cost at $8.8 million). The increase in first-year places is esti-
mated to be 116. ; ‘ s

~ During the 8-year period fiscal year 1970-72, 21 schools indicated
they plan construction projects. The total estimated Federal share—
14 schools—is $18.2 million and the estimated total cost of construc-

- tion—18 schools—is $40.2 million. The estimated number of :new

- places is 454. Fifteen schools stated they plan construction beyond
June 30, 1972. ~ e -

.. The provision of H.R. 15757 which would permit schools to submit

~one application for multipurpose facilities is a most desirable change.
With' the necessary increase in attention being devoted to continuing

‘education, and to graduate training, the inclusion of facilities for
such purposes in the construction program would permit a greater
coordination in planning and the development of a more complete and
interdigitated program.

Student aid

‘As stated previously, we did not seek in 1965 inclusion in the basic
improvement grants and the special improvement grants provisions
“of the legislation. Instead we sought, and Congress did include, stu-
“dents of pharmacy in the loan and scholarship portions of the bill.

‘For this we are grateful, and we believe that it is an important factor
in our increasing entollments in entering classes; i.e., the third year
of the 5-year program. In 1966 about 13 percent more students en-
rolled than in 1965, and last year the increase was almost 6 percent
over that for 1966, ; ' :

~According to information provided by the Bureau of Health Man-
power, scholarship funds in the amount of $1,003,200 were allocated
to schools of pharmacy in fiscal year 1967. Of the eligible class of
9,134 students, 1,051—20.5 percent—of our. students received grants.
- The average grant was for $648 and 67.9 percent of the funds allocated
were used. In addition to these Federal scholarship funds, our sehools

- ised almost 100 percent of the scholarship funds available to them
Arom other sources, = .- : | i

\ survey condicted in J anuary 1968, by the American Association of
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Colleges of Pharmacy on the use of scholarship funds allocated for
fiscal year 1968, showed the following: sl e o
(1) Of the 73 schools receiving funds, 69 reported allocations total-
ing $1,812,103; L e g :

~ (2) Grants totaling $1,322,309 were made to 2,104 students for an
‘average loan of $628; e S , e '

"(3) About 74 percent of, the allocated funds were ‘used as of

‘December 1968. o : , v s i e T
 With respect to loan funds, the Bureau of Health Manpower. re-
‘ported that of 73 eligible schools in fiscal year 1967, 45 received funds—

a majority of the remaining schools continued to use NDEA funds—

totaling $1,638,887 and that loans averaging $700 were made to 1,584
“students. Thus 67.7 percent of the funds were used.. : oot ‘
./ Again, a survey conducted in- January 1968 by the American As-
sociation of Colleges of Pharmacy revealed that 48 schools received

loan funds for fiscal year 1968 totaling $1,887,740; loans totaling
$1,416,271 were made to 1,935 students for an average loan of $732;

and that 75 percent of the funds had been used as of December 1967.

These figures, 1 believe, indicate the need for student financial

assistance in schools of pharmacy. : S

" The estimated need for loan funds for fiscal year 1969 through 1972 -

;velmls ascertained and, for the 45 schools reporting, the need is ‘as

ollows: . 5

1969 PRI M S A L= AP I $2, 242,270
1970 oA D s 2,489, 395
1971 __ e A R 2, 720, 500
1972 : Z R U | Y = Vi 2, 952, 460

Total Slls eyl B il 10,404, 625

" The provisions of H.R. 15757 which permit, with the permission of
the Secretary, the transfer of up to 20 percent of the money from
the scholarship fund to the loan fund and vice versa is a very desir-
able feature. Too, the change in the definition of those eligible for
scholarships is most helpful. While in a survey conducted in January
1968, only about 10 percent of the deans of pharmacy indicated some
change in the basic law was considered desirable, the most frequent
comment was in regard to the limitation placed on the use of the funds
because of the current wording; in fact, two schools failed to make
any scholarship grants because of the university’s interpretation of

«x’# # gtudents of low-income families who without such assistance
would be unable to pursue the course of study * xR :

Institutional grants and special project gramts
As noted earlier in this statement, the American Association of
Colleges of Pharmacy requests that schools of pharmacy be included
among the health schools eligible for institutional grants. At the pres-
ent time our schools have no broad Federal financial assistance pro-
gram available. Our schools are eligible for support through the
general research support program administered by the National In-
stitutes of Health; but the fact is that, while schools of medicine and
dentistry automatically receive the basic grant of $25,000 annually
plus additional funds calculated on research expenditures, schools of
pharmacy are required to have grants totaling $100,000 during 1
year from the Public Health Service in order to be eligible for the
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basic grant of $25,000.. About seven of our 74 schools have qualified
for the general research Support grants at one time or another, but
only four or five have qualified in any one year.

One of our needs now is for grants which can be used by the schools
to strengthen their tota] programs, the undergraduate as well as the
advanced programs. As in other health profession schools, a graduate
program in the pharmaceutical sclences is essential in obtaining and
retaining staff, in strengthening the undergraduate brogram, and in
contributing new knowledge in our special area of the health sciences.

In a report made in J anuary 1968, the American Council on Phar-
maceutical Education, the accrediting body for schools of pharmacy,

made the following statement :

While the Couneil is under.. . . rather diffuse bressures shared by others in
the accrediting field, it is also under the more immediate bressures of the crigis
in higher education as it affects pharmaceutical education. No one can read the
hewspapers today without being aware of the seriousness of thig crisis which ig
largely a money crisis caused, by inadequate funding on the one hand and infla-
tionary pressurey on the other.

These are difficult problems to understand in pharmaceutical education for
there are surface manifestations that all is well, Direct pharmacy budgety are
up -some 16 percent thig year—this refers to the year 1967-68—for example,
new buildings for pharmacy were erected during the year and others are under
construction (since World War II, 27 new free-standing buildings and 20 shared
buildings have been erected for bharmacy), the size of the full-time faculty has
inched up to a new record number, the faculty published several hundred re-
Search papers and books and were granted 16 TU.S. patents during the past
academic year, But underneath this rosy facade, there are several evidences of
problems 8rowing more acute,

Private institutiong have ‘raised tuition nearly to the limit of the market-
Place and several have had to pe taken over by the State. State legislatures are
hard pressed for Sources ‘of support almost universally and Some States are
extremely malnourished.

While the past 2-year percentage gain in legislative support for
higher education in the Nation is 44 bercent, one State with a, college
of pharmacy showed only a 6.5-percent gain and another only 12
Percent. While the national 8-year gain in legislative support for
1968 over 1960 was 214 percent, one State gained only 78.5 percent.

entirely into salaries. Thig means that some faculties do not have ade-
quate supplies, equipment, libraries, and travel funds with which to
work effectively. While industrial support for research appears to
have increased last year, Federal support for research was diminished
by nearly $1 million, ‘The American Association of Colleges of Phar-

will be other additional retirements next year without doubt. The
revolution in the health professions precipitated by medicare calls for
a fresh approach to curriculum planning that has now begun, but
still has a, long way to travel. v

In addition, T wish to note that only recently—January 1968—
the American Association of State Colleges and Universities and the
National Association of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges
In a joint statement commented on education in health-related fields
stating in part :
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sapport: of: the i‘n‘strucﬁional‘functibn at. schools .of pharmacy and veterinary '
seience. ot e T e iy ‘ . ' g :
The American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy is in the process

of studying program costs in schools of pharmacy. This is one part

of a project designed to further delineate the needs of our:schools,

and is considered as an essential first step in strengthening-our pro-.
grams in pharmacy. To date, figures from 99 schools are- available,

94 State schools: and five non-State ‘schools. The study covers the

academic year 1965-66. - fi L

The average total expenditure for all schools was $443,733, and the
range was from $124.,963 to $1,554,390. Net cost—or gain—infor-
mation is available on o7 of the 29 schools. Twenty-four of the 27
schools showed deficits; the average deficit was $327,705, with a range
of $63,178 to $1,192,211, and a median of $281,h44.

The average cost of the undergraduate program pev undergradu-
ate student for all schools was $1,300 with a range of $631 to $2,294,
and a median of $1,516. The average cost per graduatesttxden&—"%.
colleges reporting—was $2,272, with a range from $1,158 to $14,383,
and a median of $2,799. : : e

Lastly, the cost per undergraduate student on the basis of total
~ expenditures of the 29 schools was $1,988. : '

" On the basis of the formula given in HL.R. 15757,.1t is not possible
to determine the institutional grant funds needs for schools of phar--
macy. However, using the formula for the current basic improvement
grants provision and the estimated enrollments given in table D, the
need would be $9.9 million in fiscal year 1970. Based on the average
estimated enrollment for fiscal year 1970-73, the need would be about
$10.7 million per year for the 4-year period, or about $146,000 per
school per year.

~ As you are well.aware, under HLR. 15757, schools of pharmacy would
not be eligible for participation until fiscal year 1970. Thus, our request
for inclusion in the institutional grant provision may be viewed as @
request for “legislation for the future;” it would not affect the 1969
budget. We ask your serious consideration of our needs. But please be
assured that we in pharmacy are mindful of the many demands of the
current period and that priorities must be given consideration. How-
ever, we are hopeful that the urgencies now with us will have lessened
by fiscal year 1970. . ‘

Clertainly, we would be remiss if we failed to acknowledge with ap-
preciation the inclusion of our schools in the special project grants
provisions of the bill. These will be helpful, in view of the several
purposes for which they can be used but, as stated earlier, our schools
have no source of broad Tederal financial assistance such as the in-
ctitutional grants with which to meet the exigencies which arise and
which could not be met immediately by a project grant.

Research facilities

Title TV would extend the research facilities construction program
for 4 years through fiscal 1973, authorizing “gueh sums as may be
necessary.” The AACP supports this extension and. hopes that the
funds available in the years ahead for this essential program will more
nearly meet the demands than do funds currently available and those
expected during 1969.
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Summary M e s T e S
In summary, the American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy
supports titles I and IV of the Health Manpower Act of 1968, but
asks that title T be amended to include schools of pharmacy in the in-
stitutional grants program section 771. This broad source of support, as
well as the funds available through the other provisions of titles T and -
IV, are essential to the continued development of the total programs of .
our schools to the end that adequate pharmacy manpower may be.
available to meet the needs of the public. 0 e
/(The tables referred to above follow:) -

TABLE A.—UNDERGRADUATE ENROLLMENT IN CONTINENTAL U.S. SCHOOLS OF PHARMACY, 1964-67

Year ' Last year 2d ifrom 3d from Total.

' “last year - last year 3
1964-65. R S 3,557 3,977 . 44 1,061
1965-66 : 3,770, - 3,990 4,583 12,343
1966-67 3,871 4,024 " 5,173 13,068

TABLE B—~Graguates from wndergraduaie curricuiums of continental U.8. schools’
: ' of pharmacy, 195867 e N R
Year: : ' . el T L Gradugtes
1958 wlla Ll RN N : —-lll0 8,683
1959 e REN : . 3,686
: i i ~. 8,497

3,438
3, 699
4,163
12,195
.+ 8;,:360
s 3,659,

1967 e SN S _ ‘ FAREEGR . 3,744
. *The small number of graduates in 1964 was the Tresult of the tmnsitiqn;fro‘m the 4- to.
the 5-year program in 1960 by those schools not already on the longer program:: s

TABLE C.—AVERAGE ANNUAL® NUMBER OF PHARMACISTS; ' AND REQ‘IJIR‘VENIE‘NTS FOR REPLACEMENTS, NEW
ENTRANTS, AND TOTAL NEED FOR PHARMACISTS IN THE UNITED STATES FOR 5-YEAR PERIODS, 1965-801

Y ; ‘ Requirements
Average SIS S0 ’
Period : : <. annual < Replace- . - New . Total -

number of ments3 ' entrants -
‘- pharmagists 2 . .

120, 000 4,200 SL7000 5000
128,700 4,500 1,800 o g3000

138,700 4800 . - 2600 - 7400

1 Puerto Rico is not included. . . . o

2 Based on Bureau of Census population projection of February 1967, series B, on the population increase as being linear,
and on 1965 pharmacist-to-population ratio of 61.2:100,000. s ) L 5

8 Calculated at 3.5 percent of number of pharmacists. :
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! TABLE D.—ENROLLMENT.BY CLASSES IN SCHOOLS OF PHARMACY FOR 1967-68 AND ESTIMATED ENROLLMENTS
; ‘ AND NUMBER OF GRADUATES FOR YEARS 1968-69 TO 1975-76

Estimated E§timated~

Year 3d last yeart - 2d last year?. Last year3 total - number of -
. . o enrollment4 graduates
5, 561 4,476 4,085 14,122 3,936
5,900 4,960 4,337 15,197 4,168
6, 260 5,263 , 806 16,329 4,619
6,642 5, 584 5,100 17,326 4,901
7,000 5,925 5,411 18,336 5,200
7,080 6,244 5,741 19, 065 5,517
7,160 6,315 6,050 19,525 5, 814
7,240 6,387 6,1 19,746 5, 880
7,320 6, 458 6,189 19,967 5,984

1 Enrollment increase based. on 6.1 pércent. the average increase for years 1963-67. :

2 Enrollment decrease from preceding class based on 10.8.percent, the average decrease for years 1962-686.

3 Enroliment decrease from preceding class based on 3.1 percent, the average decrease for years 1962-65.

4 Attrition rate from last year based on 3.9 percent, the average fate for years 1962-64. %

s Actual enrollment. W ) ) : o

&A con: tion will cont beyond fiscal year 1972 at same average rate and new. places will be available
at sa)me average rate-per year as for the period fiscal year 1964-69 (483 places divided by 6 years equals 80 places per
year). ; -

Mr. Brvex. Mr. Chairman, 1 think President Weaver has a very.
brief statement, and after that we chall be happy to attempt to answer
any questions you may have. e S e

r. Rocurs. Fine. We will be glad to hear you, Dr. Weaver.

Mr., Wraves. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. i § ,

My name is Warren Weaver, and I am dean of the school of phar-

macy at the Medical College of Virginia in Richmond, Va., from the
third district represented by Mr. David Satterfield. ot :
T appear on 1[l))ehan,lf of the membership of the association and my
colleagues in pharmaceutical education. We, in pharmacy education
are, of course, most interested in titles Tand IV of H.R. 15757. We are
most grateful for the su port provided p’harmaceutical, education in
the past and as proposed in this legislation. Our reatest, concern is
that schools of pharmacy are not included in section 771 and we request
amendment o that schools of pharmacy are eligible for institutional
grants. - g S : T
 Dr. Bliven, in his statement, has given you a great deal of detailed
information about pharmacy and the schools of pharmacy in this
country.-I would wish to emphasize that we in pharmacy education are
directing great effort toward change in our curriculum and modifica-
tion of our offerings so that the gra%luate in pharmacy can take an even
more meaningful role in the health care team. L =
A1l of us are interested in the highest quality of health care that can
be delivered to the citizens whom we serve. , ' o
Pharmacy has assumed a significant role in this respect to the past
and wishes to keep abreast of the other health professions in the future.
.~ We in pharmacy are firmly committed to a program of patient
oriented education. Our ability to carry forth this commitment is
directly related to our ability to obtain additional support. As we see .
it, all elements of the health care team must move forward together
if the goal of high quality medical care for all citizens is to e realized.
Tt is not my purpose to belabor you with the details of pharmaceutical

5
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education or the progress we have inade, much of it with your help
during the past. I think Dr. Bliven’s statement outlined our present

situation, and, as he indicated, we Wwould be most pleased to answer any
questions you might puttous. .. T ‘
Thank you for the opportunity, R :

r. Roaers. Thank you,-we appreciate your being here. I would
like to have for the record—and I am sure you will not have it now-—
how many additional students Your schools of pharmacy could prob-
ably handle with the grant, and so forth, what it would take to get how
many in, and so forth. i

Mr. BLiven. Are we talking about capacity of our existing facilities?

Mr. Roerrs. Yes. ' ' ‘

Mr. BLiveN. The best figures we have, Mr. Chairman, at the present
time would be 6,330 as of September thig year, and as of September
1973, 1 believe, our estimated capacity on the basis of the assistance we

Federal Government, and so forth.

r. Bravex. Our beginning enrollment in 1966 was 13 pércent higher
than it was for the same class for 1965, :

Mr. Roaxrs. T see, : : .

r. BLIVEN. And our increase for September 1967 as compared with
1966 was an additional 6 percent. So that our enrollments on the enter-
ing classes, at least, have been proceeding rather satisfactorily, we
think, but we need to run : ‘

r. Roeers. TIs it sufficient to meet the need? Do we need more
colleges? T :

I}/Ir. Brivex. We are beginning to think that we may need additional
colleges.

Mr. Roerrs. We would like to know what your projection is and
what you think you will need. ‘

Mr. Briven, We will try to provide that for you, sir,

Mr. Roerrs. Thank you. ‘ '

(The information requested follows:)

.

REespoNse op CHARLES W, BLiven, Bxecurive SECRE’I‘ARY, AMERICAN AssocraTION
OF COLLEGES oF PrARMACY TO QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY REPRESENTATIVE Pavr G.
RoGERS

1. 'What is the Present student capacity of schools of pharmacy? How many
additional students could schools of pharmacy take?

For the term beginning September, 1968, the estimated enrollment of firgt-
year students is 5,900 and. 6,330 places are expected: to be available. However,
beginning with September, 1970, it is expected that the enrollment of first-year
Students may exceed slightly the number of places available for that class. Ac-
cordingly, in each Succeeding year it ig expected that the enrollment of the
schools of Pharmacy will be determined by the number of blaces available for
the first-year class and the willingness of students to attend schools with Spaces
available. The humber of first-year Dlaces available ig expected to be 6,550 by
September, 1970, to remain at 6,550 for September, 1971, to increase to 6,610 for
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produce ‘the ‘number of graduates needed to maintain the 1965 ‘pharmacist to
population;ratio of 61.2 per 100,000. - o AR ! ;
The table given below. projects the capacity, the enrollment, and the number
of additional students which can be accommodated as ‘of ‘September, 1970. It will
be noted that the first-year enrollment will be ‘at least equal to the expected
capacity, but smaller entering classes in previous years and attrition will cause
the second-year and third-year classes to be glightly under capacity—a condition
which will occur for only a short time after 1970. : ;

A study is currently underway to update the capacity figures.and the projected

enrollment figures to our schools. This informati‘onis- not xpected to be avail-

able until the middle'of 1969, however.

CAPACITY, ENROLLMENTS, AND, ADDITIONAL STUDENTS WHICH CAN:BE ACCOMMODATED BY SCHOOLS OF
' PHARMACY, SEPTEMBER 1970

Capacity Enroilment  Additional

students
1styearl ...-- b g e R
2d year..- - ; ’
3 Year. oo -Hoesmmanmmmmni : . © 51 ,-560
SRR AR ARRERIOAL
Total oo fmesh e et e mag mm i et T 18,050 17,234 816

T

1 The 1st year refers to ihe 3d year of the 5éxear«brogram. The number of places available to this claés and attrition

determines the number of ‘students in the remaining classes, although the number of places actually available may, be
'somewhat greater. ! L ) B oe : X
ol Based on-the average annual increase for the years 1963-67 (6.1 percent) the number of students may exceed this
figure by 92 ‘students. (See table D of prepared statement.) ¥

g. Give the Committee & projection of your needs. Do we need additional schools
of pharmacy? e .
The table given below depicts the projected needs of schools of pharmacy to
provide the number of graduates necessary to maintain the pharmacist to popu-
lation ratio dt the 1965 level of 61.2 per 100,000. Thus, as of September 1970, 7,398
first-year places will be needed, 848 more than the 6,550. expected to be available.

By September’ 1973, there will be a need for 1,136 new first-year places beyond
the 6,550 such places available in September 1970. But the net increase in the
number of new places between 1971 and 1973 is expected to be ‘only 290, leaving
‘a deficit of 846 places. Another 96 new places ‘will be needed by September 1974,
but construction plans for the period 1973-1974 are unknown.

Since schools of pharmacy became eligible for construction funds in 1963, new
spaces have been added at the rate of about 80 per year, a rate too low to catch
up with the manpower deficit and to meet the annual needs.

As mentioned in my prepared statement: «____the need for some new schools
or at least a more rapid expansion than at present of existing schools appears
essential if the pharmacist to population ratio is to be maintained at the 1965
jevel.” In view of the deficit of new places (848 by 1970) and the need for about
100 new places annually, it would appear .to be unwise to expect’ the ‘expansion
of existing schools to meet the total need; therefore, some new schools of phar-
macy are deemed essential.

PROJECTION OF 1ST-YEAR UNDERGRADUATE STUDENT PLAGES REQUIRED BY SCHOOLS OF PHARMACY ANNUALLY
FOR THE PERIOD 1970-75, AND THE NUMBER OF NEW PLACES REQUIRED, BASED ON SEPTEMBER 1970 CAPACITY,
T0 PRODUCE THE NUMBER OF GRADUATES NEEDED FOR THE 5-YEAR PERIOD

Year . e ls‘i-year‘ _VN,ew‘p|acesl' Graduates?
\ ' Y . places :

7,398 848 6,140

7,494 944 6,220

7,59 1, 040 6,300

1 7,686 1,136 6,380

,182 1,232 6, 460

AR LB W)

Total ALy 37,9500 Liiciamesnninn 31, 500

1 New places required above the September 1970 capacity of 6,550 places. :
2The graduates ‘needed is-based on:a linear projection 0 data given in table C of the prepared statement.
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8. . Would it be desirable and feasible: to require schools “of pharmacy to take
an additional. 10 percent of ;the student body, if. they get funds from the Federal
government? - e I T .

- Those schools receiving funds for construction’ under existing legislation must,

n the case of minimum expansion, ‘increase the first-year enrollment by a 5 per-
cent or 5 students, whichever i greater. -In the case of major expansion; the
first-year enrollment, must be increased by 20 percent or 20 students, whichever
is greater. . L L i : : .
.~ To obtain the basic improvement grants under existing legislation or in the
case of the institutional grants program of H.R. 15757, first-year enrollment
must be increased by at least 2% percent or by five students, whichever is greater.
The enrollment increases required in the construction pregram seems entirely
appropriate since increased capacity can be incorporated in the construction
plaps. . NS R ' : '
© The incentive to increase enrollments ag provided in the institutional grants
- program: (Section 771 (a) (1) (A) (ii)) should: prove helpful ini‘increasing the
output of health;personnel, The requirement of an-increase of 214 percent or
five students (Section 771 (b) (1)) is reasonable for most of our schools. But
this .requirement, annually may prove unwise in some schools. where capacity
. enrollments’ exist or where the quality ‘of tlie educational program: would be
weakened. . However, ' in such cases this réquirement can be waived by the
Secretary. ey ) g o
In September, 1967, about-one-half of our schools had an increase in first-year
students of 5 percent Or.more over the, previous year. In some instances’ it is
likely that there was a lack ‘'of qualified applicants to increase’the number of
‘first-year enrollees, and in other instances, the class may have been at capacity.
Since. the availability ‘of institutional grant funds would enable schools to seek

Mr. Rogrrs. Mr., Skubitz ?
Mr. SkuBrTzZ, Mr. Bliven, are you a pharmacist?
Mr. Braiven. Yes, sir. ‘ :
Mr. Skusrrz. When did You graduate ? AN ,
Mr. Brrven. Oh, T wish you had not mentioned that. In the Stato ,
of Nebraska, in 1934, o : L
Mr. Skuerrz, How many years did you attend college ?
~Mr. Brven. I wentto school 4 years. T
Mr, SkusiTz. Now 6 yearsare required ; is that correct ? .
r. BLIvEN. 5 years ‘is mandatory. Two schools in California
‘require 6 years. ' P i e
M?r,. SkunIrz. Why is it hecessary to go 6 years to become a pharma-
cist? . - e T Sl
Mr. Brives. Some of our 6-year. programs—and this is true, I
think, for the programs that are adding 1 year to the 5-year program—
is for purposes of specialization in such areas as hospital pharmacy,
medical, service representatives, and perhaps Dean Weaver oo
Mr. Skusrrz. Specialization. L
Mr. Braven. Yes. Specialization. Now, this is not necessarily true
of the two California schools. They have increased: considerably the
amount of basic biological sciences, for example, in their curriculum,
and I would add that some o : ' :
- Mr. Skuerrz. Isthat necessary? . - .
Mr. Briven. Yes, Ithink it is.. R :
Mr. Sxuerrz. T am fearful that no matter how much money we give,
- the result would be raised standards and less pharmacists, -
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Mr. Rocers. If they are going to fill those prescriptions right.:
Mr. Weaver. I would say it 18 not a question of raising standards
but a question of sophistication of delivery of Thealth aid today.
Mr. Rocers. All the new drugs, et cetera. ey
~ Mr. Sgusrrz. We have two pharmacists in our family and three
doctors, so I have talked to them quite often about it. :
Mr. Weavsr. One of our big problems is to give continuing educa-
' tion for fellows like myself who graduated back 30 years ago and
need to be kept abreast of current developments. - S
© Mr. Sxusrrz. That isall, Mr. Chairman. ‘ i
Mr. Rogers. Thank you very much. Your testimony is most helpful.
Our next witness—I believe we have three from the American Vet-
erinary Medical Association. Dr. W. R. Pritchard, who is-dean of the
School of Veterinary Medicine, University of California.
" Dr. Pritchard, pleased to have you. N, :
Dr. W. T. S. Thorp, dean of the College of Veterinary Medicine,
University of Minnesota. And Dr. Erskine V. Morse, dean, School of
Veterinary Science and Medicine, Purdue. S ‘ ”
Tt is a pleasure to have you gentlemen with us, and we appreciate
~your coming and being patient with the committee. If you would like

to file statements fqr the recprd,' they will be received and pr‘inted n

full, and if you will just give us copies, I think we can get to the
points quicker. SE N ' SRt

'STATEMENT OF DR. W. T. S. THORP, CHATRMAN, JOINT COMMITTEE
ON EDUCATION, AMERICAN VETERINARY MEDICAL ASSOCIA-
TION | | L

Dr. Trore. I have a statement, and I have submitted it.

I am Dr. W. T. S. Thorp. I am representing the American Vet-
erinary Medical Association as chairman of their joint committee on
education. As you said, T am also dean of the college, University of
Minnesota. , S ;

The American Veterinary Medical Association strongly ‘supports
the passage of H.R. 15757 as introduced by Congressman Staggers
and entitled “The Health Manpower Act of 1968.” In su‘pfpor*ting“this
act, though, we urge the committee to amend the bill to include vet-
erinary medical colleges under the provisions authorizing institutional
grants. It is my understanding that this morning the Senate Commit-
tee on Health and Welfare reported out S. 3095 and did include
veterinary medicine in the institutional grants. '

Mr. Rocers. Did you appear before the Senate committee?

Dr. Tuore. Yes, Idid. ,

Mr. Rocers. You must have been persuaSive, ‘

Dr. Taore. Mr. Chairman, at this point T would like to submit for
inclusion in the record of these hearings a prepared statement. of
the American Veterinary Medical Association and the statements of
Dr. Price, the dean at Texas, Dr. M. R. Clarkson, Dr. John McKibben’s
discussion of veterinary education, Dr. Booth, the dean at Colorado,
Dr. Armistead’s statement, the dean of Michigan State, Dr. Mark Al-
lam, the dean at the University of Pennsylvania, Dr. T. S. Williams,
dean at Tuskegee, and Dr. James A. Greene, dean at Auburn, and Dr.
Kingrey, the dean of Missouri. b :
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Mr. Rogers. Do You have any statements, :
Dr. Trore, Yes, they have been submitted to the staff, ;
Mr. Rocers. How large are they ? Your official statements—
Dr. Tuore. The official statement is here in detail.
Mr. Roerrs. We will put that in the record. : e
Dr. Tuorp, Tt Wwas our hope to put the others in the record.
- Mr. Roczrs. We will either put them in the record or keep them for
our official files, : : ‘ : :
Dr. Tuore, They are short Statements. Some of them are essentially
like a two-page letter. :
Mr. Roeers, That will be fine, then. Without objection it will be so
ordered. . ' ' ‘
(Dr. Thorp’s prepared statement and additional statements re.
ferred to, follow : ( : o :

- STATEMENT oF 'W. T, 8, THORP, D.v.M,, CHAIRMAN,  JoInT C‘OMMITTEE; ON
: Epucarion, AMERIOAN VETERINARY MEebIcAL ABSO0CIATION

L. Furure REQUIREMENTS FOR VETERINARIANS

approximately 26,000 veterinarians in the United States. This represents a ratio
ot 18 veterinarians per 100,000 ‘population. However, in 1961 the Semate Com-
Iittee on Government Operationg estimated that to adequately serve the health.
needs-of the United States, a minimum of 17.5 veterinarians per 100,000 popula-
tion: would be needed by 1980.* This would mean 44,100 veterinarians for a

Although American colleges of veterinary medicine at Dresent are graduating
approximately 1,000 veterinarians ber year, in the next 12 years approximately
600 veterinariang ber year will be lost to the profession” due to death or re-
tirement, Oonsequentlyw unless ‘student enrollment in veterinary colleges in-
creages su!bstanrtially,y ‘only about 31,000 veterinarians will be available in the
United States in 1980—more than 13,000 short of the estimated need.

In order to implement the total needed expansion ' of veterinary education,
additional colleges must be established, existing colleges remodeled angd ex-
banded, the training of veterinary teachers must be accelerated, new teaching
staff must be added and instruectional and research programs adequately funded,
and additional loan funds and scholarships made available to academically quali-
fied students from lower income familieg, i . b

To earn his Doctor of Veterinary Medicine degree, a student must complete g
minimum of 2 years 'of‘preevetmjinary college training in g college of veterinary
medicine. The average graduate veterinarian, however, hag studied more than
7 years to earn his D, V.M. degree. ' ' 5

In the public interest, passage of the Medical Manpower Act of 1968 ig
urgently needed. Its 'enactmen‘tv would enable the veterinary profession to
provide: - . ; : :

A; NECESSARY BUILDING TO INCREASE ENROLLMENT IN EXISTING VETERINARY
) MEDICAL COLLEGES ;

In 1967 at least 3 qualified applicants were turned away for each one -ae-,
cepted in American veterinary colleges, The limited capacity of our veterinary
colleges is especially distressing at a time which is suffering from an acute and
growing shortage of Veterinarians. Lack of funds for the construction of new
buildings and building additions boses the - principa] obstacle  to increasing
student enrollment at' most colleges. . ; e S ik :

*“Veterinary Medical Science and Human Health,” Committee on Government Operations,
United States %enate and its Subcommittee on Reorganization and International %rgatlliza-
tions, August 10, 1961, : .t ST
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B. STABLE, LONG-RANGE FUNDING .FOR RESEARCH;. INSTRUCTIONAL! PROGBAMS, - AND
. . EFFICIENT. ADMINISTRATION ; ) :

The heavy emphasis /in odr society, on researehand public health exerts
a substantial influence’ on veterinary medical e(luea;tion.-;lutareqmnes additional
faculty competent to teach highly: specialized subjects;, the acquisition and
operation of modern sdphi-sticate.d teaching aids; the development and long-
range funding of research-oriented ‘instructional programs; the establishment of
multiple-service laboratories ; muﬂtiplication‘ of $eminarsand gelf-learning courses
of all kinds, and the expansion of personnel to coerdinate and administer these:
programs. D TR LS R FE L RO L e e T

IE ST

. BSTABLISHMENT OF NEW VETERINARY COLLEGES

There are 18 colleges of veterinary medicine in the United States. Even with,
expansion, - hese colleges Will be unable to supply all the veterinarians needed in
the years ahead. Moreover, many qualified students from the 83 states lacking 8
veterinary college find it impossible to obtain a veterinary education. In recent
years, several states have considered establishing new veterinary colleges but
have: postponed action because -of the. high: cost of: construction, maintenance,
staffing and operating-a college of veterinary medicine: ¢ ;

. LOANS AND SCHOLARSHIPS T0: VETERINARY MEDICAL STUDENTS TO FINANCE THEIR
EDUCATION

<iA:- survey ‘of deans: of -American veterinary. colleges _reveals that (1) many,
students are unable to'achieve and: acceptable, Jevel:iof scholastic performance in,
their professional studies because .of the necessity to work: excessively long hours:
at part-time?'jobs'to support themselves, (2) many students who would prefer to;
be veterinarians eleect other degree programs because. of their inability to finance:
¢ 'or more years of veterinary education. - ot BT Ve i Y

11. JUSTIFICATION #OR FEDERAL- SUPPORT

Veterinarians: for the 50 United States are.supplied by 18 yeterinary colleges,
in: 17 states. Congequently; they. are national resources in the fullest sense. It is.
eminently logical, ‘therefore, that, federal .support. be, exteﬁdedvto these colleges.,
Because of the high cost, itis unlikely ‘that, each state can support a college.
of veterinary medicine on its oW, Therefore, each veterinary school will con-
tinue to enroll students from states having no veterinary college. . S
 For the foreseeable future, existing, colleges, probably could supply the needs
of their own 17 states with, state funds, But it is un easonable to expect these

states to finance the total expansion .of veterinary. mediqal»edpcatignal facilities
that is required nationally to meet the growing need for veterinarians. e
.. In some parts of the: United States, those ,s:t‘ates\witho,ut yeterinary medical
colleges have entered into -agreements ‘with.schools in nearby states. However,
even where a con~tract:exists,..thevpercgntageq,of applicants. admitted from.con-
tract states is much smaller than that from the;sftate,.,inwhich ‘the. school is
located. Obviously,: equal educational opportunity does not: exist for aspiring
veterinary medical students throughout the United States. Passage of the Medical
Manpower Act of 1968 would do much toward providing equal educational op-
portunity for all students who wish to study veterinary medicine. :
Modern. veterinary medicine has achieved. a high jevel of scientific sophistica-
tion and performance. Tts contributions, to ‘human health and welfare establish
veterinary education as a precious national resource which must be supported
and promoted in the nationalinterest.’ RGNt RN R
III. THE SERVICES: OF VErERINARY MEDICINE To SOCIETY . ' - oy
ser : 1. ANIMAL HEALTH' PROTECTION RN
Farm Animals B R LR et e
Approximately 10,000 veterinarians care for the natfon’s farm animals. These
practicing yeterinarians protect the health of farm animals supplying’ ‘protein
food vital o healthy, mxm?n ition. The' demand; for protein food 1is dnereds-
ing and will continue to inc in order to meet ‘the needs, of a rapialy in-
creasing population. ‘ o
The veterinary practitioner also cooperates with state and federal veterinarians
in the eradication or control of major livestock diseases many of which, such as
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tuberculosis and brucellosis, are communicable to man. ‘Veterinary service and
counsel on animal health . problems. is supplied mainly by .the farm animal
practitioner, i ; ; oy 2t e ¥y
- Veterinarians are currently responsible for the health of 108.5. million cattle,
51 million hogs, 24 million sheep, 435 million poultry, and 31 million horses. The
combined inventory and production: value of the N ation’s livestock wags 41 billion
dollars as of J anuary 1, 1967 (U.S.D.A. estimate). :

Pets and Recreational Animals

- The veterinarian who concerns himself with the diseases of pets and pleasure
‘animals enhances the emotional well-being of their owners; Moreover, he pro:
teets man against diseases transmissible from: . pet: animals,. sych as rabies,
leptospirosis, bacterial,diarrhea, ringworm, staphylococcosis,-and psittacosis. The
steadily increasing number of pet animals attests 'to their popularity and to the
pleasure they pbrovide. The maintenance of their health is g vital part of the
profession’s contribution to society. : :

2. GOVERNMENT SERVICE

U.8. Department of Agriculture ‘ . o
Veterinarians are necessary to. carry out many: functions of: state and federal
government agencies in the United States. Veterinarians have been: engaged in
the eradication of livestock diseases including those communicable: to: man; since
1884 when the Bureau of ‘Animal Industry became a part of the United States
Department of Agriculture. : : e Lt ‘

Two diseases of particular public health significance, both of which are targets
of a joint eradication effort by U.S.D.A. and the individual states, are tuber-
culosis and brucellosis in cattle. Brucellosis in swine is another eradication: tar-
get, because it isa major source of human: brucellosis. Suceesstul elimination of
‘brucellosis in cattle and swine will not only largely remove: the majorisources of
human illness, but will also reduce losses of animals through abortions caused by
the disease. i . o '

- Veter‘inarians working either ag members of federal and state government
agencies, or as private practitioners, have been responsible ‘for reducing losses
to farmers from brucellosig from $90 million in 1947 t0'$12.5 million in 1967. As
a result, reported cases of human brucellosis, have dropped by 94 percent since
1947, . ‘ . fi :

In 1917, tubercolsis affected 1 out of 20 cattle; the disease affected only 1 in
3,000 in 1967. The death rate for tuberculosis in man in 1917 was 125 per 100,000.
In 1965, it was 4.1 per 100,000. Although the reduction of tuberculosis in cattle is
not solely responsible for the decline of the disease in man, it has played a'major
role. The joint efforts of ‘government veterinarians ang’ veterinary practitioners
have been responsiblé for the near elimination of human extrapulmonary and
pulmonary tuberculosis of bovine origin from most of N orth America."

"The goal is to eradicate these two diseases completely in animals because until
this is accomplished, people will continue to be'victims of these diseases through
contact with infected animals, e :

Food Hygiene St i
 Veterinarians direct meat and ‘poultry inspection ‘programs’ for federal, state

and local governments. This couintry enjoys the highest pet’ ¢apita: consumption
of meat and boultry in the world ; approximately ‘200 pounds of; ‘meat are con:
sumed by the average pérson each year., - e St iy '
~In response to the nationwide demand’ for ‘consumer protection, ‘Congress
passed the Wholesome ‘Meat Act in ‘1967 (Publi¢ Law 90-201) and Congress ‘is
now considering bills pertaining to inspection_ of poultry and Doultry meat pro:
ducts. The above legisiation requires hundreds of ‘Veteriharians to impleément the
new program. : FOn U PR T Ty T e
Veterinarians participate in food hygiene research ang advise and assist'in'the
development and aintenance of recommended ordinances regarding milk sani-
tation,’pou‘ltry inspection;:and sanitation of food ‘service establishments. ‘Animal
diseases are of public ‘health significance because somie. are transmissible ‘to man
through milk, meat;: poultry and other animal fooq ‘Products. Food product§ may
also serve as vehicles of: hu’man‘in»feetions, namely, ‘typhoid feVér,i‘d?ipH,t-h‘eria,
scarlet fever, and streptococeal infections, L SR T T
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In fiscal year 1966, 104,988,350 animals were slaughtered under Federal Meat
Inspection. Veterinarians direct all slaughtering and administer the over-all meat
inspection program, as well as the humane slaughter law, which requires that
animals be rendered insensible before slaughter begins. During 1966, over 264,992
animals at slaughter were condemned by veterinarians as unfit for human con-
sumption. In addition, over 9,765,614 animal carcasses were temporarily re-

"’ tained until diseased or affected portions were vemoved. (Federal Meat Inspec-

tion. A Statistical Summary for 1966. United States Department of Agriculture,
Consumer and Marketing Service, February 1967, pages 2-12.)

Department of Health, Bducation, and Welfare—U.8. Public Health Service

In 1943 the U.S. Public Health Serviece organized a veterinary medical program
and in 1947 established the veterinary officers’ corps. Members presently occupy
key positions in a variety of programs throughout the Service. Veterinarians are
today employed by thie Service in the fields of milk and food sanitation, labora-
tory animal medicine, comparative pathology and physiology, industrial health,
epidemiology, infectious diseases, air pollution, radiological health, cancer and
cardiovascular and kidney disease research.

Food and Drug Administration

Veterinarians in the Bureau of Veterinary Medicine of the Food and Drug
Administration are co cerned with the protection of human health. They develop
soientific methods for detecting worthless or harmful drugs and assure that
foods, drugs, and cosmetics are wholesome, safe to use, made under sanitary
conditions, and truthfully labeled. They determine the safety or danger of addi-
tives (such as antibiotics and other growth stimulating drugs) in feed consumed
by food-producing animals to insure that meat, milk, or eggs are safe for human
consumption. During 1967, the Bureau reviewed 1,200 new drug applications.. The
Bureau also processed 7,700 applications for the use of new drugs in the manu-
facture of medicated feeds.

Department of Defense
Veterinary officers in the Armed Forces work. closely with the Medical Corps
and other health services wherever prevention of diseases and the promotion
of the well being and efficiency of the soldier, sailor and airman is at stake. In
addition to food inspection, veterinary officers help in maintaining surveillance
over post or base sanitation, and are called upon to assist in controlling epidemic
disease outbreaks where knowledge of the cause, source, prevention, and pro-
cedures for disease eradication is essential. The military veterinarian is also

an important member of the epidemiological team. i
Military veterinarians assigned to the Walter Reed Institute of Research
and the Armed Forces Institute of Pathology are directly concerned with the
identification, control and eradication of the major animal diseases transmissible
to man. In support of these basic objectives, veterinarians are currently engaged
in areas such as pathologic examinations, research in nutritional diseases, basic
studies in immunopathology, development of new vaccines and improvement of
-existing ones, studies in the pathogenesis of “standard”’ and “new” diseases of
laboratory animals, and development of better biological systems for viral isola-
tion studies. :

Aero-space and bio-astronautics research programs using experimental animals
are conducted by Air Force biomedical teams. These studies on animals encom-
pass hyperventilation, anoxia, overpressures, radiation, deceleration, accelera-
tion, and related hazards, and stresses of space travel. Data derived from these
studies are interpreted with a view to. mamn. Some 60 Air Force veterinary
officers.. with post-doctoral training in medical-seienbiﬁc disciplines such- as
pathology, laboratory animal medicine, food technology, raidobiology, physiology
_and toxicology, serve as essential members of the biomedical research teams.
These highly trained veterinary officers provide the Air Force Medical Services
with a research capability and a reservoir of knowledge and skills in widely

diversified areas. .
Military veterinarians have made many contributions to the health and
- comfort of civilians., Perhaps the broadest se jce of the military veterinarian
o the health of the public was the espablishment and maintenance of minimum
standards of sanitation in many thousands of food producing and processing
establishments throughout the country. Such establishments had to comply
with military standards of sanitation in order to qualify for government con-
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tracts. As a result, quality control and improveq Sanitary methots were taught
to a large segment of the American food industry, i
There were approximately: 2,200 veterinarians in the military service during
World War 1. g :
i 3. INSTITUTIONAL WORK
Teaching ) ‘ L
~ Of the 18 colleges of veterinary medicine in the United States 17 are state
institutions relying on state funds as their primary source of financial support.
The 18 veterinary colleges employ approximately 1,400 Veterinarians on their
- faculties, and in 1967-68 enrolled 4,623 students, Veterinarians are also employed
by universities which do not have veterinary colleges, to teach students enrolled
in agricultural and biological science brograms, to conduct health-related re-
selarch involving animals, and to care for university-owned animals.
Veterinariang also are being employed in increasing numbers by ‘medical
schools in the areas of comparative medicine, pathology, epidemiology, and as
laboratory animal Specialists. i )

Research

In the United States, the total annual losses of livestock and poultry and
their productg through disease, parasiteg and insect pests amount to about 2.7
billion dollars (Losses in Agriculture. Agriculture Handbook No. 291, Agricul-
tural Research Service, U.8.D.A., August 1965).

The need to increase the effectiveness of animal disease control is urgent not
only because animal diseases are economically wasteful, but. also because many
of these diseases are transmissible to man.

In 1965, it was estimated that veterinarians in the animal health industry
- (pharmaceutical and biological) alone controlled a segment of industry valued
at $600 million annually. Veterinarians hold positions of leadership in approxi-
mately 310 different companies operating in the chemical angd pharmaceutica]
industries of the United States. :

‘Although many veterinarians engaged in research serve the areas of animal
health, veterinarians Dplay a vital role in industrial research and development
of drugs and other chemiecalg consumed by man. The greatest recruiting fervor
is in the field of toxicology. Veterinary toxicologists are primarily concernd
with developing knowledge of the toxic potential of chemiecal Substances, and
their fate in the environment, in order to prevent Doisoning. V eterinarians serve
as directors of toxicology research for ‘many of the major pharmaceutical
companies developing drugs for human use. . :

Veterinariang have  pioneered in toxicologic research concerning space; en-
vironmental hazards; Desticides ; toxicants in food, air, and water pollution ; and
chemical warfare agents. :

Veterinarians’ activities include research in the discovery and development
of drugs and other chemicals to be used as food additives in the treatment
of human and animal diseases. After a new cehmical is syntheized, the veterinar-

is responsible for determining the Dotential value of the chemical in treatment
of disease. Before the chemical can be released for human trial, he must determine,
through a long series of testing ‘in nany species of animalg whether or not the
chemical is toxic, ;

eterinarians in the biologics industry are engaged in discovery and develop-
ment of new vaccines, serums, and other biological products of animal origins.
Veterinariang have the responsibility not only: for determining the value of
potential produ ts, but also for assuring both the safety ang botency of the
produets. Federal ‘veterinariang supervise activities in 58 ‘companies licensed
to produce biologies for disease brevention and ag treatment,

contributions to medical science, Smith ang Kilbourne’s recognitionthat an
arthropod could serve as a vector of an infectious disease, Texag fever, wags
a highly important medical discovery, J enner’s use of COWDOX virus to immunize
' against smallpox, and Ramon’s succesgs in producing an effective immunizing
agent against tetanus in horgeg were medicalfmilestones. Dr. Karl 7. Meyer’s
work on botulism was hailed by medicine and the canning industry as a major
accomplishment against this  highly fata] food-borne disease, Commonly ugeq
fracture splints (Stader) and hip prostheses (Gorman), ag well as spinal an-
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~ esthesia were first clinically (Benesch) .developed by veterinarians-in the treat-
ment of animals. Today’s widespread use of oral polio vaccines follows: 2 15
year period during which oral polio vaccine proved effective in animals. Hundreds
of similar examples of the contributions of veterinary medicine to mediocal
gcience could be listed. Current. studies in comparative cardiology, cancer, connec-
tive tissue diseases, metabolism, hematology, muscle disorders and infectious
diseases undoubtedly will yield similar results. . : . ; .
Veterinary medicine occupies a particularly advantageous position  among
the sciences in its opportunity to make contributions to medical science. Nearly
eyvery member of the veterinary medical profession, whether he is engaged in
private practice, regulatory veterinary medicine,. or in research, constantly en-
counters disease conditions in animals an understanding of which may. contribute
to medical science and the welfare of mankind. The profession has an obligation

to exploit opportunities to study: animal diseases to the extent of its resources.

Many of the most prevalent and serious. human diseases have counterparts
in animals. Vital experimental procedures which rule out the use.of man may be
undertaken jointly by physicians and veterinarians on animals serving as ex-
perimental models.

In this context, several animal diseases ‘are receivingfiinéreased -attention.
Leukemias and Hodgkins type tumors occur frequently in  domestic animals;
they are similar in most respects to'their human counterparts. Other forms of:
cancer common in animals, particularlyldogs,:provide excellent oppfortunities for
investigating these diseases with a view onmah. e

- There are respiratory diseases in animals which at'pre ent are ‘largely un-
explored, and which present distinct similarities to several important human
diseases. Pulmonary _emphysema of *horses - and cattle, and certain viral
pneumonias of cattle, sheep; and dogs'may be cited as examples. '

_ Degenerative nervous disorders similar:to multiple sclerosis in man are repre-
gented in several animal species. : £ :

There are several collagen oOr ijmmunogenic diseases, particularly in dogs,
horses, mink and mice, which provideteoun’terparts to such human ailments as
rheumatoid arthritis, collegen agsociated ‘kidney disease, lupus,’ and’ certain
forms of anemia. Some of the animal diseases Enown :to:be caused Py viruses
may provide answers to certain human problems. Cardiovascular diseases, par-
ticularly of older dogs, are common examples of other experimental models.

Many more examples may be: cited. The broad training offered in veterinary
medicine, encompassing several animal species, provides an ideal ‘background
for the pursuit of such studies. Tull utilization of the unique capabilities of
veterinarians may well shorten the :search for answers ‘to many enigmatic hu-
man diseases. sl it § t : i

Many medical schools and hospitals engage veterinarians as £ull time faculty
members in teaching and research. This permits emphasis on comparative studies
to medical students and: reseéarchers and promotes collaborative:efforts. A pro-
gram of this nature:is under ‘way at the Johns Hopkins School of Medicine: Five
veterinarians. on the medical: faculty are actively engaged in collaborative re-
search in comparative medicine. More positions are open in.other institutions but
cannot be filled because of the dearth of trained veterinarians. i i :

5. LABORATORY ANIMAL MEDICINE

. The exp‘anding establishment of ‘1abq_rathy .animal colonies in medical and
dental schools, large hospitals, drug companies, feed manufacturing firms: and
other institutions has created an urgent need for yeterinarians trained in labora-
tory animal medicine, which is closely -allied to comparative medicine. ‘Healthy,
genetically defined laboratory animals are essential to medical research. ‘What
was generally acceptable 20 years ago as a.laboratory mouse. 0T rat would have
jittle value today. As research becomes more sophisticated the demand for pedi-
greed rodents, either with known microbial ;flora or. completely germ free, is
rising. - : Sy I T T

' Laboratory animals are now used extensively in medical,researeh. Studies on
these animals have led to improvements in, the health of both human beings
and animals. An understanding of naturally. occurring diseases .of 1aboratory
animals is necessary for, the in_terpretation of results of .experimentation. The
National Institutes of Health, now have a section . whose veterinarians devote
their effo “to the study of such diseases. There -has been .a continuing im-
provement of the health care and humane standards for, the use of. experimental
animals. '
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Veterinarians are ideally qualified to select or control the reproduction of
healthy animals for mediegl.researeh, to insure their well being and humane

‘Provide proper post-experimental care.: : . )

“As a result of the pdssage ‘in 1966 of .the ‘Laboratory. Animal Weltare Act—
which specified “adequate veterinary care” in the faciilties covered by the bill—
new and heavy demands are being placed on veterinary medicine to fill positions
forlaboratory animal specialists. o

6.- ZOONOSES

Zoonoses are infectious diseases of animals which are transmissible to man.
There are over 100 known diseases, according to the World Health’ Organization,
which people can acquire from animals. In the field of zoonoses the veterinarian’
playsa key role on the epidemiologic team, e ) :

- Rabies, associated.with the ‘bites of rabies infected animals, has been known
and feared since antiquity. Veterinarians have. played a .major role in re-
ducing the incidence of rabies. in domestic animals, with corresponding’ re-
duction in human rabies. In: fact, 1967 marks the first year in our history with
no recorded deaths. from rabies. -However, an ominous development” in Tecent’
years has been the increasing recognition. of rabies in wild animals, notably in
bats, More than 30,000 persons each year are bitten by suspected rabid animals
and are required to take treatment. It will: take'a concerted -effort to insure’
public protection against this new threat. : ) e o

Horses and man fall common victims to viral sleeping sickness ( encephalomye-
litis). This mosquito-transmitted infection is carried by apparently healthy wild’
animals and birds, and therefore is difficult to eradicate. Man. and horses ac-
quire: the disease as a Tresult of being bitten by infected mosquitos, but ‘do ot
spread the-disease themselves. A veterinarian, Dr. Karl F."Meyer, of the Uni-
versity of California, was the first to recognize virus encephalitis in American
horses (1930), and the first to warn of the danger of this disease to man. A
veterinarian, ‘Brigadier General Raymond A.. Kelser, of the U.S. Army Veteri-
nary Corps, was the first to show that encephalitis virus is transmitted by mos:,
quito bites (1933). . . ‘ o s :

Salmonellosis, influenza, infectious hepatitis, staphylocdccal,infections,}and
internal parasitisms caused by-the tapeworms of cattle and swine, are some of
the diseases-also capable of being transmitted by or from animals to man,

Basic to the. most effective progress toward suppressing the zoonoses are'
efforts such as those mounted in 1960 with the establishment of the Illinois Cen-
ter for Zoonose Research, a component of the University’s College of Veterinary
Medicine. Unique s the multidisciplinary team approach of the Center toward
ascertaining the factors that bear on emergency. and. recession of. zoonotic' di-
seases. The recognition that no one profession or scientific discipline, medical or
other, has the total competence to solve complex problems of even a few Z0oonoses,
a staff composed of veterinarians, ‘physicians, “anthrepologists, ecologists, cli-
matologists, demographers, microbiologists, zoologists and other scientists has
initiated already fruitful and promising brograms. = P
..The World Health . Organization’s Advisory Committee has pointed ' out that
one should not overlook the dynamic and changing pattern of microorganisms,
heir adaptation to the new animal hosts, and their potential and actual transfer
to human beings as pathogenic organisms. The Commiittee stated, “The emer-
gence of new zoonoses.or the uncovering of unsuspected human-animal relation-
ships in communicable diseases are therefore to be expected.” :

Recent emphasis has been placed on' the transmission of disease from man o
animel. In the past it was considered logical to assume that the animal could act
as a reservoir of human. disease. The reverse possibility, while equally*logical,
had only recently been given any serious thought. i it : o
; Since it is noyw: rare for man to acquire tuberculosis from cattle, regulatory
officials are becoming more acutely aware of ‘the problem of cattle contracting
the disease from man. The problem.is not only reported in the United States, but
also. in other countries, including the Netherlands, Great Britain and Israel.

7. PHE POREIGN DISEASE THREAT R v v
The concept of “prevention” LS enabled vefterinarians to Drotect this country
from the importation of diseases that could adversely affect our food' supply,
economy and health.
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Over the past few years many animal diseases and parasites, once relatively
confined to small areas, have penetrated the local defensive barriers of other
countries. South African types of foot and mouth disease virus (SAT-FMD),
African horse sickness and African swine fevel have spread from endemie areas
 with disastrous results among the domestic animal populations. SAT-FMD was
first reported outside of Africa in 1962—spreading to the Middle and Near East
and subsequently into Iraq, Israel, Jordan and Syria, Turkey and Tran. Asian
pe I FMD was reported in Israel and West Pakistan in 1964. It has since
been reported in Russia with serious loss of livestock and now threatens the
farm animals of Eastern Europe. The geriousness of this outbreak is emphasized
by the lack of an effective protective vaceine for control purpoeses. African horse
sickness spread to the Near and Middle Bast. subsequently to India, with the
result that there has been a devastating reduction in animal transport and power
in those countries depending solely on the equine species for such services.
African swine fever spread into Portugal, Spain, and France, killing millions
of swine. All of these could be brought to the United States to challenge all of

- our defenses against importation of disease. :

Lumpy skin disease of cattle, Rift Valley fever (an important viral disease
of sheep, cattle and man) and East Coast foever (a highly fatal protozoan disease
of cattle) are being reported in areas far beyond those of their origin.

 Great Britain has just experienced the most severe outbreak of foot-and-mouth
disease in its history. According to the Animal Health Division of U.8.D.A., over
2,300 herds (415,800 animals) died or were slaughtered from the beginning of
the outbreak to February 1968 in a campaign to eradicate this devastating
disease.

Diseases and pests continue to travel with man, animals and plants. In our
modern world, international commerce in livestock and food products is ever
increasing, providing many new opportunities for rapid spread of disease. Inter-
national trade and travel continue to increase between areas that were formerly
remote and not readily accessible. Man can and does, innocently or illicitly,
carry with him items of food and plants that are hosts to disease organisms.
There has been a steady and rapid increase of this kind of traffic to the United
States.

Through inspection of imported animals, poultry, and all aminal by-products,
veterinarians prevent entry of foreign diseases into the United States. Of the
081,000 animals and 2,950,829 birds presented for import during 1967, 43,961
animals and 9,365 birds were refused entry because they were carrying diseases
contagious to man and animals. During the same fiscal year, veterinarians in-
spected and certified over 69.000 animals for export to foreign countries. Addi-
tionally, more than 15.6 million pounds of meat and meat food ‘products from
foreign countries were condemned or refused entry in 1967 (figures supplied by
U.S.D.A., Animal Health Division).

8. RADIOLOGICAL HEALTH

Nuclear energy and its byproducts affect the biosphere in such a manner that
their study necessitates a multidisciplinary approach. Because environmental
medicine is the major theme of veterinary education, and because the impact of
the environment is studied for many species of mammals and birds, veterinary
medicine is an important discipline in radiological health. 8
. The Public Health Service has recognized the important contributions vet-
erinary medicine can make to its various program activities, particularly in the
‘area of biomedical research. The Service’s Division of Radiological Health
employes fourteen veterinarians. In most instances, these veterinarians have had
specialized post-graduate training in radiobiology, radiological health, or associ-
gted specialbies such as biophysics, radiation pathology, biochemistry, and similar

elds. :

Further recognition of the importance’ of veterinary medicine is reflected in
the radiological health training grant program sponsored by the Radiological
Health Division; one of the most successful of these programs has been conducted
since 1961 by the graduate school of the Veterinary Medical College of Colorado
State University. The research projects include studies of the developmental and
aging effects of radiation exposure on large colonies of animals.

. The Atomic Energy. Commission also utilizes veterinarians in planning and
conducting research. Objects of their studies include the effects of radioactive
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isotopes on the biological systems. of animals, and the movement of radioactive
materials in food. ; Sttt ; i

Veterinarians on the staff of the U.§. Department of Agriculture conduct
similar studieg dealing, for example, with the effects of radioactive fallout on
agricultural Dbroduction. Thege studies include the development of remedial meas-
ures that can alter the movements of radioisotopes in the food. chain, including
food animals, angd reduce or eliminate the consumer’s intake of radioactive
materials, !
9. PROTECTION OF ENVIRONMENT

-One of the major concerns of health authoritieg today is the brogressive con-
tamination of our environment, Air and water pollution and food contamination
concern the health community as never before. Veterinarians are aware of the

responsibility they have in assuring the safe use of pesticides and food additives,

mental and regulatory agencies, veterinarians are in the forefront of the battle
against environmental contamination, .

STATEMENT oF ALVIN A, PRricE, D.v.Mm,, DEAN, CoLreer or VETERINARY
MEDICINE, TExas A & M. UNIVERSITY

An important and

environment in whi

health and disease are related to the conditions of the habitat in which g living

are a national resource in that by far the majority of the veterinarians of the
United States who are actively engaged in the practice of the Profession were
. educated in those eighteen colleges of veterinary medicine, Through 1965, the
currently existing colleges of veterinary medicine had graduated over 25,000
veterinarians, more than the. total number engaged in the profession in the
Same year, i : :

In addition to the educating of veterinariansg, colleges of veterinary medicine
are central to research in the area of animal health and disease. Human
health, from the consumption of animal product foods to pets in the family
household to the condition of wildlife in areas of recreation, is related to
animal health. Biomedical research, in its broad application, is dependent upon
the use of animals. Without veterinary mediea] care and study, these animals
would not be the effective laboratory tools they are today and medical progress
would be severely curtailed.

Colleges of veterinary medicine sSupply the trained manpower to maintain
protein food broducing amimals in a- high state of health amnd efficiency for
the producer and consumer, America is the safest place in the world in which
to invest in ang rear livestock because it has g resource of trained veterinary
© medical manpower.,

Only 10 nations of the world have agricultural surpluses and those are
decreasimg, Those 10 nations contain only 159% of the world. population. By
the 1980’s, those surpluses may not -be available to help feed the other 859,
~of the worlq bopulation.

About 409, of the world’s livestock is in the developed countries and thege
countries provide 80%. of the world’s animal protein foods. If Productivity in
- the underdeveloped countries which have 609, of the world’s livestock could
be brought to the efficiency attained in the developed countries, there would
be adequate brotein foods for all,

In the underdeveloped countries, 609, of the beople suffer from malnutrition,
Three million children die each year from causes related to or aggravated by
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malnutrition. Adequate animal protein foods are desperately needed to reduce
the tide of starvation. Improved animal health can go 2 long way toward
achieving such a goal. J i

Colleges ‘of veterinary medicine throughout the United : States lack the
necessary facilities and operation capital with which to train: the number -of
veterinarians needed in this country. Salary scales: for faculty and staff are
Jess than those required to attract and maintainthe personnel with the qualifica-
tions essential to. the teaching and research programs. Especially critical in
some of the colleges is the-inability to employ and retain qualified subpmfessional
personnel. The 18 colleges of veterinary medicine are mostly state supported
and the 17 states' in which colleges -are 1ocated~'cannot‘carry‘. the full load for
the entire nation. More states should build and finance “colleges of veterinary
‘medicine. This is not likely to vhappen"withsout Federal assistance. ‘

Basic improvementvgmnts to currently existing colleges-of veterinary medicine
“are sorely needed‘ to make impnoveﬁneﬁt’s in weaker areas of the total college
programs. Strong ‘areas can achieve support more easily -than ‘weaker ones.
Cons;equently, the strong grow stronger-and the ‘weak grow weaker. This does
not achieve the total goal of efficiency and -effectiveness toward which all colleges
wish to move. ' . R R R TLIE R

Two relatively new programs have become the obligations of colleges ‘of
veterinary medicine and for which the colleges are 1ot ‘equipped,- staffed, ‘and
adequately supported. These programs are: (1) the training of aquxiliary per-
sonnel, and (2) continuing education. Both of these programs are extremely
important in the total veterinary medical manpower pool and in the updating
of former graduates. Because these programs are not adequately supported
and because the colleges cannot default in these great needs, these programs
are eroding the already inadequate resources of every veterinary medical
college in - the country. Formula based and continuing Federal assistance to
all colleges of veterinary medicine is .desperately needed for achieving . the
1audable goals of these two programs. ; ek =

Congress i8 urged. to lend a sympathetic ear and a helping hand in the crisis

which is upon the veterinary medical colleges. of this great nation. By so doing,
veterinary medicine can continue to play the vastly jmportant role in helping
to make America stronger and the people of the world a petter fed and healthier
population that some day the people of all nations may. live more comfortably

in.a more tranquil environment and in peace one with the other.

e o e

STATEMENT OF DE. M. R. CLAR'K,SON, TXECUTIVE SECRETARY,
AMERICAN VETERINARY MEDICAL ASSOCIATION

To talk about the future of veterinary medical education means, of course,
to talk about the future of veterinary medicine. Learned 'discussions about
curriculum, teaching aids, student gelection, and faculty agssignment are always
fascinating, put they will remain largely jrrelevant unless their usefulness
is constantly measured against the question: How will tomorrow’s veterinarian
fit into tomorrow’s society? ; :

" hat society is in the making today, and the changes we witness are nothing
put the first manifestations of the new socio-economic environment for which
we will have to train our students. Veterinary medical practice has already
peen profoundly affected by these changes; veterinary medical education, on
the other hand, is just beginning to peorient itself structurally and functionally
to the incipient realities of the 21st century. )

“The prinoipal changes which, in my opinion, will most significantly influence
veterinary medical education are Now oceurring in the fields of agricultural
economics, in housing and urban development, and in biomedical research.
© As far as agriculture is concerned, the two most important developments
to affect veterinary medicine’s role in this complex and vital cector of our
~economy are these: First, a marked trend toward huge livestock units managed
with all the efficiency and ramifications of the most modern, diversified business
enterprise. Second, the urgent task to provide foods of animal origin for a
sharply rising population at home, and to satisfy, whether by direct assistance
programs OT through the export of knowledge, and protein hunger of the
rapidly expanding populations of large underdeveloped areas of the world.

The increasing density of herds, coupled with ‘advanced technology in live-

" stock production and management, has already led to marked changes in the
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‘world. ‘As' an illustration; the current foot-and-mouth disease ‘epizootic in
‘England may jmprqss us ‘today as 'an 'isolated? ‘though tragic occurrence, In

~control measures; 2 Ly , A
The need to feed our OWIl growing populace and to help feed othery will make
unprecedented demands’ On veterinary medicine in termg of manpower, training,
and skills. In an artiél‘e’appearing in a ‘recent issye of the Journal of the Ameri-
- can Veterinary Medical Asso(*iation, Dr. J. ¢ Thompson, Jr., of the Department.
of Physical Biology at Cornell Un-iversity, reported that “as the world attempts
to solve its food broblems, the need for veterinariang will increase tremendously,
Without contro] of diseases and improved survivability there will be little im-

To“train veterinarians  in sufficient nfimberg to meet world-wide demands
for their services is, of course, essential. But something else seems to me sig-
nificant. The world food situation, 8rowing more serious each year, undoubtedly
will give rise within the profession to ‘the need for global exchanges of knowl-
edge;: skills, andg ‘programsg of education, and thereby add to the' profession : g
‘new world-wide dimension, Its impact on veterinary medicine, already acutely
‘felt by medicine, dentistry, and other health professions, could be comnsiderable.
" In turning now to urbanization as the second field of consequence to veterin-
- ary medical education, T am addressing myself chiefly, although by no means
exclusively, to the small ‘animal practitioner.: Here, again, we' come across the

inereasing bopularity of ‘companion animals all combine to  emphasize the inter-
,dependeénce of animal ‘health and human health, One immediate effect of these
factors will be ‘that they will bring into ‘sharp focus the publi¢ health respon-:
sibilities of the ‘small* animal bractitioner, an: aspect. of small animal medicine
Wwhich ‘has not found in the'-veterinarywmedieal curriculum, the consideration
it requires. i SRR T ) Heil ey

. BExchange of ideas, because a sophisticated, Drosperous; mundane, and- acutely
‘health c¢onsdious pet owner will expect for his animal the same kind of superior
‘medical service he takes fortgrante“d when it comes to ‘his own health require-
ments, Moreover, ag the ownership. of a pet becomes for many a source of
emotional stability in g ‘society in which the individual ig submerged, we must
"increasingly turn’ our attention to the fears.ang anxieties of the pet owner ag
‘well as to the maladies and aflictions of the pet. All of these trends combine
to c¢reate new points: of contact and referénce between smalr animal medicine
al er- professional disciplines, and contain obvious implications for veter-
edical education. The persis't»ent'urging by many: of : our. best educators
for a surer footing of the veterinary student in the liberal arts and humanities

With thege remarks I am already. ‘touching ‘on yet another development whose
‘impact on ‘Veterinary medicine hag been; and will ‘continue to be, enormoug:
specialization. Un(luestionabrl'y a:boon to the profession, it also causes many:iof
the headacheg that plague: veterinary medical administratorg ‘and. educators
alike : How can we preserve unity of organization while. encouraging diversity
of scientific interest and competence?: How can we bring: the new research find-
i‘ngs——doubling, as some say; every five to ten years-—to: thoge who, although often
still young in years, have become professionally obsolete ? How should we design
the pre-veterinary: curriculum, the professionsa] courses; and'pos’t—graduakte train-
ing to achieve, without be'eomingsuperﬁ‘eial, 2 maximum-exposure of our students
to the scene of contemporary‘b'iology and medicine?;. Poolipi S

Top advances in the life scienceg are-the ‘feat of Dy, “Arthur‘Kornberg ot
Stanford’ University and Dr. Mehrad Gouliam of the' University of Chicago in
Synthesizing a virug-like substance and thereby ‘créating g primitive form of
life; and the ‘human:to-human heart transplants carried out ‘in Cape Town,

South Africa, and in’ California. I am mentioning these two events hecause they
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illustrate the ‘preathtaking pace at which we are moving. in the domain of bio-
- medicine, Surely, achievements such as these are -of intense interest to veter-
inarians and, therefore, should be in the back of our minds when we talk about
the developme! t of tomorrow’s veterinarian. G S
You might say, «But we still have parasites in pets; and seours in calves.”
We do, and we probably will for a long time to come.. However, it is against
this background of an age literally reaching for the stars that we must measure
our plans and efforts in veterinary medical education. In the light of the changes
briefly summarized it seems, for example, that the requirements for pre-veter-
inary education should be questioned. The current 2-year pre—profesj.sional‘ edu-
cation may no longer be adequate to give the student an understanding of gociety,
to teach him to think, and to offer “him- those courses which are prerequisite
to his professional courses. Should wey then, restrict the selection of yeterinary
students to graduates of bacealaureate‘programs of various kinds? Since veter-
inary students today frequently have 4 years of pre-veterinary training, this
step, which finds approval among many educators, should not e difficult to
accomplish: : : (R e . G
The purpose of the professional curriculum is to provide the foundation upon
: which gra&uates-develop the many competencies necessary for the profession to
fulfill its role of service to society. The student should be taught the principles
of biology and medicine, and acquire at Jeast a basic understanding of the art
and science of clinical veterinary medicine. ; ) e o :
But, the professional course of studies, 1o matter how sophisticated or
4diversiﬁed, today ‘poinbsbéyond jtself to a Jifetime of learning. Postdoctoral
education, graduate education in the pasic sciences, internships. and preceptor-
ships and, perhaps most important of all, programs that bring the latest findings
of research and experience. to the practitioners, are -indispensab! e parts of the -
total programmin’g of veterinary medical education.. .. .. f :
These thoughts’ about the future of veterinary ‘medical education may not
be uppermost on your minds as you are about to begin construction of a new
college of veterinary medicine on. this campus. You might have found it more

Most Commonly Made By Planners and Builders of Colleges of Veterinary Medi-
cine” or, “How 1 Built A 15 Million Dollar College With Only 19 Million Dollars.”
_For a while 1 indeed intended to address my remarks to the practical issues and
problems you are facing in building your school. I could have talked, for: example,
about the wisdom of allocating sufficient construction funds; the need to recruit
an adequate number of qualified faculty members; and about such technical and
mechanical things as an audio-visual center; an adequate library; service
Jaboratories; integrated study courses; closed-cireuit television; the vital need
for adequate clinical materials, and even the need to plan for expansion before
you have laid the cornerstone to your first building. S : -
Yet T felt, for one thing, that there are people available to you who, because

of their experience and training, are much motre qualiﬁed than I to speak to you
- about these things. Moreover, 1 was certain that there were very few things,
if any, you hadn’t already thoroughly explored at this stage of your development
program. Lastly, I didn’t wish to usurp the responsibilities -of 'the 'AV,M’A’S
Council. on Education which, in its “Essentials of ‘An Acceptable Veterinary
 Medical School,” explicitly states that it will assist schools to meet the require-

ments for accreditation, and that it will consider eyaluation of a newly estab-
lished sehool at any stage of its development. . o LA

There could be no more propitious time for puilding a new college of veterinary
‘medicine. The urgency of such an undertaking is amply;illustrated by three
recent legislative measures. The Veterinary Medical Education Act of 1966
marks the first significant national attempt to balance the supply of veterinarians
against the nation’s steeply rising demands forr their services. Tt has created a
favorable climate for your goals and will provide some of the means essential
for their accomplishment. Following on the heels of this piece of,legislati’on,
the Laboratory ‘Animal Welfare Act and the Wholeosme Meat Act of 1967 have.
focused national attention on two vital areas, medical research and consumer
health protection, in which success or failure depends crucially on the availability
of well-trained veterinary medical personnel. : : o

Yet for my part, I feel that the grand design, the vision, if you will, of this

profession at the age in which it operates will ultimately determine]the success
or failure of your new college in graduating the type of veterinarian we peed

and want. More than 200 years have passed since Claude Bourgelat, the French
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lawyer and riding’ master, founded the world’s first school specializing in veteri-
- hary science. The buildings of the small ‘Ecole veterinaire at Lyons may have
been, according to our modern standards,kprimitlve, and the textbooks he wrote

imparted to them,” he wrote, “the students will never depart from them:. They
will distinguish between the boor and the rich. They will never set too high a
price on the talentg which they owe only to the benevolence and the generosity
of their country, Finally, they will prove by their conduet that they are all
equally convinced that wealth i i
one can do with it.”

Thank you,

STATEMENT op Dr. Jounx S. McKmBEN, PROFESSOR, DEPARTMENT oF ANATOMY,
‘COLLEGE oF VETERINARY MEDICINE, Towa STATE UNIVERSITY, AMES, Towa

VETERINARY EDUCATION

Veterinary educators are faced with the critical decision of when and how we
should teach the increasing amount of pertinent knowledge demanded by our
Dprofession, Bxpansion in clinical areag has condensed the time devoteq in the
basic areas. Can we relieve some bressures on the Professional curriculum
through the Dreveterinary, graduate, or Dost-graduate programs? Is our objec-
tive to graduate better qualified veterinarians in al] areas or should we Special-

occupied livery stables where the emphasis was on learning by doing. Matricula-
tion requirements usually included an elementary or grade school diploma. The
course typically consisted of two sessions of four months each.

The evolving curriculum ;

In the first quarter of the twentieth century, three-year brograms were gen-
erally required in college veterinary curricula, De-emphasis of the horse and
Cooperation in more complex studies. of all domestic animalg and factors related
to disease commenced, : :

The public image of the veterinarian as g horse - doctor persisted resulting
in the lack of financial appropriations. for the dying profession. Progress was
stymied in all areas of veterinaryeducation. It was emphasized that research and
education must be depended upon to keep the veterinary brofession from lagging
behind its sister brofession, Knowledge had increased faster than it wag Possible
to change curricyla to meet the newer needs of graduates,

During the 1930's, few students could afford college. Nevertheless, great strides
were undertaken to improve the curricula to prepare the students in various
fields of veterinary medicine. Screening students angd requiring one year of pre-
veterinary training wag instituted,

By the middle of the twentieth century according to Armistead, the curricula
of veterinary schools fitted by  habit, brovincialism anqg conservatism, were
stereotyped patterns which had not changed signiﬁeantly in fifty years. Curriculg
were overcrowded ag ‘expansion of knowledge increased without provision for

Objectives and methods

In addition to more sophisticated teaching methods, bre-veterinary, graduate,
or. post-graduate brograms should be further developed to bresent increased
knowledge, A longer Pre-professional training periog has been Proposed. Thig
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apparently is occurring naturally because of the increasing competition for ad-
mission into a relatively static profession pumerically. Since 1949, all veterinary
schools in the United States have required two years of p,re-veterinary training.
In 1965, 860 of 1,388 first-year veterinary ‘students in the .United States: had
completed more than the required two years of pre-veterinary training. This
period has been generally regarded as a time when students pbroaden their educa-
tion. It has become, however, & period with little flexibility, with elective courses
quite limited. Required courses in mathematics, chemistry, physics, and English
need to be, but are in all too few instances, adequately covered in high school.
‘Mhis allows more time for more broadening . electives in the pre-veterinary
curriculum. : : : B i
Block of time are continually shifting within the framework of the four-year
professional curriculum. The efficiency of the traditional four-year curriculum
has been challenged. The trimester program now in effect since 1963 at the Texas
A & M College of Veterinary Medicine provides additional student contact hours
and reduces the total investment by students in time and money. Students gradu-
ate after nine continuous terms oOr three years under this system: The Michigan
State program includes eleven quarters of eleven weeks each. A three-year pro-
gram designed for the Towa State Veterinary College has not yet been instituted.
Various methods have been employed to ensure adequate coverage of basic
material and still allow clinical experience pefore graduation. None has: been
successful in producing veterinarians proficient in all phases of veterinary: medi-
cine upon graduation. Instead, hopefully, we nhave provided each student with
basic information upon which he can build his proficiency by further study and
experience. As our profession matures, the now heterogeneously emphasized facets
of the curricula characterizing each veterinary school should mold into & more
homogenous whole. Perhaps then we can” eliminate national and gtate board
examinations. : % : s
The present author agrees with Armistead and Clarkson that gpecialization in
veterinary practice i not only inevitable, but is desirable and is a’ symptom of
growth. Programs designed for further experience and specialization’ in human
medicine are in existence in veterinary medicine. These’ include preeepbor‘ships,»
post—gmduate training, and graduate education. ; T :
Preceptorships or precepteeshi-ps involve un(iergra(lilat’e third ana fourth year’
veterinary students who are sent singly or in pairs-for ‘variable periods of time
with a practicing veterinarian. The last 'preceptorship program in the dental
profession will be dropped this year and only 20 of the! 86 medical schools had
prte,cept;orships in 1962. e R
Some feel that this program at the Auburn School of’ Veterinary Medicine is
very peneficial. Three months of the senjor year is’ spent with selected practi-
tioners under this program. The present author finds conflict between the need
for more time to present material and the premature entrance into practice.
Postgreduate training by symposiums, seminars, workshops, and short courses
offered by universities, clinics, and veterinary Organ'izaﬁions offers an excellent
though limited means of reaching practitioners. It ‘serves primarily as a re-
fresher program or as a means for informing practitioners of new developments
or techniques. Not enough practitioners participate unfortunately. :
Graduate progroms include internships, residencies, and degree programs.
Internships immediately follow graduation from veterinary gchool -and consist
of one or two years of supervised practice in medicine with continued instruction
in the geience and art of medicine. The intern learns by doing and by association
with experienced clinicians. Regidencies include educati on and training following
the internship which provides preparation for the practice of a specialty. Three
Or more years are generally gerved. Graduate programs leading to the degrees
Magter of Science or Doctor of Philosophy are’ generally preserved for academic
or industrial futures rather than to improve ones practice skills and knowledge.
The present author agrees with Pritchard that graduate programs: ‘are the
weakest link in’ the chain of veterinary medical education today. Compulsory
graduate programs are in existence in many foreign countries including India,
Germany, Holland, and Scotland. Sonme indicate that internships should be the
responsibility of the licensing authorities in the state where the applicant geeks to
practice. Graduate programs at universities generally have the advantage of a
better staff and facilities ; however, instituting internships at: universities on a
Jarge scale would require the allocation of further funds which probably would
not gain priority in the legislatures. Presently, Societies for the Prevention
of Cruelty. to animals, several veterinary gcehools, and geattered group practices
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believes this will change within the next ten years, as the advantages of group
practices are more fully appreciated. ‘Specialization within these clinies will engue
and further demands will be made on universities for residency pbrograms. Pres-
ently some universities and S.P.C.A. organizations employ residency programs.

' SUMMARY

The veterinary curriculum has changed over the Dpast century in the United
States. Eras which concentrated on the health of one animal or group of animals
have been expanded to include not only the health of all our domestic ‘animals,
but emphasis on public health, laboratory animals, and various research projects.
The problems of public image and lack of financial support are still not entirely
solved. We have evolved from the status of ‘technician to more deductive and
inductive veterinarians, To continue our ‘self improvement specialization seems
inevitable. This cannot replace the basic core of material obtained in the profes-
sional curriculum, but must be built upon this framework, Greater responsibilities
must also be assumed by the high schools, thuis allowing better utilization of the
prime time in the bre-veterinary curriculum. We are still stereotyped after the
bast, but with innovation and insight we can convert the influences of the past
into assets in the future,

STATEMENT OF NICHOLAS H. BoorH, DEAN, CoLLEGE oF VETERINARY MEDICINE
AND BIOMEDIGAL,SGIENCES, COLORADO STATE UNIVERSITY, FORT CoLLINS, CoLo, |

Veterinary medicine is now, contributing significantly to the total biomedical
effort of the nation in many health disciplines, including public health. Un-
equivocally, the prevention and control of animal diseases are not only im-

Dbrotein and nutritional needs of an expanding human bopulations are met,
Accordingly to Dr. M. R. Clarkson, Executive Secretary of the American Vet-
erinary Medical Association, “The greatest single obstacle to meeting the
world’s requirements for food products of animal origin is the crippling and
unnecessary drain incessantly inflicted upon the world’s food resources by major
infectious and parasitic livestock diseases”, v ;

In biomedical research, veterinary medicine is serving importantly in ad-
vancing knowledge which is basic to the understanding of animal and human
disease processes. The importance of using animal models in studying genetic,
metabolic and pathologic conditions similar to those seen in man is an éxcellent
example of veterinary medicine’s contribution to public health. Presently, col-
leges of veterinary medicine in the United States provide intensive instruction
in several courses relating to public health. For example, courses on dairy and
meat products inspection, epizootiology, and zoonoses are offered to veterinary
medical students, Consequently, the veterinarian is trained to serve side by
side  with other members of the health professions within the public health
diciplines. i :

Colleges of veterinary medicine are important national resources which de-
serve considerable  financial support from state, federal, and private sources.
If superior talent ig attracted into veterinary public health, fellowship and
assistantship support is critically needed at the postgraduate 1evel concomitant
with improved support at the undergraduate level. Furthermore, sufficient’
financial resources ‘are needed in the recruitment of topnotch biomedical in-
structors and scientists, Although financial support renovation and constiruction
of facilities has been difficult to procure for colleges of veterinary medicine,
Dassage of PL 89-709 by Congress in 1966 is expected to assist immeasurably
in replacing obsolescent. equipment and facilities ‘as well as to assist in the ex-
bansion of present facilities in ‘many of the veterinary medical colleges. Un-
questionably, past and current financial support = of ‘colleges of veterinary
medicine from state and federal sources has been considerably below the level
that is necessary to maintain high caliber instructional and research programs.
Although the Colorado State Legislature hag been sympathetic to the annual
financial requests of the College of Veterinary Medicine and Biomedical Sciences
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at Colorado State University, only a small fraction of the requests were granted
because public funds were inadequate. ! : : .
The annual loss of food-producing - animals from infectious and parasitic
diseases in the United -States is approximately three billion dollars. This figure
exceeded all the money appropriated, ie., 2,6181 million dollars, for the U.S.
Public Health Service and also exceeded the 1,123.2 million dollars appropri-
ated to the National Institutes of Health in fiscal year 1967. The total budgets
spent on veterinary medical education and research in 1967 are estimated at
less than 30 million dollars for the 18 veterinary medical colleges and repre-
sent less than one percent of the annual sum of money lost from animal diseases.
It is indeed unfortunate that such a small amount of money is being invested
for veterinary medical education and research in the United States. Improve-
ment in human health resulting from control of animal diseases will more
than justify all public expenditures for veterinary medical education, research,
and all animal disease control programs ever conducted in the United States.

Since it is estimated that twice the number of veterinarians over the present
: number, i.e., 26,000 is needed by 1980 in North America, greater financial sup-
port will be required to overcome the severe manpower shortage. Expansion
of present facilities and the development of new colleges of veterinary medicine
cannot possibly occur rapidly enough by this time to double the pumber of
veterinarians. Despite this, every effort must be made at the state and federal
levels to increase the output of well trained and competent veterinarians to
meet the public health and animal health needs of the nation. In moving toward
this objective, a realistic balance between education and research must be at-
tempted. Veterinary inedical education in our colleges could be greatly improved
under a policy that provides comparable support for all its functions, whether
it be teaching or research. . Present policies have made the support of
the veterinary medical faculty almost entirely dependent upon publication
production and research accomplishments. The unilateral support of one func-
tion over the other develops a lopsided and uncompromising situation in our
teaching and research programs. Since it is mnecessary to be practical and
pragmatic in achieving a so-called academic balance of functions, it is urged that
support be granted which does not distinguish between the instructional and
research activities of veterinary medical colleges.

STATEMENT OF W. W. ARMISTEAD, DEAN, COLLEGE OF VETERINARY MEDICINE,
MICHIGAN STATE UNIVERSITY !

It is sadly paradoxical that the prospects for adequate future support of
veterinary education: from state sources should:dim at the very time when
veterinary medicine’s contributions to human health and welfare are expanding
at an unprecedented rate. ! ;

Since World War II, the veterinary colleges have prospered -in an environ-
ment of mushrooming university growth. State legislatures, which habitually
appropriate funds on an enrollment basis, have supported the universities well
during this period of postwar expansion. In turn, veterinary colleges have been
well treated by their parent universities, even though veterinary enrollments
have grown much more slowly than has enrollment of universities at large.

Nearly all American veterinary colleges are located at large public universities
where most of the college enrollment growth has been absorbed. The growing
tendency of these universities to limit enrollment,; plus the proliferation of two-
year colleges, now are producing a leveling-off of enrollments on most of the
campuses where veterinary colleges are situated. Consequently, there will be
less new money available to the universities and to the veterinary college than
they have become accustomed to during the past 20 years. i

The veterinary: colleges therefore must turn to sources other than the state
legislatures for financial support to improve their educational and research
programs and facilities. Improvement must include several features:

1. Curriculum revision to modernize the education of veterinarians for many,
kinds of activities unthought of when present curriculums were designed.

2. Increased and improved reserach, including more basic research for the bene-
fit of both animals and man.
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. 3. More comprehensive post-DVM education (something legiglatures are
reluctant to support); to include: £ : :

a. I'ormal graduate degree programs . e
 b. Residency and specialty training programs (no sources of support exist
for these at present) i : :

¢. Broader; more relevant continuing education programs

4. Expansion and modernization of facilities to accommodate further increases
in enrollment and to permit the development of new areas of veterinary interest
such as: S R N ‘ : : :

. Laboratory animal medicine i
. Comparative.animal disease research.
Clinical specialty training ey
.- Programmed, independent learning laboratorie: : i
Genetic and nutritional disease research ; i
Modern toxicology :

1t is imperative that veterinary education receive increasing financial support
during the next two decades becausé of the great ‘and growing importance
~of veterinary medicitie to human health and welfare. Because they ‘must serve
the 50 United States, the 18 U.S. veterifiary colleges dre a national ‘Fesource in
the truest sense. Moreover, bécause Of America’s position’ of political power,
wealth, and food productivity, American veterinary colleges also are 4’ powerful
asset to a world growing rapidly more crowded and more hungry.

hooooe

STATEMENT oF DR. MARK W. ALLAM, DEAN, SCHOOL OF VETERINARY: MEDICINE,
: . UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA

- Veterinary medicine has assumed a role of ever inereasing importance in
the protection of man’s health by being active on several fronts. The well being
of the world population depends on the availability of adequate and wholesome
food supplies. Constant surveillance of the. health of food producing animals
and strict supervision of food products processing is a necessity. The veterinary
medical  profession must continue its practice of preventive medicine and
~epidemiological studies in the interests of controlling: disease, particularly if the
disease is transmissible from animal to man.

Community health today depends on cooperative action of all disciplines in
the health sciences. Added financial support of our undergraduate and graduate
educational programs must become avaialble if we are to continue meeting even
our minimum obligations. All of us recognize that increasing obligations of any
profession go hand in hand with a rising eost in meeting these obligations. It is
no longer possible to provide professional medical education at the existing level
of ‘support. The spiralling costs of administering a curriculum today will, without
question, result in an annual increase of $2,000 per student at least.

The faculty of the University of Pennsylvania School of Veterinary Medicine
has developed a new and imaginative curriculum which would provide the student
with the opportunities for self-learning and independent development. As might
be expected; the improved curriculum will call for more faculty and an increase
in laboratory space. However, the value of the teaching program would be s0
great to prompt one to say that funds must become available in support of -it.

“We do not have the required financial support at the moment, and a realistic
appraisal of the situation also leads us to ask where the funds are coming from.

In order to fulfill past, present, and particularly future obligations, veterinary
medicine must move ahead, and basic improvement grants constitute one answer
to the problem. : :

STATEMENT oF T. S. WIILLIAMS, DEAN, SCHOOL OF VETERINARY MEDICINE,
- - TUSKEGEE INSTITUTE

I am pleased to have this opportunity to make this statement before your
committee on the Public Health Administration Bill in support of the inclusion -
of Improvement Grants for Veterinary Medicine.

I know that you have long recognized the great urgency for additional support
for veterinary medicine. The present critical shortage of veterinary medical man-
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power and concomitantly the dire need for adequate resources to overcome this
shortage are matters of serious concern to the profession and our nation. This
urgency is of critcal concern to those of us so closely associated with the educa-
tion of veterinarians who will be intimately associated with our nation’s total
health and welfare. I know, too, that you are fully aware that, like our companion
field of human medicine, there is no shortage of qualified applicants for the spaces
available in our several schools of veterinary mediecine in this country. It is not
likely that the inadequate resources now available for the existing enrollments
can be expanded to permit the increase in enrollments needed in the next decade
to meet the demands for veterinary services. More alarming is the fact that the
present shortage of qualified teachers for our veterinary medical programs
would be even more critical in any attempt to expand rapidly to meet the need for
sharply increased enrollments. ’

It is unfortunate, in our opinion, that so few of our citizens fully appreciate or
recognize the contributions of the veterinary: profession to public health.
Veterinary medicine as one of the “healing arts” shares ‘equally with others
of the medical professions the responsiblity for safeguarding the health of the
nation’s public. Our first line responsibility is that of safeguarding the health
of the nation’s animal population. Apart: from this primary function, the
" present concept of the veterinary profession places the health: of every living
being fully within. the scope of the broad range of our several professional
activities. v : . '

The full economic significance of the. contributions of the  veterinary . pro-
fession to our nation’s public health cannot be minimized. The veterinary
~ practitioners are our first line of defense against diseases of our vital and ever
_expanding livestock industry. You know full well the benefits which have accrued

as a result of the cooperative efforts of veterinarians in both Federal and State
Governmental service in the control of livestock diseases which are constant’
threats, not only to our livestock industry, but to the public health as well.
Veterinary medical research singly or, as is often the case,’in concert with allied
medical scientists has been, and continues to be a significant partof research in
problems of human health. In our own research laboratories here at Tuskegee
Institute our research scientists are now working on problems of significant im-
portance to human health. The veterinary colleges, since they are the source of
veterinarians, are in a most important position to further these contributions ‘to
the eventual solutions of disease problems of animals and man. Our full:potential
is only limited by inadequate resources to do this significant work. RHAC A0

All of our veterinary schools are faced with almost insurmountable financial

problems as they endeavor to meet the challenges and demands placed on them
as sources of the vitally needed veterinary personnel. We are particularly gratéful
for the assistance provided by ‘Congress in the form of the Health Professions
Tducational Assistance Act which provides for Veterinary Tducational Facilities
Construction and Student Loans, but'strong effort is now needed to provide basic
operational fund assistance. Our own position, since we are located at a private
institution, is stringently acute. We are being hard-pressed to provide justification
to our administration for the excessive expenditures required to endeavor to keep
abreast at the current level. Plainly stated, unless we can find a new source of
' financial resources we may not be able to continue as a :source:for veterinary

education. ‘ ' ‘ e

The Basic Improvement Grants not now included for veterinary medicine
would materially assist us in this financial erisis. Veterinary schools;: since there
are now only 18 in the country, constitute national resources; not local, state or
regional, but vital national resources for needed health professional personnel.
As such they merit national support ; inclusion of the basic impwrgvement gr.ant
“would be a step by this Congress in the direction of dssuming:its rightful obliga-
‘tion to the veterinary profession. Our own school is now trying to operate at:a
level that is 50% of the median operating cost for the sch0<?1s in. this country.
This is truly an impossible situation. We must have assistance if we are to survive.
1t is interesting to note that in the last data available on ecomparative operating
costs for colleges of veterinary medicine, at least seven of th_e 18 schools are
operating at a level considerably below what _vs.fould be . qons;@ered a median
operating level. This, gentlemen, indicates a critical financial picture for these
vital educational institutions. . P .

_..It has been said that the “half life” of a veterinary edugatlon is qu!te short;
that so much of what we teach and what students learn is obsolete in a very

brief period. This means that we must be ever alert to the changing needs for our
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curriculum. Ali of the veterinary schools must then constantly engage in the new
-curriculum development to endeavor ‘to brovide ‘the most effective education for
our studentg, Equally we must make g strong effort to provide continuing eduy-
cation for thoge already graduated to compensate for the short “half life” of their
education, Simply put, then, our veterinary schools have an almost impossible task
ahead in the face of inadequate resources of veterinary medical manpower ‘and
funds to do the multiplicity of responsibilities that are ours. = - , ;
We"urge’.your‘ favorable’consideration of our request to restore ‘to the pro-
DPosed legislation Basgic Improvement Grants for Veterinary“M'ed‘ieine. Tuskegee
Institute strongly supports the in¢lusion and urgerntly Theeds your assistance.

STATEMENT: op JAMES B. ‘GREENE, D.v.Mm, DEAN, ScHOOL OF
sl .~ VETERINARY MEDICINE, AUBURN UNIVERSITY

{ am Dr. J ames‘E. Greene, dean of the school of veterinary medicine at Auburn

Medical Association to express strong:support: for ‘the: bassage of H.R. 15757
introduced by Rep. Staggers, and entitled “Medica] Manpower Act of 1968.” In
expressing our support for the Act, however, we urge the Committee to amend
the bill to include veterinary imedical colleges ‘under the provision authorizing
inst’itutionalk‘grants for the ‘operation of heal‘th‘professmns schools. y
. ‘Such an amendmernt would assure that the Act will serve to the fullest possible

_extent the nation’s growing needs for health services. The numerous responsibil-
ities modern veterinary medicine has assumed in’ the areas of biomedical research
and public Lealth require long-range funding for Tesearch, instructional programs,
and efficient administration in colleges - of Veterinar‘-ytm“edieine. The colleges ‘of
veterinary medicine, in common with the colleges of medicine, dentistry, oste-
opathy, optometry, and bodiatry, need assistance in the oveérall administration of
expanding educational programs. i : :

Vet;erinary medicine is g health brofession concerned with the health and
welfare of animals and man alike. Not ‘only aye veterinariang actively ‘engaged
in diagnosis, treatment and control'of a broad spectrum -of’ diseases among many
species of animals, but they are also key members in the'nat‘ion’s»medica’l’, public
health, research, and military teams, et ! f #2018

Veterinarians are responsible for brotecting a $41 billion national investment
in livéstock. They protect the health of the Dublic ‘against some ‘100 diseases
transmissible to' man from both farm and companion animals; and they safeguard
the wholesomeness of meat and meat products, poultry, and milk and milk prod-
ucts. At U.S. ports of entry they Pprevent: the introduction of animal-diseases from
foreign countries and enforce health regulations ‘in inter<gtate and intrastate
‘traffic'in animals and animal products, . - ) b

At ‘numerous research institutions,‘ both _governmental and- Drivate, veteri-
narians ¢ontribute to the advances in ‘bio-medical and-comparative medical re-
search. They are engaged: in the care of expefimenta] animals ‘used in medical
research and are responsible for the interpretation and application to man' of
findings obtained from dnimal research studies: They also barticipate in the de-

at home and overseas; They Supervise inspection of ‘fooq: prepared and served
to' troops:at home and abroad, and are engaged in research studies of bacterio-
logical"warfare, effects ' of excessive radiation and radioactive fallout, effects
of space flight on living beings, diet development: ’for'astronauts, and space food
backaging, et A o .
Veterinary ‘thedicine iy a decidedly consumer-oriented ‘health profession, In
1966, ‘Congress passed the.Laboratory Animal Wélfare Acti(Public Law 89-544)
and in- 1967, ‘the Wholesome 'Méat: Act (Public. Law 90-201): Now the '90th

. alorie; will require the barticipation of ‘hundreds of veterinatians, placing addi-
tional'heavy’ demands on’ veterinary: medical ‘manpower atoa’time  when there
- existsalready acritical shortage of véterinariany in all fields; T
In 1961 the Senate Committee on' Governient Opeérationg estimated that .the
nation faces g shortage of 15,000 veterinariang by 1980 when 44,000 veterinari-
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ans—nearly twice the number of .today’s veterinarians—-will be needed to pro-
vide for minimum veterinary manpower,neeas.(ln view of mounting population
pressures, the increasing need for consumer protection, the accelerated’ pace O
‘bio-medical research, and.the spectre of food shortages in, our time, this estimate
must now be considered € tremely, _cpnserYative. WL ; RN
The gigantic task of supplying sufficient aumbers of competent yeterinarians
for the nation’s growing health needs:is the responsibility. of 18 colleges of veteri-
nary medicine in 17 states.. These colleges are often understaffed, many lack
modern teaching and trainng aids, most are.overcrowded,,spme operate in nearly
obsolete facilities. Because of .all of these inadequa‘cie_s, they. now. have to turn
away from three to four qualified applicants for each freshman student they
admit. ; i
It has been clearly demonstrated that the states are unable to furnish the col-
leges with the support they need: The American: Veterinary: Medical -Association
therefore urges passage of the: Health Manpower Act of 1968, together with an
amendment o include colleges of veterinary medicine in the institutional grants
‘provision. A RSN 8 : Rt o
STATEMENT OF ‘Dr. B. W. KINGREY, DEAN, SCHOOL OF VETERINARY ‘MEDICINE,
. UNIVERSITY OF MISSOURL LR TH g

One of the major: developments ‘during the past few years: has been the unex-
pectedly heavy pressures on the: veterinar-y:medical ‘pr.ofessi\on,to share the re-
sponsibilities of ‘public health, This is first apparent on the university campuses
where medical school faculty and veterinary medical faculty share the teaching
of series of courses ‘concerned with public health. At the University of Missouri
there are eight faculty members from the School of Medicine with joint appoint-
ment on the veterinary medical faculty. The same number of veterinarians share
appointments in the School of Medicine. The arrangement is effective and shares
the load with maximum benefit to medical students, veterinary medical students
and graduate students. ‘ L

- One of the major factors in the current advance of human health students dur-

_ing recent years has been the utilization of the living larger animals as models for
the human in research. The pig alone has been utilized for the development of a
long list of effective treatments. Each of many animal species have certain fea-
tures that closely parallel the human. Thus members of the animal kingdom may
pe selected to form a battery that, in the composite, nearly duplicate the human.
In the work utilizing animals to solve human health problems we find the veteri-
narian and the physician working in collaboration. This is a most rewarding and
logical approach. However, the number of yeterinarians required for participa-
tion in comparative medical research is depleting veterinary medical manpower
in the more traditional areas. :

The School of Veterinary Medicine at the University of Missouri has as the
major and unyielding financial problem the lack of funds for facility construc-
tion. In the competition for puilding dollars the sheer increase jn student num-
pers causes the construction of additional classrooms to be highest on priority of
construction programs. The demand by society for the annual graduation of more
veterinarians is well documented. However, during the past 20 years the nation
has responded by _creating only one new college of veterinary medicine. This places
great pressure OI existing schools to expand their enrollments. Because veteri-
nary medical facilities are expensive and because of the truly regional and na-
tional nature of the veterinary medical institutions it is a serious problem to find
adequate funding for the construction of additional buildings to respond.to the
needs and demands of the nation.

Pressure on existing facilities are also exaggerated by the mounting number
of veterinarians seeking graduate training as well as the very real need for ex-
pansion of jnstruction fhrough continuing education. On the University of Mis-
souri campus alone the number of doctors of veterinary medicine pursuing ad-
vanced degrees increased from four in 1964 to 59 in 1967. Obviously facility con-
struction must appear as an esgential response to such responsibilities.

At the University of Missouri support through operational funds has been in-
creased rapidly. The existing space has been equipped, staffed and supported to
the maximum. Should additional space be made available the major operational
needs would be for modern teaching devices, suitable support for outstanding
faculty and for the support of auxiliary staff.
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Curriculum developments in the schools of veterinary medicine have been slow
in their response to a changed environment. There is now a real need for sub-
_stantial studies of the veterinarians’ activity and the ‘identification and charac-
terization of trends to enable present curriculums to be wisely remodeled.
. Mr. Rogers. What amendments do you recommend now? You said
- to include the colleges. o : e

Dr. Taore. To include veterinary medicine in the institutional
grants. v ‘ B

- Mr. Roarrs. That is your basic recommendation, T

Dr. Trore. Yes. I should like to at this time refer to the testimony
that Dr. Martin gave yesterday in relation to medicine and dentistry,
and I have discussed fhis with him, relative to the shortage of physi-
cians and dentists. He pointed out in his statement that in the case of
medicine and dentistry, this was an area in which there was not an
opportunity for students to get in; not the academic opportunity, and
80 far as they knew, it was not so in other areas. '

I will just point out that the same thing is true in veterinary medi-
cine and I will use Minnesota as an example. We have 215 applicants
for a class of 60 in the fall of 1968. Many of these are from Minnesota,
many of them are from North and South Dakota and Wisconsin.

I would also like to further point out in relation to the testimony yes-
terday that the cost of educating a veterinarian is essentially the same
as the cost of educating a physician and in some cases more,

Mr. Roeers. How many years are required ?

Dr. Trore. Four years beyond the 2 years of breveterinary work.
Two years is a minimum. Most of our graduates have about 7 years.

I want to say also that there are many areas in veterinary medicine
in which the facilities and equipment are the same as the other medi-
cal sciences. As shown in the prepared testimony which you will put
in the record, the schools and colleges of veterinary medicine are really
@ national resource since there are only 18 in this country. There are
many well-qualified motivated pre-veterinary students ‘who cannot

~secure entrance and avail themslves of this educational opportunity.

In closing my brief summary, we appreciate the assistance which the

- Congress and the administration have provided for the construction of
teaching facilities and student loans, inclusion of scholarship grants,
special project grants, in the present legislation. These will be most
helpful in assisting' the colleges to expand and meet the increasing
demands for veterinarians as part of the health manpower team. We
do, however, wish 'to be included in the institutional grant.

Thank you very much for letting me appear today. I will be glad to
answer some questions after the othor gentlemen who are with me_
I'would like to call on Dr. Pritchard now.

Mr. Roeers. All right. -

STATEMENT OF DR. W. R. PRITCHARD, DEAN, SCHOOL OF VETER-
INARY MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, DAVIS, CALIF,

Dr. Prrromarp. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Skubitz, T would like
tomalke only two points and will he very brief. I have a prepared state-
ment that I would like to have introduced in the record. ’

Mr. Roaers. Without objection, it will be made part of the record
following your oral presentation. '

95-540—68——17
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" Dr. Prrrcaarp. The veterinarian is the member of the health team

. that deals with diseases of all kinds-of animals except people, and n

this way he makes significant contributions to: human health, and:I
want to point out one quite unique way that this is done. ,

As you know, a great Jeal of research on human diseases must be
done with animals. This is fine and it presents no problems if the dis-
ease can be reproduced in animals. However, there are hundreds of
diseases, particularly the chronic and debilitating diseases, that cannot
be reproduced, so there is no way to do research on causes, mechanisms

by which the disease is produced, or prevention unless people are used.

"It is becoming increasingly clear however that most if not all of
these diseases occur naturally In some animal species. Consequently the -
veterinarian in his daily work, whether it be with livestock, pets, zoo
animals, laboratory animals or any other kind of animal, is in a posi-
tion to locate for medical science these animal disease models that are
so important for medical research. And I emphasize that he does this
in his daily activity as a veterinarian. ‘

T would like to mention very briefly one or two of these models that
are being used at our school. The first one is pulmonary emphysema,
which is one of the most important diseases of people today. In fact 1
believe one out of every 14 people on social security disability pay-
ments actually have emphysema. Fortunately, this disease also occurs
in horses, and veterinarians working in our school have learned a lot
about the mechanisms by which this disease is produced in horses, have
been able to reproduce it, and are now using the horse on studies on the
cause of emphysema. They actually house groups of horses and also
monkeys in large buildings and are studying the effects of air pol-
lutants, such as ozone, on lungs and determining how these materials
cause emphysema.

Another good example is leukemia. Leukemia is a commonly occur-
ring and highly fatal disease of people; but fortunately it also occurs
in 2 number of animal species. Just about everything we know about
the cause of leukemia has come from studies on mice, cattle, dogs, and
cats. Very recently some real progress was made in understanding
leukemia “as a result of studies in the cat. The first cat studied was
brought to the veterinary medical teaching hospital by a practicing
veterinarian that had recognized that the cat had leukemia. Researchers
collected plasma from the cat, spun it at very high speeds; and, lo and
behold, under the electron microscope, there were millions of viral
particles. For the first time they were able to concentrate large quanti-
ties of leukemia virus and now are making major strides in certain
aspects of studies on leukemia. This progress stemmed directly fronm
the efforts of a pet animal practitioner who indirectly was able to make
a significant contribution to medical science because he knew how to
recognize leukemia and recognized the importance of his patient to
send it to the university for further study.

Now, there are many, many other similar examples, but it is not
really necessary in view of the shortage of time, to go into them. I
passed out some pictures. You see Burkitt lymphoma and bovine
lymphosarcoma are very similar diseases in man and animals. I also
have a picture of some sheep with a genetic defect and a lady that is
not i1l but who carries the defective gene for this disease. The disease,.
Dubin-Johnson syndrome, an important disease of children is identi-
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the finest work in the country is being conducted
at School of Veterinary Medicine at Kansas State University on this
and similar diseages by Dean C. E. Cornelius and his group. %E‘his isa
very important problem in babies, ;
r. SKuBITZ. T am glad you mentioned that.
r. Chairman, I would like to ask unanimous consent to insert a
statement by Dr, Cornelius into the record,
Mr. Rogrrs. Without objection, it will be made a part of the record
at this point, ,
(The statement referred to follows :)

cal in sheep and people. Sheep are excellent models in which to study
the disease. Some of th is bei

STATEMENT oF Dr. C. R, CORNELIUS, DEAN, Corrrgr OF VETERINARY MEDICINE,
KaAngas Sratg UN1vERsITY

medicine. It hag been said that the greatest contribution of veterinary medicine
in the next decade will ‘be what basic information flows to human medicine

of comparative medicine ig appalling. In addition, poor physical facilities in
many veterinary medical colleges limits research brograms which are directly
related to human health, Basic improvement grants to veterinary medical col-
leges along with the Support of improved teaching and research facilities ig the
only answer that will allow for the training of these new medical scientistsg,
They will be unique to all of medicine.

Many veterinary medical colleges in certain smaller states receive state
Ssupport  at only 1.5-2 million dollars Der year. They will pe unable to develop
meaningful training and research programs in comparative medicine during the
next decade unless institutional grants of $300,000 to $500,000 per year are

i e

Dr. Prrromarn. T would like to make one other pomnt relating to
demand for veterinarians, Each year 3,000 to 5,000 letters are written
to us by people interested in g veterinary medical education. Aboyt
400 to 450 qualified applicants apply for admission to the school each
years we are able to accept only 80, Lat year these 80 students
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averaged 4.2 years of pre-veterinary medicine obtained at some of

our Nation’s finest colleges and universities with better than B aver-
ages. They are indeed an outstanding group of young people desiring
to enter the profession of veterinary medicine.

Tack of spaces for the 950 to 300 is not really the point I want to
make. The important issue is, what happens to some of the other 3,000

1o 5,000 that do not finally complete their applications for the school?
“We have looked into this matter, and we find that too many do not
enter veterinary school because they cannot afford the long and expen-

sive education required to qualify as a veterinarian. We are getting
very few people from the lower income groups because veterinary

medical education is expensive and these people just cannot afford it.
Consequently, if it were possible for anyone to go to veterinary school
regardless of cost, I am sure the number of applications would be
greatly inereased. Fven though five times as many applications as
places for students is bad enough, it could be much worse if potential
applicants from enough low-income groups were included.
_Thank you very much. . ,
Mr. Rocers. Thank you very much, Dr. Pritchard ; appreciate it.
(Dr. Pritchard’s prepared statement follows:)

STATEMENT OF Dr. W. R. PRITCHARD, D.V.M., DEAN, SCHOOL OF VETERINARY
) MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, DAVIS, CALIF.

1 am Dr. W. R. Pritchard, D. V.M., Dean, School: of Veterinary Medicine,
University of California, Davis. I would like to make a statement -about some
econtributions of veterinary medical science to. human health and welfare, and
comment on the critical financial problems facing American colleges and schools
of veterinary medicine. I am sure that others will comment on many additional
ways yveterinarians contribute to human health and welfare. :

Veterinary medicine has evolved as that pranch of medical science responsible
for the controlof diseases of all species: of animals except. man. The D.V.M.
applies the principles of biology and medicine to the alleviation of pain, suffering
and ill health in animals gerving man. He is responsible, too, for the protection
of people from those animal diseases that also affect man. Most importantly of
all, however, veterinary medicine makes highly gignificant contributions to the
health and welfare of people through research by adding to our knowledge of
diseases and disease processes. 1 shall try to priefly describe some of the unique
ways that veterinary medical science contributes to human health.

. A RICH HISTORY OF RESEARCH ACCOMPLISHMENTS

Since the time of Pasteur, veterinary medical scientists have made significant
contributions to the body of knowledge that constitutes medical science. I shall
cite only a few examples typical of many hundreds made by veterinarians.
Smith, Kilbourne and Curtice, seeking meansto control Texas fever of cattle,
a disease threatening the cattle industry of this.nation in the latter 1800’s, dis-
covered that arthropods, in the case of Texas fever a tick, are capable of
gpreading disease. This finding has proven to be one of the most important
principles of infectious disease control. It has led to successful control of many
jmportant arthropod-borne diseases of people such as ma_Laria, yellow fever,
gleeping sickness, Chagas” disease, and numerous encephalitides.

A French veterinarian, Ramon, working on ways to protect French cavalry
horses from lockjaw, developed the first effective immunization agent against a
toxin. Successful methods of preventing tetanus, diphtheria and other diseases
induced by toxins in people resulted from his WOI:k. . )

Karl F. Meyer, D.V.M. of the University of California, devised means to control
potulism in canned foods, making the great food canning industry possible at a
very critical time in its history. :

Wwilliam Feldman, D.V.M., formerly of the Mayo.Foundatl‘on and now the
U.S. Veterans ‘Administration, more than anyone else is responsible for emptying
the nation’s fuberculosis sanitariums of patients formerly doomed to something
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akin to life imprisonment, This veterinarian brought to the human medical com-
munity the methods successfully used to control T.B. in cattle and, in addition,
led the nation in research. which resulted in the successful treatment of this
diseage. Sl i

Otto Stader, D.V.M., a practicing veterinarian specializing in pets, developed
a revolutionary method of reducing fractures in animals. Many Americans, par-
ticularly former World War 11 servicemen, owe their arms, legs, jaws and other
bones to the Stader splint, which in its time was an important contribution to
fracture repair.

The use of oral polio vaccine was backed by nearly 15 years of experience with
the successful use of oral vaceines in animals.
- These are only a few of hundreds of examples of ways the health and welfare
of people have benefited by veterinary research.

ANIMAL DISEASE MODELS OF DISEASES OF PEOPLE

It is becoming apparent that for nearly every disease of people there ig a simi-
lar or identical disease in some species of animal. The animal may be a dog,
cat, mouse, horse, rabbit, turkey, chicken, sheep, cow, deer, primate or even a
fish. Many of these animal disease models are far better suited for studies on
the nature of a disease and means to prevent or treat it than are sick people.
Hence, research on thege diseases ‘contributes directly to the health of people
by increasing our understanding of diseases and disease processes in man.

Animal disease models of diseases of people are becoming increasingly impor-
tant to medical research, Chronic and degenerative diseases such ag cancer,
stroke, heart disease and emphysema have become the chief killers and disablers
of the American people, ‘Unfortunately, there is no adequate way to reproduce
. many of these diseases in animals for study. On the other hand, many of them
occur under natural conditions in lower animals, hence veterinarians have a
unique opportunity to brovide medical science with models of these diseases for
research. A veterinarian’s training and experience with the biology and diseases
of these animals make him especially qualified to conduct research on the prin-
ciples of disease and disease processes with these models. . i

EXAMPLES OF USEFUL ANIMAL DISEASE MODELS FROM THE U. ©. SCHOOL OF
VETERINARY MEDICINE

School’s Veterinary Medical Teaching Hospital for ‘intensive ‘study. Many: of
these diseases are models of .diseases of people, with valuable research poten-
tial. Hence, a veterinary school serves as an effective screening mechanism to
discover and characterize models of disease in al] kinds of animals that might
be valuable research tools. . F s .
Members of the faculty of our School have discovered or made significant con-
tributions to the understanding of over 40 animal disease models of important
diseases of people. I would like to briefly describe three of them. :
Emphysema.—Emphysenma is a-severe, progressively disabling disease of people,

of researchers composed of-D.V.M.’s, M.D.’s and other health scientists initiated
studies on emphysema in the horse. in our School 6 years ago. This team has.
Succeeded in reproducing emphysema in the horse ; thus, for the first time, medical
ence has been provided with an experimental system in which to study cause,
prevention and treatment of emphysema. The group, headed by Dr. Walter Tyler.
of the School of Veterinary Medicine, now is determining the role of air pollu-
tants and other agents ag possible causative factors of emphysema. Their results -
will be'more important to human than to animal health, :
This important progress was made possible only because a veterinary and
human medical research team together attacked an important human health
problem. ;
Leukemio—Leukemia is one of man’s most feared diseases. How would any of
us react to the knowledge that one of our loved ones had thig highly fatal disease?
How many people know that nearly everything known about the cause, spread
and possible means of prevention of leukemia hag been learned from studies on
leukemia in animals. The most promising research on leukemia in the world.
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today is being conducted on naturally occurring disease in mice, cattle, cats and
dogs. We know that leukemia in the mouse is caused by a virusand have obtained
excellent leads on how it is gpread in cattle. SR . i
Where would we be in Jeukemia research today but for these animal disease
models? We probably would not have the foggiest notion of the nature of the
disease and, indeed, might not have much of an idea about how to find out. -
. If leukemia is ever brought under control, and we are. confident that it will
be, much will be owed to the animal disease researchers who discovered the
models and have conducted research on them. : i =
Liver Disease in Man and Sheep.—Exciting progress is being made in under-
standing perplexing liver diseases of people as a result of the discovery by
veterinarians in sheep of two diseases caused by liver function defects. One of
these liver diseases in sheep is identical to Dubin-Johnson syndrome:in man.
Together they have provided medical science with its best “models” for under-
standing liver function in health and disease. Both veterinary and human medi-
cal researchers are using these sheep for important research on liver disease in
- people. i : : s i
FINANOTAL CRISIS IN VETERINARY EDUCATION

- America’s schools and colleges of veterinary medicine face their most serious
financial crisis in the long history of veterinary medical education. Because vet-
erinary medical education must be offered at the graduate level and requires. in-
tensive instruction in the basic clinical and medical sciences; as well as a great
deal of contact with animals, the cost is very high. Data obtained from the Uni-
versity of California indicate that the cost of ‘veterinary medical education ex-
eeeds that of most medical schools. The reasons are clear. Instruction in veteri-
nary medicine is.at the same high academic plane-as it is in human. medicine.
The students have completed at least in our School, over'4 years of preveterinary
medicine in strong schools and colleges. They enter our veterinary medical
school with an average of more than a “B” obtained in some of the nation’s top
colleges and universities. The course of study is very similar to that in a human
medical school, except that all aspects of the program emphasize, in their labora-
tory and clinical portions, more contact with animals because the animal—
not man—will be the patient of the veterinarian. Consequently, more time must be
devoted to animal aspects of laboratory exercises in anatomy, physiology, surgery,
obstetrics and similar courses, than in human medical schools. This increases edu-
cational costs fantastically because animals used in veterinary medical pro-
grams, including those in anatomy, must be purchased and are not donated to
veterinary schools as they are to most human medical schools. L

Adequate clinical instruction requires an ‘abundance of ‘animal patients for
study. Unlike human hospitals, many of these patients must be admitted and
cared for at a cost less than the real cost of the services rendered to the patient.
This is true because the fee that can be charged is limited by economic factors
‘and no medical insurance exists for animals, The cost of care is far greater
than in private animal hospitals because they are used for teaching. Conse-
quently, clinical education, by and large, costs a great deal ‘and the activities of
the veterinary clinician do not result in earning money for the veterinary
medical program, as is the case in many human medical schools.

The cost of operating a veterinary medical school amounts to approximately
$7500 per professional student per year. The cost of educating an undergraduate
student is far less than this. Consequently, legislators and university adminis-
trators are sometimes unable to allocate sufficient funds to _veterinary medical
programs when the demand for educating large numbers of students cannot be
adequately met. The problem is accentuated by the fact that since there are only
18 veterinary medical schools in the country, a significant number ‘of students in
all schools of veterinary medicine come from out of the state that’ supports a
veterinary medical school. Consequently, legislators are reluctant to spend the
required - funds to adequately support a veterinary medical program. They
reason that because a few states must educate all of the veterinarians for the
entire United States, federal funds should be made available to assist in sup-
porting veterinary medical educational programs. Their reasoning is hard to
refute. . :

In my opinion, if veterinary medical schools are to meet their commitment to
supply badly needed veterinarians for all types of service to society, at least:
50 percent of the total costs of veterinary medical ‘education must come from
other than state sources. For our School this would amount to approximately
$3,750 per student per year. i ol
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DEVELOPMENTS IN THE CURRIOULUMS OF SCHOOLS OF VETERINARY MEDICINE
Schools of veterinary medicine throughout the nation currently are conducting
Searching exami; i ;

these schools ig being scrutinized in greater detail than at any other period in
the history of veterinary medical education. Good teaching ig acquiring new:
respectability and, in turn, faculty interest in ¢
Creased a great deal, R 5 k s
€w curriculums are being developed by most schools of veterinary Tedicine *
throughout the mnation, Our School adopted a new curriculum in 1966 designed ;
to better prepare graduates to fulfill the needs of the profession ag the medical
Specialist who, deals with diseases in all species of animals. We have con-
centrated on broviding a fundamental education on the biology and disease of
all kinds of animals to make it eagier for veterinarians to adapt to the constantly
changing nature of the profession. It also will better brepare them for the life-
 long learning that ig absolutely essential in order to keep up with developments
-in the profession. ; :
Veterinary medical educational brograms already firmly established at the
graduate level are broviding opportunitieg for the first time for graduates to
concentrate in certain disciplines, and hence acquire greater ‘depth of knowledgej*
in certain aspects of veterinaryvmedical science. More ‘responsibility iy being
he student in the learning process, More time is being made avail-
able for self-learning activities, such as library study, work in instructional

resources centers, more clinical study ang more thorough work-up of cases, .
individual research projects and other similar types of self-study programs, A
greater proportion of the -class time ig being ‘devoted ‘to discussions, seminars,
workshops and problem—solving exercises rather than to lectures on materials .

that, in many instances, could be better obtained from textbooks, journals and

education should be the attainment of proficiency in the skillg of self-learning, -
the methods of finding answers, the techniques of problem-solving, and ‘the
motivation fo continue to 8row professionally for the remainder of his life; The
incorporation of more self-learning techniques in the veterinary medical currie-
ulums should assist in developing habits that will lead to Successful lifelong
learning. It must be remembered that all of these innovationg inecrease the cost
of education, . :

Haucational Resources

SUMMARY

In summary, veterinary medicine has made and will continue to make "im~
bortant contributions to the advancement of biomedical science. New knowledge
about animal biology, diseases and disease procesges ig being obtained as g
result of research being carried out in veterinary medical institutions, Studieg
on animal diseases that are similar to afflictions of People provide a highly unique
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mechanism by which important jnformation on the ‘cause, control and treatment
of diseases of people can be made.

Veterinary medical educational programs are as costly, or more costly, than
human medical programs because many more animals are required in the teaching
program of veterinary medicine and veterinary medical teaching hospitals do

-not earn incomes proportionate to human medical hospitals. Schools: of veter-
inary medicine are experiencing considerable difficulty in obtaining adequate
state support because only 18 American veterinary schools serve the needs of the
entire nation. Many states resent the expenditure of their own funds for educa-
tional programs that benefit other states.

Great strides are being made in the improvement of veterinary medical edu-
cational programs. New approaches to teaching and learning and research on
medical education are being developed. The application of the latest advances in
educational science is being incorporated into the teaching programs of most
veterinary medical schools. '

Mr. Rogers. Dr. Morse.

STATEMENT OF DR. ERSKINE V. MORSE, D.V.M, DEAN, SCHOOL OF
VETERINARY SCIENCE AND MEDICINE, PURDUE UKIVERSITY

‘Dr. Morse. Mr. Chairman, with your permission T would like to
have my statement introduced into the record. ;

Mr. Roaers. Without obj ection, it will be made a part of the record
following your oral resentation. s

Dr. Morse. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Skubitz, I would like to
discuss the contributions of veterinary medicine in food production
and in consumer protection. ' , :

Our country has a tremendous obligation as & world leader and is
probably the prime producer of animal food products in the world
today. Approximately 10,000 die each day and 3 million a year due to-
starvation. : : :

Tt is quite interesting just to show the great need for animal pro-
tein. Cannibalism in the Caribbean was greatl reduced with the
importation of Spanish cattle. Only 2 percent ol our world, though,

is 1deally suited for production of crops. This means 64 percent of.

our land mass 18 in permanent pasture. It is because of ruminants,
ie., cattle, sheep, an goats that man can live in a great deal of our
world. These animals convert unpalatable roughages 1nto highly palat-
able meat for human consumption. Eighty percent of the meat and
milk and eggs are produced by 40 percent of the world’s livestock. It
is no accident the United States is a leader In food production and a.
great deal of this has been brought about by first-rate research in
genetics, husbandry, and disease control and prevention. : s
We also have a marvelous system of surveillance, keeping disease

out. We have all heard about the foot and mouth epidemic in Great
Britain in which 415,000 cattle were killed because they were infected
or exposed. If this same disease were to infect our cattle, we would
lost 25 percent of our, total cattle. ' : :

‘Another disease, rinderpest or cattle plague, is fortunately not with
us. In the 18th century, in Burope alone, 200 mnillion cattle succumbed
to rinderpest. In the 50th century through World War II, over 2 mil-
lion cattle died annually in the Far Fast %efore the plague was brought
under control by veterinarians. T

Tssentially veterinary medicine and veterinarians are 2 minority
group. There are only 25,000 of us. We do need help to continue these:
good efforts and to protect our food supply- o

e ————— Y
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I would say we will need 15,000 more veterinarians by 1980 to con-
tinue the good level of service which ‘we-are currently providing.
Obviously more research is needed, better diagnostic methods, world-
wide reporting on animal diseases to protect our own animals and,
-of course, exportation of technical know-how to the developing coun-
-tries are necessities. AN : E

Consumer protection—Secretary Philip Lee commented briefly on
this yesterday, I am sure. There are 135 diseases of animals directly
transmissible to man. There are a number of human infections which
are transmitted by contaminated food between human beings.

We have the problem of chemical residues and pesticides in our
meat and food products. There is the need for better plant and sanita-
tion inspection of food processing establishments. Veterinary protec-
tion really starts for the consumer on the farm where the animals are
kept healthy. This means wholesome meat, eggs, and milk. Veterinary
surveillance continues in transit, prior to slaughter, following slaugh-
ter in the processing plant, and through the whole processing and
storage operation. ;- ‘ o

We can look with pride to our U.S. Army and U.S. Air Force Vet-
erinary Corps officers. Our schools are supplying a large number of
these officers every year. Twenty-five percent of our 1968 graduating
class at Purdue will be on active duty by September. All the food is
inspected by the veterinary corps for all branches of the service,

The 18 U.S. veterinary medical colleges graduate the doctors of
veterinary medicine (D.V.M.’s) which have enabled our country to
produce ample as well as the safest meat, milk, and eggs. This legis-
lation will greatly assist these colleges to supply the needed profes-
sionals to continue this fine service to producers and consumers alike,

It is a pleasure to appear before you, gentlemen. Thank you very
much.

(Dr. Morse’s prepared statement follows 1)

STATEMENT oF DR. ERSKINE V. MogrsE, D.V.M., DEAN, SCHOOL OF
VETERINARY SCIENCE AND MEDICINE, PURDUE UNIVERSITY

FOOD PRODUCTION

The prospect of peace between nationy of ‘the world and the prospect of eivil
‘tranquility within our own nation are closely related to a most powerful free-
~dom—ifreedom from hunger for all people. Wars and civil strife may be caused
‘by factors other than hunger, but where there is starvation there can be no peace.

During the past five years, the population of Asia is reported to have risen
129 and in Latin America 17%. Food production in these two vast areas has
increased 109% during the same period. The net result is that per capita food
production has fallen 3% in Asia and 7% in Latin America. ‘

Two-thirds of the world population lives in food deficit areas, and 60% of these
people suffer from malnutrition or diseases aggravated by malnutrition. Only
10 ‘countries of the world have food surpluses and they contain only 15% ‘of
‘the world: population. Hunger claims 8 million lives each year, and 509 of the
population in many developing countries die before the age of 15 years ig reached.

Plants provide the world with "70% of the available dietary - protein and
30% comes from animal sources. While both of these 'sources are important to
human nutritional needs, animal products are superior in protein quality and
require less bulk consumption per unit of protein intake.

The North American’s daily diet includes an average of 66 grams of animal
protein. In Africa only 11 grams are available and in Asia the figure is 8 grams
‘per day.

Why is America so far ahead of many areas of the world in available animal
protein foods? The answer must include the investments which America has
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~made to create a great reservoir of veterinary medical knowledge and manpower.

~Dr. M. R. Clarkson, Bxecutive Secretary of the American Veterinary Medical
Association, said in a public symposium of the National Research Council of
the National Academy of Sciences last June: ) L :

“On the whole . . . world animal agriculture today presents a vast potential

‘for the production of foods, sufficiently large to satisfy the world’s need for
animal proteins of high quality. ‘Without in any way underestimating the eco-
nomie; ecologic, and logistic factors adversely affecting the utilization of this
potential, particularly in the developing countries, I suggest that the greatest
single obstacle to meeting the world’s requirements for food products of animal
origin is the crippling and unnecessary drain ‘incessantly inflicted upon these
resources. by major infectious and parasitic animal diseases. Adequate disease
control is the first and fundamental ‘must’ in successful meat, milk, and egg
production.” .

A statement by the National Academy of Science last year spoke to the essen-
tiality of veterinary medical services when it said :

«That animal diseases are economically crippling is clearly evident. That they
are unnecessary has been amply illustrated wherever the introduction of veter-
inary medical service has led to the control of once rampant. animals dis-
eases . ... Faced with the two-pronged task of feeding its own growing popula-

‘tion, and rendering aid to those struggling desperately for the basic necessities
of life, the United States can no longer afford any delay in opening up to its
fullest a source of food unequalled by any other reservoir of life-sustaining sub-
stance . .. . The National Academy of Science calls upon and urgently requests
the Federal government and the seientific community in every stratum of its en-
deavors to join hands in establishing, developing, and supporting accelerated na-
tional and international programs aimed at the control and eradication of animal
diseases.” :

Annual savings resulting from the elimination of bovine piroplasmosis (Texas
fever), from the United States equal the total cost of its eradication. The control
of bovine tuberculosis provides a monetary savings every two years equal to the
cost of the control program. Although individually less spectacular, there are 2
host of more insidious, yet debilitating, animal health and parasite problems
which collectively are such costly handicaps to efficient; productive, and profit-
able livestock production that the United States can no longer afford to delay
their control.

The costs of animal diseases vary from 159 of potential animal yield in the
developed countries to as high as 509 in some of the developing countries.
These great losses have been endured through the ages, but there is now a new
and pressing urgency to limit this unnecessary toll, The world has now undergone
great and unprecedented changes which require more effective disease control
if the livestock industry is to thrive and fulfill its potential in the production of
food for man.

America is the safest place in the world in which to invest in and produce
livestock products. We have a veterinary medical profession in thiy country which
ig unexcelled anywhere in all of history. Yet, in the United States alone, we sacri-
fice to animal diseases and parasites a staggering 234 billion dollars worth of
animal products each year. ' :

‘A United States population of 600 million people is not going to occur overnight
some 100 years from now. It will be a progressive increase which has already be-
gun. It is not futuristic and we must begin to face it today. The gap between
existing food supplies and essential food requirements is changing, and the
change is not for a better fed people. We have a crucial challenge before us, one
which is made sharp by physical states of desperation. The challenge is to raise
the level of animal health and productivity in the United States and throughout
the world to meet the essential animal protein food needs of an expanding popula-

ion.

If the challenge is to be met, if hunger and starvation are to be conquered, then,
inereased attention must be given to the wastes of our potential food resources.

A summary of the President’s Science Advisory Committee Report on The
World Food Problem, released June 18, 1967, said

“Phe report warns against the false hope that some ‘panacea’ will appear as an
easy answer to worldwide food shortages and decries the publicity accorded to
synthesis of food from petroleum, food from algae, and similar processes as rais-
ing false hopes and undoubtedly lessening public concern about the geriousness of
the food supply in the developing nations . . .”
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healthiest starving critter the world has known. i

2. Veterinary medical manpower must be increased. At the fastest possible
rate which can be accomplished in the most efficient of educational process, the
United States will have inadequate veterinary medical manpower in 1980 with
prospects of even more acute shortages beyond that point.

8. Veterinary medical diagnositic laboratories and an effective and accurate
national disease reporting system must be developed and expanded. From such
a network can come the data so essential in animal health management,

4, Regulatory authority must be strongly supported and new laws and regu-

5. Greater emphasis, across thig nation and in foreign countries, must be ap-
plied to the problem of ineffective or negative use of currently available animal
health “knowhow.” Extending knowledge to the producer and continuing educa-
tion for the graduate veterinarian must have high priority in the decade im-
mediately ahead, We know how to do more than we do.

CONSUMER PROTECTION

The meat markets of this country are, for the most part, well stocked with good,
wholesome meat of varieties and standardg pleasing to the consumer. The cus-
tomer can feel safe in his protection against transmissible diseases through hig
meat supply. He consumes great amounts of meat, milk, and eggs each year and
is confident that his health is Drotected and he eatg with pleasure and freedom
from fear, Contrast this with the open, unrefrigerated, fly-infested and rodent-
inhabited meat markets of many countries today where there is no effectively
regulated meat and animal products inspection System,

Consumer pProtection is an unpopular and argued subject in some quarters.
Why should the government protect a citizen Who does not want thig protection ?
The answer is clear. The majority of our beople seek protection from that over
which they have no individual control and look to collective protection through
legalized governmental Drocesses. The dissenters derive the benefits afforded the
majority, and in thig great land of ours, have a right to dissent. However, they
do not have the right to deny the majority the collective protection it seeks.

Veterinary medicine plays a central role in consumer brotection. As relates to

safe and wholesome animal food broducts, this role extends from' the healthy
herd and flock through the brocessing plants and market place to the very hands
of the consumer.
. The American: housewife can acquire, brepare, and serve to her family a
hutritious, safe, palatable, and wholesome meal because there ig surveillance
by a guardian created in the due brocess of law. The system is costly, but
in terms of consumer Drotection; it is one of the best and most productive of the
investments Americans make,

The veterinary services of the U.S. armed forces seeks procurement and de-
livery of safe and wholesome food supplies to our fighting men around the
world. There is no other current system by which this important job can be
accomplished.

The Wholesome Meat Act of 1967, and a Poultry Inspection Act are programs
aimed to secure 8ood food for American beople. They, along with the Laboratory
Animal Welfare Act, require additional veterinary medical manpower,

REQUEST

The Congress is requested urgently to take the steps necessary to support
and strengthen a valuable national resource—veterinary medicine in the United
States of America. :

The inclusion of veterinary medicine in all of the provisions of H.R. 15757
including the important institutional grant provision, and the bassage of H.R.
15757 will give greater strength to veterinary medical education and make
Possible itg meeting the challenge it seeks to deliver for all people.
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Mr. Roaurs. Thank you, Dr. Morse.

- Mr. Skubitz? , ;

Mr. Sxusrrz. Doctor, did you say there were only 15,000 veterl-
narians in the country ? Gl

Dr. Morse. There will be 15,000 more needed than we will currently
have by 1980 and our current veterinary colleges will be unable to
produce them.

Mr. Skusrz. Recently we passed the dirty meat bill; today we
passed 2 filthy chicken bill.

" Are the inspectors required to be graduate veterinarians ?

Dr. Morsg. There are some laiy inspectors, & number. Actually, they
are supervised by veterinarians. i

Mr. Sxusrrz. 1f we are going to really inspect meat and inspect
chickens, shouldn’t the inspectors be yeterinarians?

‘Dr. Morsg. Ideally, yes. ; Do S

Mr. SKUBITZ. Otherwise we are passing laws and we are hiring
inspectors that are not competent to judge whether or not the meat
is contaminated. A,

I think if the Congress, Mr. Chairman, is going to take steps to
protect the consumer, we must secure competent inspectors.

Mr. Rocers. Right.

Mr. Sgusrrz. That is all. ,

Mr. Rocers. Would you lot us have your estimate from your Or-
ganization as t0 how many new schools might be needed or what in-
Srease can be assumed by present facilities, and should there be a
requirement that the schools, if they have Federal grants, take on
additional students, at about what level ?

The law as we put it in some years ago, it is two and a half percent,
or five students. T would hope that would be increased.

Dr. Taore. There would be no objection to 2 5-or 10-percent put-in
as a requirement. We see no objection to it. As far as the existing
schools and existing facilities, I doubt if there could be too much of
an increase without 2 considerable increase in numbers of faculty and
facilities. Facilities are really the bottleneck as well as faculty, and to
maintain faculty.

Mr. Rocers. Of course, this bill is to get at that problem.

Dr. Taore. Yes; and in regard to new schools, there is, as you know,
a new school probably developing at Gainesville, Fla., one which has
been authorized by the State of Louisiana for Louisiana, and a school
is being set up in Connecticut at the University of Connecticut. Ten-
nessee is considering a school.

My estimate would be that in the next 10 years there will probably
be five or six new veterinary schools in the country.

Mr. Rogers. Will this meet the demand ¢

Dr. Trore. This will help meet, the demand along with an expan-
sion of the existing schools. We are at Minnesota—or the faculty 1s in
the process, and have come to the conclusion that we are going to
try to double our enrollment in the next 10 years as & gradual buildup.
We are taking this into consideration, relevant to facilities that we
are going to ask our legislature for, the 1969 legislature.

Mr. Rocers. Good luck.

Dr. Trore. S0 We would go to 120 eventually, but the existing
facilities T don’t think will help us too much.
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Mr. Skuerrz. Have you had difficulty with your legislature getting
money for your school of veterinary ¢ e
_ Dr. Trore. Well, it was started in 1947. We have been building at
1t piecemeal. We have come to kind of a gentlemen’s agreement that
about every other legislative session—they meet every 2 years in
Minnesota—we are able to take a major step in our main teaching
facilities. o

Mr. Skusrrz. I was shocked to learn that the school in Kansas is
on probation. There is something wrong with our State legislature
and I intend to find out what is going on in Kansas. We are quite
proud of our school at Manhattan for years there, and I don’t know
what happened but our school has been placed on a probation basis.

Dr. Trore. I might point out that Dr, Pritchard is a graduate
of Kansas.

Mr, Skusrrz. Manhattan ?

Dr. Prrrcrarp. Yes. ,

If T may, I would like to comment on your question. A study was
conducted about 3 years ago which indicated that in order to meet
the needs for veterinarians until 1980, the enrollment at all of the
present schools would have to be doubled and about six new schools
created. So that is

Mr. Rogrrs. This gives us a general picture.

Dr. Priromarn (continuing). The scale of need.

Mr. Rocers. I was interested in your comment, too, on the part
that veterinary medicine plays in the life of our Nation. I have in-
troduced a humane bill for laboratory animals which T hope your
organization will get behind. I think it is essential for us to do that
because if you have well animals, your research is going to come out
better and save millions of dollars there alone, So I would hope that
you would look over this legislation perhaps and give us some
comments,

Dr. Trore. I might comment in that connection, the National Acad-
emy of Sciences has pointed out there are about 2,000 biomedical
research laboratories in the country and we also point out that there
are only 106 veterinarians that have been certified in laboratory animal
medicine. This is one of the areas where there is an expanding horizon
for the need for veterinarians.

Mr. Rogrrs. Thank you very much.

Our last witness today is the president of the Association of Uni-
versity Programs in Hospital Administration, John D. Thompson.
He is the president of the Department of Epidemiology and Public
Health at the School of Medicine, Yale University.

STATEMENT OF JOHN D. THOMPSON, PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION OF
UNIVERSITY PROGRAMS IN HOSPITAL ADMINISTRATION; AC-
COMPANIED BY GARY FILERMAN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Roeers. It is a pleasure to have you with the committee today.

Mr. TrOoMPsoN. Mr. Chairman, T have a not too lengthy statement,
which I will ask to read into the record. I will try to be brief and as
concise as possible.

Mr. Roeers. Thank you. This will be helpful.
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~ Mr. Taompson. I am John Thompson, director of the graduate
~program in hospital administration at Yale University. Today

am representing the Association of University Programs in Hospital
Administration, which is an organization of graduate faculties work-
ing cooperatively to improve the quality, delivery, and effectiveness
of health services through programs in administration at the master’s
degree level. T am accompanied by Gary Filerman, executive director
of the association. ' : '

Mr. Rocegs. Mr. Filerman, it is a pleasure to have you before the
committee. L :

My, Frerman. Thank you. s

~ Mr. Tromeson. There are 24 graduate programs in hospital and
health administration in the United States. The field is a relatively
new one, and is experiencing tremendous growth and viability at the
present time. Most of the programs are relatively new—10 having
been organized just since 1960. :

There are eight more in various ctates of being planned and about
30 other colleges and universities are actively considering launching
programs in hospital administration. :

This is, incidentally, happening throughout the world. Underde-
veloped countries, which have more severe health resources problems
than we do, hasten to establish hospital administration programs.
The growth of the programs reflocts wide recognition by the public of
the importance of effective, appropriately trained hospital manage-
‘ment. Of the more than 5,000 program graduates, between 3,500 and
4,000 are estimated to be in top-management positions in hospitals and
related facilities. An additional 1,000 to 1,500 occupy key positions

in State health departments and Hill-Burton agencles 1n particular,
Blue Cross and other prepayment plans, health planning organiza-
tions, and voluntary health agencies. Program graduates are serving
as assistant deans of medical schools and in medicare, medicaid, the
regional medical programs, and in the comprehensive health planning
program as executives at all levels. It is fair to say that graduate
programs in hospital administration are the primary source of trained
administrative talent for health activities in this country.

This is a field which owes its oxistence to the Rockefeller, Rosen-
wald, and W. K. Kellog Foundations. They, and Kellog in particular,
have invested large sums in the programs, but they feel that a success-
ful demonstration cannot be supported by foundations indefinitely.
‘Tt is time for society to.assume responsibility.

" The growth T have outlined to you also reflects a high degree of
interest on the part of universities in what is clearly a key social re-
sponsibility. Hospital administration is an increasingly attractive
career choice for bright young people who combine managerial apti-

tude with a feeling of social responsibility. Some of the best students
on the campus demonstrate an interest in hospital administration.
Many of these students, and this is important, are not considering
other health careers, but are also considering Government, industry,
and other graduate schools. v

The graduate programs have some unique characteristic which will
be of interest to the subcommittee. In the first place, they are located
in a variety of departments of colleges within the university. Eight
are in schools of public health, seven in graduate schools of business
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schools, and

others are parts of schools of medicine, health-related professions, and
health servieesfa,dministra,tion. Two are joint pbrograms of two sep-

or public administration, five are In general graduate schor

arate colleges. So, the programs do not fall admmistratively into the
familiar niches, What this means is that these interdiscip]ina,ry pro-.

8rams are located in departments which have much to contribute to =

health program management, but with the exception of the eight in.
public hea%th are outside the framework of most Federal support
programs. Even programs in. medical schools fail to gain access to
necessary support because of the assumption that medical schools
train only physicians,
It is also impertant to point out that the Programs are very
interdisciplinary.;Rega,rdless of the setting, most draw management
teaching from the management school, medical orientation from
Taculty physicians, systems development content from engineerin 7,
and so forth, They involve teachers from economics, sociology, politi-
cal science, and other faculties, The background of the program
faculty members reflects this diversity. Hospital administration is
groving to be an effective vehicle for ‘m’obilizintg the full scope of
- disciplines which we must have working together for improved health
services. This has particularly high payoff in the research. activities
the programs sponsor, which are contributing significantly to im-
proved health care, : : - :
Mr. Chairman, we applaud the significant improvements in health ;
nanpower programs which the Health Manpower Act of 1968 em-
bodies. Most of the people encouraged and aided by the programs
under this act will work in hospitals and related tacilities. Many -
will receive much of thejr training in hospitals. The Labor Depart-
ment reported that, In 1965, there were 9.7 million jobs in the health

Health Manpower Act is focused.. ey e

The act stresses, for example, nursing education—about two-thirds
of all active professional nurses are employed in hospitals and related
Tacilities—other professions could be mentioned to reinforce the point
that the hospital is the prime consumer of health manpower, When we
speak of optimum utilization of scarce and expensive health personnel,
we are really speaking of effective hospital management. The empha-
sis in the act, and in other Places, on new health tec nologies, is largely
focused on hospital-based techn ologies. How such technicians are
utilized, indeed, if they are utilized, depends in large part on hospital
management, s : '

‘of personnel to control costs. Critics of quality of medical care cal] for
more personnel with better tra,in‘inf, as well as for more effective in-
- stitutional quality controls. Tn ad ition, of course, the public has g
vast investment in the bricks and mortar., Through the Hill-Burton
program alone, the public has invested billions of dollars in hospitals.




264

The hospital administrator has the primary responsibility for the
offective use of the public investment be it in bricks or people. He also-
has major responsibility for creating the kind of environment in which
new methods can be introduced and effective manpower utilization
: schemes implemented. If there is to be innovation in the allocation of

health duties, it will come through the efforts and stimulation of effec-
tive management in the hospitals. Hospital administrators have also
taken the leadership in extending the role of the hospital to serve more
than patients in bed—so that other needs of the community are served.
with the highly expensive resources concentrated at the hospital.

The graduate programs are p}feparing administrators” for these
tasks. The fact is, however, that the impact of the graduates has been
limited. Less than half of the 7,000 general hospitals in this country
are headed by professionally trained administrators. Very large seg-
ments of the Nation’s health facilities have almost no trained ad-
ministrators. This is true of mental hospitals—with half of the Na--
tion’s beds—rural hospitals, and oxtended care facilities.

“Within the past few weeks, the 24 programs awarded about 400
master’s degrees. It has been estimated that more than twice that
number could have been placed. The demand for trained administra--
tors far exceeds the supply, but the supply can be enlarged through:
increased teaching capacity and ability to compete for the really ex-
cellent students which this field can attract. ,

The graduate programs are quite small. The 2-year curriculum:
is intense and demands excellent faculty resources and seminar teach-
ing. The number of well-qualified applicants is only slightly below the:
number of openings nationally and the more well-established schools:
have more applicants than they can now take. The Hill-Burton pro-
gram recently provided support to our association for a recruiting’
effort which we are confident will close the gap in a short time and
is significant recognition of the importance of the field. We are also
encouraging the ostablishment of new programs and establishing:
formal accreditation to stimulate educational quality. The pimary
barrier to meeting the Nation’s needs for more well-trained health:

administrators is adequate faculty and the second acute need is student
su]%gort. .

r. Chairman, we have been working for 12 years for hospital
administration graduate programs to have equal access to funds made
available under sections 306 and 309 of the Public Health Service:
‘Act. Perhaps it is a surprise that this is a problem. For a long time:
the Public Health Service staff held that hospital administrators
are not public health workers and the programs therefore ineligible:
for assistance.

‘At the same time other divisions of the Public Health Service
worked to promote the hospital as the nucleus of community’ health
programs. More recently, on June 5, to be exact, the University of
Chicago, one of our outstanding programs in hospital administration,
was refused support because the review committee ‘“became convinced
that the program was basically one in hospital administration,” and
that priority is given to the development “of curriculums stress:
the community as a base and the interrelationship of the various com-
munity organizations related to the coordination of health care sys-
tems as opposed to the approach reflected in many present day




265

hospital administration curriculums which concentrate primarily
on the management and operation of the hospital itself.”

This statement is typical of the response hospital administration
programs have received from the Public Health Service and reflects a
total disregard for the role of hospital administration in realizing
the objectives of the 1968 Health Manpower Act. It also completely
ignores the overwhelming evidence presented at the 1965 White House
Conference on Health of the critical role of medical institutions in
manpower development and utilization as well as the National Ad-
visory Commission on Health Manpower and the Manpower Report of
the National Commission on Community Health Services.

It ignores former Secretary Gardner’s Advisory Committee on Hos-
pital Effectiveness which said : : :

The Committee believes that there is no element of health manpower whose
impact on hospital effectiveness is more important than the hospital adminis-
trator’s. The Committee recognizes the contribution to improvements in hospital
administration made by existing university programs and their graduates but
the fact that less than half the hospitals in the United States are administered
by graduates with specific training for these responsibilities suggests that the
educational programs need to be expanded. :

To achieve that purpose, the Committee strongly urges that the education and
training of hospital administrators in the principles of effective management
should be encouraged and facilitated by fellowships, scholarships and training
grants financed by Federal funds.

Both the second and third National Conferences on Public Health
Training, in 1963 and 1967, convened by the Surgeon General, called
attention to the need for assistance to hospital administration pro-
grams. Nonetheless, so low a priority has been given as to freeze hospi-
tal administration programs out of consideration regardless of the
merits of the case.

Mr. Chairman, we are not content to ask for clarification in the
committee report of the eligibility of hospital administration programs
in all university settings for assistance under section 306 and 308 of
the Public Health Act, though that indeed would be helpful. We re-
quest that section 802 of the Health Manpower Act of 1968 be specifi-
cally amended to provide for assistance to graduate programs in
hospital and health facility administration in all university settings
and to students enrolled in such programs.

Only by such explicit action can we achieve equal opportunity for
this very critical program to obtain necessary assistance and establish
a priority for such assistance which is in keeping with this Nation’s
health manpower needs.

And if you will remember, the material presented to you this morn-
ing by the American Hospital Association, the last part of their
presentation covered somewhat the same points.

Mr. Roeers. Yes. I noticed there has been some agreement ‘there.

Did you testify before the Senate committee ?

Mr, %"HOMPSON. I did not.

Mr. Rogmrs. Did anyone for your organization ?

Mr. Tromeson. No, sir.

Mr. Rocers. So this really has not been presented over there at all.

Mr. Tromeson. Right,

Mr. Roezrs. Thank you so much for your statement. It will be most
helpful and we will consider all of the points you have raised and the

95-540—68——18
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suggestions for amendment to make sure we do have proper hospital
administrators.. : ' L
Thank you so much. We appreciate it.
Mr. Taompson. Thank you.

.

Mr. Rogers. This concludes the hearings on this bill.

(The following material was submitted for the record:)

UNIVERSITY OF PENNSYLVANIA,
; Philadelphia, Pa., June 10, 1968.
Hon. HARLEY O. STAGGERS, ; e
House Ofice Building,
Washington, D.O. i

DeAr CONGRESSMAN - STAGGERS : My concern over certain provisions of the
Health Manpower Act of 1968 prompts me to discuss with you particular aspects
of the profession of veterinary medicine and the urgent need for continued and
expanded federal support of our nation’s schools of veterinary ‘medicine.

The professions of human and veterinary medicine have long shared a common
heritage. Although the early history of veterinary medicine was closely related
to the cure and treatment of domestic animal diseases, this segment of veteri-
nary science today. is only one aspect included within the broad scope of this
health discipline. Increasingly, the science of veterinary medicine is serving as
a proving ground for the solution of problems related to the transmigsion, alle-
viation and treatment of human disease. Veterinarians today are providing
answers to basic problems in public and environmental health, human nutrition
and reproduction, food production and agricultural economics. Increasingly,
practitioner-scientists trained in our nation’s 18 veterinary schools are taking
their places beside others in the health professions to assure our citizens a con-
tinuity of comprehensive medical services which result in better health and
more freedom from disability and morbidity than would be possible without
the contribution of veterinary medicine to the total health cosmos of our nation.

Today the concept of «“One Medicine” is realistically supported by a dynamic
collaboration as veterinarians, physicians, dentists and scientists in the allied
fields of biomedicine work together to achieve maximal well-being for men and
a healthier environment conducive to more productive living. Typical of the
kinds of programs undertaken by veterinarians whose professional interest is
directed toward studying the animal counterparts of human diseases are two
major studies currently in progress at the University of Pennsylvania School of
Veterinary Medicine. Dr. David Detweiler is engaged in a study to determine
the post-mortem incidence of cardiovascular anomalies in dogs, the clinical evi-
dence of heart disease and various parameters of cardiac function in healthy and
diseased animals. Such studies have a direct correlation to the various kinds
of congenital heart anomalies occurring in man. They also provide valuable
information regarding the pathology, physiology and biochemistry of coronary
artery disease and myocardial infarction, leading causes of death among human
beings. In another project, a disease almost identical to human leukemia, bovine
lymphosarcoma, is being studied by a team of veterinary investigators under
the direction of Dr. Robert Marshak.

Health scientists have always been faced with the enigma that as certain kinds
of diseases are eradicated or brought under control, other more complex dis-
eases and associated problems rapidly assume the newly vacated position of
urgent priority for study and solution. In the field of animal diseases, many
conditions peculiar to our highly industrialized and technological society are
conducive to the development of special kinds of problems which merit the
gerious attention of veterinarians. Such problems include the mass production
of livestock and poultry, concentration of animals in small geographic areas for
feeding and economic management, transportation over long distances for
marketing and breeding, and the addition of hormones, chemicals, drugs and
antibiotics for increased growth ‘and production. The close proximity of animal
pets and animals which participate with man in sporting or relaxation activities
multiplies the opportunity for human infection with disease agents harbored by
or transmissible from animal to man. ;

For those interested in scientific research, the specialized kinds of experience
which constitute the training of a veterinarian make ‘his knowledge and skill of
unique value in the design and execution of experimental animal models capable
of determining the projected effect on man of an outer space or subterranean
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‘environment, Veterinary scientists have been among the innovators of some of
the original research programs designed to quantitate the effects of acceleration
and deceleration on human and animal metabolism and problems related. to
acclimatization at atmospheric pressures and composition at variance with thoge
‘normally encountered by man. . : e ! :
Many other opportunities for valuable contributions in the field of scientific
research parallel these newer challenges in which many of our nation’s vet-
erinariang are engaged. The production of vaccines and antitoxins to control

which veterinarians have worked together with physicians, immunologi@ts, bio-

chemist, pharmacologists and scientists from any other basic and clinical disci-

plines. Many advances in human medicine and surgery, including developing and

perfecting open heart surgical techniques, hypothermia, the introduction of im-

ia g techniques for broken bones have
been pioneered with the aid of veterinarians. Other essential areas of research
include the design and management of methods for insect and parasite control.

Today about 50% of the nation’s veterinarians work with farmers and agri-
cultural specialists to produce quality cattle, swine, sheep and’ poultry for
human consumption. It ig conservatively estimated that losses to the livestock
industry ineurred by the morbidity and Iortality caused by animal disease and
infection amount of 159% of total production annually. A considerable portion of
the price the consumer pays for poultry, €gg8s, milk, meat and other animal prod-
ucts reflects losses to the farmer due to death and disease of- animals he ig
unable to market. Bstimations of the €conomic losses due to the six major disease
problems among cattle, sheep and swine—mas‘titis’; leptospirosis, bloat, hog chol-
era, erysipelas and brucellosis—range from 800 ‘million to 500 million  dollars
yearly. Allied to the work of veterinarians in the field of disease eradication and
control ig the valuable assistance many veterinarians have given to our allieg
and to the lesser developed nations of the world ag they have worked to rebuild
or strengthen their livestock industries and improve their national economy.

Veterinariang are engaged in a wide variety of programs and activities oriented
to provide our citizens with more wholesome and eoonomic'nutriﬁon. Some of
these include improving the quality of meat products, solving problems related to
the sanitary preparation, packaging and storage of food products, the effect of
drugs, food additiveg and insecticide residues on' food products andmon-i-toring
the food industry to insure that legal safeguards regarding product identification,
breparation and quality are respected. : B :

.~ Of the 100 diseases known to be transmissible from animal to man, about 80
occur with some degree of frequency in the United States of America. The effective
cooperation  of veterinarians with other public health professionals has been -
specifically responsible for significant reductions in the incidence of rabies, tuber-
culosis, brucellosis, parrot fever and other diseases of man, At various research
stations throughout the United States, veterinarians and other public health
officials are alert to the identification of animal diseases which are not presently
found within continental United States, These activities have ‘Prevented the
introduction of the dreaded hoof and mouth disease and rinderpest, Continuing
research studies in the control and eradication of such diseases are essential
because there is constant danger that such diseases may accidentally be intro-
duced into our country at any time because of the ease and rapidity with which
world-wide transportation functions as a digease vector. : :
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physical sciences and to train others as regearch workers and as public health
officials. k
Moday veterinary ‘medicine is so much a part of the health of man that this.
profession and its future»practitionérs should receive the same consideration
with respect to federal support as medicine and the other health professions. It.
is essential that basic improvement grants be continued and extended to our
pation’s veterinary schools so that they can continue in their expanding contribu--
tion to our nation’s health. :
Sincerely, : :
: Louraer L. TERRY, M.D,,
Vice President for Medical Affairs.

TuE AMERICAN PUBLIC HEALTH ASSOCIATION, Ixc.,
o Washington, D.C., June 12, 1968.
Hon. JOEN JARMAN. .
Ohairman, Subcommittee on Public Health and Weifare, Commitiee on Interstate
and Foreign Commerce, Rayburn House Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN : 1 wish to inform you of the American Public Health:
Association’s views on legislation which your Committee is nOwW considering rela--
tive to the continuation of programs intended to assist in the development of’
health manpower, H.R. 15757. The APHA in the past has supported each of the-
programs contained in this legislative proposal; I would like to comment on them
individually and suggest improvements to the basic legislation. .

The APHA recommends that the authorization for the Health Professions:
Pducational Assistance Act be continued. The impact of initial authorization
has yet to be felt pecause of the time lag necessary to realize originally intended
benefits. Considerable time is needed to increase the ranks of physicians, dentists,.
and other health professionals and this should in no way overshadow the nation’s:
duty to increase their number. ‘Our Association believes that the authority of’
this provision should include colleges of veterinary medicine as institutions
eligible for basic improvement grants. Contributions of doctors of veterinary
medicine to human health are well known; and there is a need to train even
more individuals in the field of veterinary medicine. We recommend, therefore,
that basic fmprovement grants be made available to colleges , of veterinary
medicine. L

The American Public Health Association also pelieves there is a justification:
for continuing the priority for training nurses. The shortage of qualified
nurses is a critical problem not only in the health programs recently authorized
by Congress, but in delivering existent health care needed throughout the
country. Consequently, we urge that the authority for nurse training be continued.

The third title under this Act relates to the training of allied health profession--
als. We urge the continuation of this authority and point out that this program
has not had an opportunity to prove its worth. This is due in part, we think,
to the inadequate financing appropriated. It is worth noting that until skilled per-
sons assume the responsibility for the various roles in the medical care spec-
trum, the already overworked physicians, dentists and nurses will continually
fail to meet the monumental demands for health care. Therefore, we support the
continuation of the authority for allied health professional training.

Most certainly the grant authority proposed by the bill, H.R. 15757, should be:
extended for project grants to train personnel in schools of : public health,
nursing, engineering, in departments of preventive medicine at medical schools,
and in other appropriate areas. We are not familiar with the Administration’s
views on the amounts of funds needed to implement these programs. There might
be some reason for persons to disagree as to what is necessary, but we would
urge that these authorizations be at least equal to and preferably exceed au-~
thorizations contained in the presentAct. :

We hope that Congress will act affirmatively on this forthcoming legislation and
we hope it will jncorporate our suggested changes within this legislation.

1 would appreciate your makng these recommendations a part of the hearing
records. .

Sincerely yours,
’ BerwyN F. MaTrIisoN, M.D.,
Eaecutive Director.
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AMERICAN' OSTEOPATHIC ASS0CIATION, ;
Washington, D.O., June 21, 1968.
Hon. HARLEY O. STAGGERS,
Chairman, Interstate and Foreign Commerce Commiitiee,
House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. CHAIRMAN: The American Osteopathic Association is genuinely
grateful for the opportunity to present its views on H.R. 15757 during its con-
sideration by the Committee on’ Interstate and Foreign Commerce of the House
of Representatives.

The American Osteopathic Association believes that H.R. 15757 provides the
impetus for the solution of some of our health problems.

We endorse the health recommendations of the President in his message to
Congress on March 4, 1968. The proposed Health Manpower Act of 1968 em-
bodies his goals “ . . to meet the urgent need for more doctors, nurses, and
other health workers” . . . “to deal with the soaring costs of medical care and
to assure the most efficient use of our health resources”, and “to launch a nation-
wide effort to improve the health of all Americans.” PR :

The objective of the American Osteopathic Association is to. promote the
public health, to encourage scientific research, and to maintain and improve
high standards of medical education in osteopathic colleges.

The Osteopathic profession is deeply involved in the attack on our nation’s
health problems in many ways. The need for more physicians is undisputed and
the five colleges of osteopathic medicine continue to increase the number and
quality of their graduates. The 1968 class of 430 graduates was almost 20%
larger than that of 1966. Total enrollment in the same period has increased
over 89%. However, the rising cost of education, especially in the health pro-
fessions is a huge obstacle to the hecessary expansion of the educational capacity
of our colleges, both qualitatively and quantitatively.

Seldom does a college have the capability of expanding its student body,
faculty and facilities without outside financial help. Traditionally, the members
of the osteopathic profession have contributed a higher percentage of financial
support to their colleges than have the members of the other health professions.
Today’s costs and needs require additional support such ag that provided by
H.R. 15757.

The bill under consideration extends and strengthens five laws vital to our
health manpower programs. Of most immediate concern to the American Os-
teopathic ‘Association and the American Association of Osteopathic Colleges
is Title I of H.R. 15757 which relates to Health Professions Tralining. The
construction grants, institutional and sSpecial project grants for training and
student aid available under the Health Professions Educational Assistance Act of
1963 have played a major role in our ability to graduate a steadily increasing
number of better trained osteopathic physicans and surgeons, 63% of whom are
general practitioners providing direct health care to the people.

This proposal is aimed at simplifying procedures and better coordination of
the support of construction so that schools planning to construct facilities to
serve a variety of functions will not be forced to deal with several authorities
and several different review procedures and priorities. This would mean the
elimination of many problems which have hindered the progress of some pro-
grams. Flexibility is desperately needed if the problems of the individual schools
are to be solved and costs kept to a minimum and we welcome the flexibility
of planning and operation and the increased. support proposed in the grant and
student aid programs which Title I provides. Along with this increased support
comes greater responsibility. The assurance by the Federal Government of fair
and proper distribution of funds and the demonstration of efficiency and good
faith by the health professions will enhance this ever-growing partnership in
Health. ) :

One pervading problem faces our expanding educational institutions: the ques-
tion of quantity versus quality. Such a dichotomy should not exist. What is
needed is the fusion of the two and yet in the past an emphasis on quantity
has aroused concern over quality. The question often raised is how to get the
most out of what you have. Where facilities are limited and the faculty small, it
is unrealistic to demand expansion, yet a vicious circle has developed in the
health professions. In order to secure Federal support, an institution must in-
Sure an enrollment increase. This places added bressures and workloads on the
administration and faculty and regression, instead of progress may result. Care
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must be exercised to be sure that quantity is not the major factor in determining
the eligibility for financial support or the quality of the end result.

We do not want the committee to feel that the American Osteopathic Associa-
tion is disinterested in the other titles of HLR. 15757. It most certainly is in-
terested, but would prefer to let those in the health profession who, are more
knowledgeable, comment on their specific problems. )

On behalf of the American Osteopathic Association and the American As-
sociation of Osteopathic Colleges may I convey their sincere appreciation of
the opportunity to present their views to your committee.

Sincerely yours,
Roy J. HARVEY, D.O.,
Director.

PHARMACEUTICAL MANUFACTURERS ASSOCIATION,
Washington, D.C., June 18, 1968.
HoN. JoHN JARMAN,
Chairman, Subcommitiee on Public Health and Welfare, Rayburn House Ofiice
Building, Washington, D.C.

Dear M. CuAIRMAN : This letter is submitted on behalf of the Pharmaceutical
Manufacturers Association concerning H.R. 15757, a bill entitled “The Health
Manpower Act of 1968.” It is a companion measure to S. 8095, a bill similarly
entitled, on which hearings were held before the Senate Labor and Public Wel-
fare Committee on March 21. This bill, among other things, would extend and
improve the existing construction program for teaching facilities for students in
the schools of medicine, pharmacy, and other health professions; it would also
broaden the student loan and scholarship program to provide financial assist-
ance to needy students in these professions.

The PMA is a national trade association representing 136 firms which manu-
facture approximately 95 percent of the nation’s supply of prescription drugs.
We respectfully call to the Subcommittee’s attention the historical fact that
there has been no important development in the field of effective drug therapy
for more than a quarter century where members of the PMA have not played
a significant role either in the discovery of the therapeutic agent or in defining
its utility and making it readily available to the professions of medicine and
pharmacy. o

The PMA is vitally interested in this legislation because of the effect it has

on the health of this nation and upon the people who are providing our medi-
cal and health services. Graduates of our medical and allied health schools
are meeting the demands of Federal and state governments, of the armed serv-
ices, of education, of research, of community services, and of industry. The
pharmaceutical manufacturing industry employs many physicians, pharmacists,
and others and our concern, therefore, is that the nation have an adequate supply
of such personnel.
. The PMA believes that the extension and improvement of: the construction
program for teaching facilities which was initiated in the 88th Congress by the
enactment of the Health Professions Educational Assistance Act is in the best
interests of the nation because it makes possible the education and training of a
greater number of physician and pharmacists. If our country is to be able to
meet the demands for services now being made on its health professions, the
enrollment in our medical, pharmacy and other health schools must be in-
creased. To achieve this expanded enrollment through construction of addi-
tional facilities at existing schools, as well as through the creation of new
schools, we feel that it is necessary to have increased financial support from both
the Government and private sectors.

The PMA also approves the provisions of H.R. 15757, which make schools of
pharmacy eligible to apply for special project grants; however, the bill excludes
fhem from receiving institutional grants. We believe. that H.R. 15757 should be
amended to extend eligibility for institutional grants to schools of pharmacy,
thus including schools of pharmacy among the other health schools eligible to
receive such grants.

It would be appreciated if you would make this letter a part of the printed
record of your Subcommittee’s hearings on H.R. 15757. :

Respectfully submitted,

C. JosepH STETLER, President.
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THE NATIONAL ASS00IATION OF RETAIL Druaarsrs,
Washington, D.0., June 18, 1968.
Hon, Joun JARMAN,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Pubdblic Healtn and Welfare,
House of Representatives, Washmgton, D.c.

DEAR MR, JARMAN: The purpose of this letter for the printed record of H.R.
15757 hearings is to apprise you and other members of the important Public
Health and Welfare Subcommittee of the U.S. House of Representatives Com-
mittee on Interstate anq Foreign Commerce regarding the views of the Na-
tional Association of Retail Druggists on H.R. 15757, the “Health Manpower
Act of 1968.”

The National Association of Retail Druggists, with the largest national mem-
bership of retail bharmacy owners in the country, has historically been vitally
concerned with all aspects of pharmacy education. Our concern is emphasized
by the fact that 90 percent of the nation’s pharmacistg are employed in retail
drug stores, N.A.R.D. represents over 40,000 independent retail pharmacies
comprising about 90 bercent of such stores, More than 75,000 licensed phar-

reconsideration as such inclusion would Drobably enhance greatly the diversified
‘health care training programsg in the college of pharmacy and would materially

System in America through retail bharmacies is superior to all other approaches
and is the one in most demand by the bublic. The retail Pharmacy in the com-
munities ig indispensable and irreplaceable. We are confident that institutional
grants for pharmacy schools are necessary to attract and secure appropriate
teaching Dersonnel and to bharmacy college services on a basis that. is adequate
to meet the future managerial and DProfessional challenges of retail pharmacy.

is our Trecommendation that consideration be given to amending H.R. 15757

WiLLAgp B, SiMMmonsg,
Hzecutive Secretary.
—

AMERICAN ASSOCIATION OF CoLLEGES oF PopraTrIC MEpICINE,
Washington, D.C., June 1 7, 1968.

Hon. Harrey O, SrAceERs,
Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
U.8. House of Representatives, Washington, D.¢.

DEar Mk. STAGGERS : The American Association of Colleges of Podiatric Medi-
‘cine supports H.R, 15757 known as the “Health Manpower Act of 1968,”

The Association of Colleges is a voluntary, not-for-profit, corporation. The five
member colleges of podiatry are accredited by the American Podiatry Associa-

tional year of internship in various hospitals and colleges of podiatry, and some
of them additional residency years, for a total of as much as ten years beyond
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high school. Podiatrists are licensed by examining poards in every state to treat
the foot by medieal and surgical means.

As your Committee will Knows, the podiatry profession has been deeply con-
cerned for many years about the problem of providing a supply of well educated
profess;ionals adequate to meet the health needs of our people. As a direect result
of the provisions of the Health Professions Bducational Assistance Act the five
accredited colleges of podiatry have been able to increase first-year student en-
yollment from 167 four years ago to 311 this year, an increase of 86.2 percent
during this period. ;

Despite the increasing number of well qualified graduates the Nation’s critical
shortage of podiatrists is as yet only being abated very slowly. Podiatric care is
becoming more available to larger proportions of our population. The Congress
last session included podia»trists’ gervices for Medicare peneficiaries. Also, Title
XIX programs in the various states utilize the services of podiatrists. the facili-
ties and resources of the colleges of podiatric medicine are cooperating fully with
these community health programs.

In other areas increasing numbers of podiatrists are being sought for posi-
tions on community public health teams. The armed services have doubled
the spaces for podiatrists during the past two years.and further expansion is pro-
jected. Podiatrists are making increasing contributions to the Nation’s health
manpower resources.

The U.S. Department of Labor in Report No. 323, June, 1967, “Health Man-
power 1966-75—A Study of Requirements and Supply,”’ pinpoints the need for in-
creased numbers of podiatrists. “mTo meet projected needs, the average annual
number of graduates of podiatry colleges must be jncreased substantially above
the current levels between 1966 and 1975. Some increases in- facilities are ex-
pected as a result of funds provided by the Health Professions Educational
‘Assistance Act of 1963. However, 2 great deal of additional action is necessary
to increase the capacity of the schools,” says the report.

Our purpose is to make clear our support of H.R. 15757 and to urge favorable
consideration of it by this Committee. In this statement, we would like to outline
the progress that has been made in recent years and the need for continuation of
this legislation.

Construction.—All five colleges of podiatric medicine are planning construc-
tion of new facilities and major expansion and renovation of existing facilities.
One college has received approval for matching construction funds under the
present act. Additionally, projects and plans are underway for the opening of one
or more new colleges within the next four to six years.

Institutional gmnts.——ck)llectively, the member institutions of the American
Association of Colleges of Podiatrie Medicine received $559,850 for Basic Im-
provement Grants for FY 1968. These funds were used almost exclusively to em-
ploy new faculty, increase faculty salaries, convert part time faculty to full time
faculty, and to provide supporting staff for the faculty. As a result of these
grants the educational program has been considerably enlarged and much
enriched.

Special project gra/nts.-—'l‘he Special Project Grant requests for FY 1968 ($1,-
234.817) will be used to augment the faculty programs begun in the basic im-
provement area. The funds will be used to provide additional teaching personnel,
additional supporting personnel, additional necessary teaching equipment and -
supplies in both the basic science and clinical science divisions, as well as for
other related faculty jmprovement projects.

Scholarship grants—In FY 1968, 120 podiatry students received $84,389 in
scholarship support. The amount of monies requested by the students was. ap-
proximately double the sum which was finally allocated. Based upon 2 survey con-
ducted by the American Association of Colleges of Podiatric ‘Medicine in January,
1968, it has been determined that over one-half-of the students currently receiving
scholarship funds would not have been able to continue in college had they not
received these awards. :

Student loans.—In FY 1968, 384 students received $397,879 in loan support. The
same situation exists for loans as for scholarship grants. ‘Without these funds
fully one-half of the student body would either have been totally unable to con-
tinue their podiatric education or would have been forced to seek extramural, less
. accessible forms of educational financial assistance.

It should be noted that the aforementioned figures for scholarships and
student loans are equally applicable to both categories. Many podiatry students
are deriving assistance from multiple sources. 1t is the opinion of the American
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Association of Colleges of Podiatric Medicinie that increased financial assistance
to the individual students under the direct control of the colleges would ensure
more future practitioners and students better qualified to pursue studies in an
atmosphere not characterized by omnipresent financial worries, and without
limiting matriculants to the upper socio-economic strata.

The American Association of Colleges of Podiatric Medicine is pleased to take
this opportunity to express its strong support for H.R. 15757 entitled “Health
Manpower Act of 1968.” Thig bill when enacted by the Congress will have a posi-
tive and substantial impact upon the future health of the American public by
making it possible to increase the number of doctors of podatric medicine (valued
members of the health manpower pool) by providing continued assistance for
improvements in the teaching programs of podiatry colleges, and by providing
loans and scholarships for young scholars who otherwise might not be able to
consider a career in podiatry.

It is our opinion that H.R. 15757 will provide some of the funds needed to meet
critical problems facing the health professions today. On behalf of the American
Association of Colleges of Podiatric Medicine it ig respectfully requested that this
statement on H.R. 15757 be considered by your Committee and included in the
record of these hearings. )

Respectfully yours, i
Max M. POMERANTZ, M.D.,
President.

THE JounNs HOPKINS UNIVERSITY,

SCHOOL oF MEDICINE,
DEPARTMENT oOF PATHoLOGY,
; Baltimore, Md., June 10, 1968.
Representative HarLey O. STAGGERS, :
Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
Rayburn Building, Washington D.C.

It has become apparent that studying the naturally occurring diseases of
animals which are counterparts of human disease can make signficant contri-
butions to medical knowledge. To mention but a few, studies of the causes.
and treatment of such human diseases as leukemia, heart disease, and inherited
disorders, have good equivalents in animals and are being explored by applied
and basic methods which could not be utilized on human patients. Veterinarians,
because ‘of their backgrounds in Animal Medicine are best equipped to perform
many of the investigations. i . it
- There are currently 10 veterinarians . actively engaged. in teaching and re-
search in comparative medicine at Johns Hopkins. Five of these persons are
in post doctoral training programs which will prepare them for careers im
comparative medicine, Several medical schools have formed departments within

~ their faculties to develop similar programs and also to provide the necessary care
for experimental animals for this has often been neglected. Medical schools
are actively seeking personnel to staff these departments, but unfortunately
the other demands of veterinary. medicine continue to require virtually all
-available graduates. . : : :

The future of medical research and teaching will depend to a.continually

erinarians for careers in comparative medicine will certainly compound the
shortages already present. The needs of future Dopulations, not only in these
areas, but even more critically in the care of food producing animals, will cer-
tainly be far greater than at present.

In consideration of the above points, we strongly urge the inclusion of
veterinary medicine for institutional support under The Health Manpower Act.
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Certainly the contributions of veterinary medicine to human health, both

directly and indirectly, equal or exceed those of the other aui“ed professions
which are to receive this support. i ) S
: . Epwagp C. MeLsY, Jr., D.V.M,, :
Associate Professor and H ead, Division of Animal Medicine.
i ROBERT A. SQUIRE, D.V.M,, Ph. D., ;
Assistant Professor of Pathology, Assistant Professor of Animal Medicine,
Director, Comparative Pathology. . . . i

UNIVERSITY OF KANSAS MEDICAL CENTER,

; i Kansas Oity, April 16, 1968.
HoN. HARLEY O. STAGGERS, S SR »
 Chairman, House TInterstate and Foreign Commerce Committee,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DeAR CONGRESSMAN STAGGERS : I am respectfully presenting my views con-
cerning the proposed legislation for the support of veterinary medical edu-
cation and requesting that consideration be given to including the 18 veterinary
schools and colleges in the basic improvement grant program. } L

My experience has been in human medical oducation 'but I have visited
several of the veterinary medical schools and know well several of their Deans.
Furthermore, at the request of the Association of American Medical Colleges,
I have led in developing a federation of schools of health professional edu-
cational organizations and have purposely involved in this federation the As-
sociation of Schools of Veterinary Medicine as well as medical schools, nursing
schools, pharmacy schools, and allied health professional schools. This new
federation scheduled next to meet on July 10, 1968, also includes representa-
tives from the Office of the Secretary of HEW. and the Bureau of Health
Manpower. : : s

Turther testimony as to the importance of the veterinary medical schools -
in the health professional educational team lies in the fact that virtually all
medical schools now employ veterinary physicians to care for experimental
and teaching animals. Still more important, however, is the fact that more
and more human disease analogues have been found in animals thus providing
prototypes for the study of human disease. Animal vectors in the transmigsion
of human disease are still poorly understood. i

You may question the lack of progress in this regard until recently by point-
ing to the fact that all medical schools have used experimental animals for
years. This raises a very improtant point in that in the past investigators in
medical schools have been attempting to produce human diseases in normal
animals for study purposes. The medical school animal laboratories have not
focused on naturally occurring analogues of human disease in animals. The latter
has been done by veterinary schools which have been poorly supported and
overburdened with teaching so. that research in veterinary schools has not
flourished until recently. Moreover veterinary medicine has been oriented to
agricultural activities as evidenced by the fact that many ‘of the veterinary
schoolg are in connection with state agricultural collegs and not state uni-
versities, the latter of which harbor the medical schools in our state university
systems. i

" In Kansas our veterinary school is 200 miles from the Medical School. The
Dean of Kansas State College of Veterinary Medicine and I have been attempt-
ing to bring our two staffs together in spite of the distance problems. In short
by this letter I am describing veterinary medicine as a progressively more im-
portant part of the health team and urge that in federal legislation it be
treated as such. : . ) ;

Sincerely yours,

GroreE A. Worr; Jr., M.D.
~ Dean and Provost.
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. TaE PENNSYLVANTA Srate UNiversiry, B
~ THE MIrrox S, 'HERSHEY MEDICAT, CENTER,
et ' ~ COLLEGE oF MEDICINE,
; i ,‘ : i Hershey, Pa., June 11,1968.
Hon. HArLEY STAGGERS, ' Wenn e '
Chairman, Interstate and Foreign Commierce Committee, ‘
House of R‘epresentati?}es, ,Washmgton, D.C,

assignment for the Association of American Medical Colleges.

I am Dean of The Pennsylvania State University College of Medicine which
hag this year taken its first class.of medical students, i

In the teaching of medical students for the ultimate care of human patients,.
animals are widely used in laboratory teaching exercises. We have completed
this year at Hershey a model facility for the housing of animals for both teach-
ing and research. These facilities have been-eonstructed wtih the aid of matching
funds provided by the Congress. It would be impossible to do the type of teaching
without these facilities, ‘

The operation of the facilities and the care of the animals is the responsibility
of graduate veterinarians who work full-time for the Medical School, in addition
to caring for the animals to see that optimum brovision is made for their welfare.
The veterinarians study the diseases which appear naturally in animals. Many
of these diseases are caused by the same agentg which produce human disease of
similar character. The lessons learned from study of such disease processes can:
often be applied more eagily and quickly than if the studies were initiated first
in the human being. o

Training of veterinarians to serve in medical schools is initially done in
colleges of veterinary medicine, These -institutions need more support, both to
train the professional DPeople who may ultimately work in a medical school and
to conduct research done primarily on the animals and animal diseases them-
selves. The basic information on the causes of many types of chronic illnesses
which are becoming increasingly important in human disease processes requires
long-term study of animals. Research is also badly needed in the basic biologic.
aspects of behavior, both of the group and of the individuals., Much behavioral
research can be effectively done in animals species and the principles then extrap-
olated to the human being.

I urge your support of legislation which will improve the facilitieg needed for
the training of veteriiarians who will perform studies that ultimately will have
an impact on human health.

If I can comment in any further way on any of the points in the bill you
have under consideration, please command me, ;

Respectfully yours, :
: GEORGE T. HARRIS, M.D., Dean.
. CASE WESTERN RESERVE UNIVERSITY,
FRANCES PAYNE BorTox ScHOOL OF Nursing,
Oleveland, Ohio, April 29, 1968.
Hon, HARLEY O, STAGGERS,
Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commierce,
House of Represenmtives, Washington, D.C. ) :

DEAR MR. STAGeErs: I am writing to you with regard to the proposed Health
Manpower Act of 1968. I wish to comment particularly about items in Title IT of
the bill.

As it now stands, the bill would require that a State agency would be named
as an accrediting authority for schools of nursing eligible to receive Federal
funds. I oppose this provision vigorously as a nurse educator and as a citizen
interested in wise. use of Tederal funds and in support of legislation that will
improve the health care of citizens in our country.

Voluntary accreditation has been the one force that has remarkably up-
graded the quality of nursing education in our country. Currently, seventy-five
ber cent of all students enrolled in nursing schools are enrolled in schools having
such ' accreditation. Graduation from an accreditéd school almost without ex-
ception is a guarantee that a graduate will be able to pass the licensing ex-
aminations; in contrast, graduation from a nonaceredited school does not give
Such assurance., We cannot afford to waste Federal funds in support of educa-
tion that is not worthy of accreditation by the national voluntary accreditation
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agency. You should know that the largest enrollments are in schools having
National League for Nursing accréditation and thus expenditure of Federal
funds in those schools would alleviate the current nursing shortage.

T am concerned about a second provision of the Dbill, namely, that of program
support for the schools. As: proposed, each school, regardless of type, would
receive program support in the amount of $15,000. Graduate education is far
more expensive than is undergraduate education. Moreover, institutions of
higher learning pear the greatest purden in that they must prepare leadership
personnel for all schools and all service agencies. May 1 suggest that the bill be
amended with a remarkably increased provision for program support for grad-
uate schools. An annual support grant in the amount of $50,000 for each would
be more appropriate. :

We appreciate your help and support in regard to this legislation and will be
eager to watch its movement through the legislative chambers.

Sincerely yours, ;
RozeinA M. SOHLOTFELDT, Deamn.

m———

Mi1ssO0URI VETERINARY MEDICAL ASSOCIATION,

. Oolumbia, Mo., April 8, 1968.
Hon. JOEN JARMAN, :

Ohairmamn, Subcommitiee on Public Health and W elfare,

House of Representatives, Washington, D.C. :

DEAR REPRESENTATIVE JARMAN : We are writing to you about (Senate Bill S.
3095), or H.R. Bill 15757. We would like to bring to your attention that institu-
tional grants for veterinary medicine have been left out of these pieces of legis-
lation. We feel that it by all means should be included.

According to the Department of Labor Report, published in November 1965
specific attention was given to the great demand and short supply of veteri-
narians. This situation had been predicted in 1961 when the American Associa-
tion of Land Grant Colleges and State Universities unvisioned a need for 64,440
Veterinarians (now 23,000) by 1980.

In 1962 the United States Subcommittee on Reorganization and Internal Orga-
nization under Chairman Hubert H. Humphrey reported «“Fistimated number of
Veterinarians needed in North America by 1980 is 47,250”.

Upon the already gerious deficit came the passage of the Laboratory Animal
Care Bill in 1966, TFood and Drug Tegislation, the Wholesome Meat Act of 1967
as well as the contemplated Poultry Tnspection's Act of 1968. Military require-
ments, bromidicail research and public health demands far exceed the supply.

Veterinarians are also being used to collaborate with, and relieve the shortage
of, Physicians. : :

One of the major factors in the current advance of human health standards dur-
ing recent years has been the utilization of the living larger animal as models for
the human in research. The pig alone has been utilized for the development of &
long list of effective treatment. Rach of the many animal species have certain
features that closely parallel the human, Thus, the members of the animal king-
dom may be selected to form, a battery that, in the composite nearly duplicate the
human. In the work utilizing animals to golve human health problems we find
the Veterinarian and the Physician working in collaporation. This is a most re-
warding and logical approach. Howeyer, the number of Yeterinarian‘s required
for participation in comparative medical research is depleting Veterinary Medi-
cal manpower in the more traditional areas.

The inadequacy of the School at the University. of Missouri is illustrated by
the migration of Veterinarians into the State. Of the Veterinarians newly 1i-
censed by the State of Missouri recently only 25% were graduates of the Univer-
sity of Missouri, the other 75% migrating here from other Universities.

Because there are only eighteen Colleges of Veterinary Medicine located in 17
states the existing schools must provide for the needs of the 33 states not having
Schools of Veterinary Medicine. This means that, more than any other major
health profession, Veterinary Medical Hducation is truly of a regional and
national nature. Federal support is extremely important.

Yours truly,
D. R. Haney, D.V.M.,
Chairman of the Legislative Committee.
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BosToN UNIVERSITY,
SOHOOL OF NURSING,
Boston, Mass., February 2, 1968.
Hon. PHILIP J. PHILBIN,
House of Representatives,
Washington, D.C. )
- My DEAR REPRESENTATIVE PHILBIN: I wish to. express my opposition to the
H.R. 13096, introduced by Representative Fred B. Rooney, and 8. 2549, intro-
duced by Senator Lister Hill. The purpose of both bills is to prevent attrition
and promote development of public and nonprofit private diploma schools of
nursing. E i

Experience with similar provisions of the Nurse Training Act of 1964 demon-
strated that payments to diploma schools has not decreased student attrition,
nor has it developed these programs. There was a net decline of 24 diploma pro-
grams during 1966. i . ) .

However, during the same period, there was an increase of 32 programs in
Jjunior community and four-year colleges. Money should be appropriated to assist
these two types of programs in expansion. Support should be made to nursing pro-
grams in general, with no designation of type of program. You are undoubtedly
-aware of the recent discussions in the Department of Health, Education, and
Welfare about whether the Federal Government should enter the field of ac-
creditation of institutions of higher education. The belief was accepted by all
concerned that, in a democracy, voluntary nongovernmental type of accreditation
was the wisest path to follow. )

I would also like to make a very stromg plea that nurses be included on all
committees established by Congress to consider health and welfare. All legisla-
tion should be so stated. Nursing is such an essential aspect of ‘all health ‘and
welfare programs that it is practically impossible for any. group to plan for the
best health care for the people without consultation with, and the cooperative
thinking of, the nurse. : ey

Sincerely yours, {
Anx~E KiBrick, Ed. D., Dean.

OKLAHOMA BOARD OF NURSE REGISTRATION AND NURSING EDUCATION,

: ) Oklahoma City, Okla., June 24, 1968.

Hon. HARLEY O. STAGGERS, - .

Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, House of Represent-
atives, Washington, D.C. o :

. DEAR Sir: HLR. 15757, the Health Manpower Amendments of 1968 has been
considered recently by the Public Health and Welfare Subcommittee of the Com-
mittee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce. Title IT or this bill would extend
the Nurse Training Act of 1964 for four more years. We solicit your support of
this bill and believe that the “Program Review Report of the Nurse Training Act
of 1964” (PHS publication No. 1740) -will verify the value of this Act, as well as
provide guidance for the Congress in this most important matter. TR

Section 231 of H.R. 15757 proposes a change in the definition of accreditation
which is of great concern to us as the state approving agency for schools of nurs-
ing in the state of Oklahoma. It is essential that schools of nursing receiving
federal funds be accredited by a recognized national accrediting agency if proper
use of federal funds is assured. :

‘In most states, a state board of nursing has the legal responsibility for ap-
proving schools of nursing which meet minimum standards established by the
statute and regulations, ‘Accreditation by a recognized national accrediting
agency is evidence that the school of nursing meets more than minimum stand-
ards. The quality of nursing education is seriously threatened if this clause is not
deleted. ; » :

‘We request that you also consider the types of pressure which can be exerted
in the various states on an administrative agency and the likelihood that this
would result in even lower standards, in some instances.

Your interest and support for our concern regarding this legislation are sin-
cerely appreciated. . <o )

(Miss) FrANCES I, WADDLE, R.N.,
: ) Egxecutive Director. .
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) MississIpPl NURSES’ ASSOCIATION,

: ; Jackson, Miss., June 24, 1968.

Hon. HARLEY O. STAGGERS,
Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.
 DEAR REPRESENTATIVE STAGGERS : Through recent communications, I have
learned that the American Nurses’ Association has expressed concern to you
about the proposed change in the definition of accreditation, Section 231 of HR
15757. : ;
On behalf of the members of the Mississippi Nurses’ Association, I want to
- express our concern and re-affirm the position of the American Nurses’ Associa-
tion. We vigorously oppose the use of tax funds to nursing programs that have
not raised standards for national accreditation or for reasonable assurance of
acereditation by a recognized national accrediting body.

Omission of accreditation by a national accrediting agency will lower standards
“only. Two schools in our state have been accredited by a national agency (Na-
tional League for Nursing). i

We are having a high percentage of failures (519,—1967) on state board exam-
inations. The Nurses Board of Txamination and Registration feels that if all
schools would raise standards above the minimum requirements by a state
accrediting agency, there would be less failures. The failure rate is of great con-
cern in this state and could be improved with upgrading standards.

Our aim is for quality professional care and any lowering of standards could
only result in a down hill trend—quality is certainly more to be desired than
quantity no matter how great the shortage. '
~ We urge you to support national voluntary accreditation of nursing programs
as pre-requisite for eligibility to apply for federal funds and will appreciate
your interest and influence in removing the clause “or by a state agency”’ to the
language of the Act.

Sincerely,
Mrs. ONEITA DONGIEUX,
Hazecutive Director.

MEDICAT. SOCIETY OF THE STATE oF NEW YORK,
New York, N.Y., May 31, 1968.
Hon. F. J. HORTON, :
House Office Building,
Washington, D.C.

DeAR Mr. HorroN : The House of Delegates of this Society adopted the follow-
ing resolution at ity annual meeting in February 1968.

Resolved, That this House of Delegates of the Medical Society of the State of
New York urge that the appropriate Federal agency study the proportion of grad-
uating physicians who enter the field of medical research and the extent to which
Federal support encourages duplication of research and diverts needed man-
power from medical practice. ) .

The Council directed me to transmit this statement to the senators and rep-
resentatives from New York State. i

Sincerely yours,
HeNRY I. FINEBERG, M.D.,
Brecutive Vice-President.

MERCER UNIVERSITY,
Macon, Ga., June 13, 1968.
Hon. JoHN JARMAN,
Ohairman, Subcommittee on Public Health and Welfare,
Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, D.C.

DpEAR CONGRESSMAN JARMAN ¢ The bill H.R. 15757, known as the Health Manu-
power Act of 1968, deserves and will receive the support of all educators in medi-
cal and medical-related education. I deeply hope that it will be passed.

Mercer University owns and operates the Southern School of Pharmacy in At-
lanta, Georgia, and consequently ‘we are conscious of the critical needs of all
health educational endeavor, but éspecially pharmaceutical education. It is for-
tunate for us at this time that pharmacy is included in the Special Projects
Grants under Title I, Part B, Section 772 of H.R. 15757. ;
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Pharmaceutical education, and indeed all medical education, now stands at a
very critical juncture. The vast changes taking place in medical practice mean
that new directions must be planned and implemeénted carefully in order that the
total public health program of this nation may continue to.advance, It is my
opinion  that the Special Projects Section will contribute materially to this de-
velopment in medical education. I note. that in previous aid programs pharmacy
has not been included in the Institutional Grants Section and that it is not so
included under Title I, Part B, Section 771 of this Bill, In my judgment, phar-
macy should be included here because of its role in the total health program of
our nation. : i P : i ;

I am sure you are aware that over the past few years a number of privately
operated schools of pharmacy in the United States have been forced to close
because of lack of financial support, The number of pharmacy schools in this
country has decreased to seventy-four, and with the growing demand for ade-
quately trained people in the profession, it seems to me that it would be wise to
include pharmacy in the Institutional Grantg Section. Doubtless you have thought
of this, J&\as one who has been connected with medical education for many
to express my thoughts on the matter. : :
“Aga’q, I hopX this Bill will pass and that you and your committee will see fit
acxto Title I, Part B, Section 771. With thanks, and with good

Rurus C. HARRIS, Presfdent.
MERCER UNIVERSITY, g
SOUTHERN SCHOOL OF PHARMACY,
g 3 Atlante, Ga.; June 13, 1968.
Hon. JoEN JARMAN, : :
Ohairman, Subcommitiee, on Public Health and Welfare,
Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, D.C. : ; :

MY DEAR CONGRESSMAN JARMAN: I have just received information from Dr.
Charles W, Bliven of the American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy that
hearings on H.R. 15757, the Health Manpower Act of 1968, began Tuesday,
June 11. : : : b : k

All of us in pharmacy are deeply grateful for the assistance our schools have
received and are now receiving under Public Law 89-290. This assistance has
been a stimulus to provide schools such as ours the motivation to plan for the
future. Our school has been approved for a construction grant and many of
our students have received, and now are receiving, scholarships and loans under -
this program. For this, we are grateful. e
. Under Title I, Part B of H.R. 15757, I note that pharmacy has been included’
in the Special Project Granty Section 772. This will be most helpful to all phar-
macy schools, but more especially the private schools such as ours who have
faced, and are now facing, serious financial straits. It is my understanding that
the American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy has requested: that pharmaecy
be included under the Institutional Grant Section 771. I hope your committee
will see fit to add pharmacy, as this support would help us tremendously with
our enrollment and our efforts to better train pharmacists so that they may take
their proper place along with other members of the health team. o

Although enrollment at our school has increased over the past few years,

‘support from an institutional grant as this would allow us to increase our

enrollment more so that we could meet the needs of pharmacy in thig section
of the country. i .
Again, let me thank you and your colleagues for your support of Health
Education in our Nation, - S ‘
Yours sincerely, : : i
OLivER M. LITTLEJOHN, Ph. D., Dean.

—— -

AUBURN UNIVERSITY,
. SCHOOL Or PHARMACY,
Avdurn, Ala., June 13, 1968,
Hon. JOHN JARMAN, . ‘ ;
Chairman, Subcommittee on Public Health and Welfare,
Rayburn House Office Building, Washington, D.C. : : :
DEeAR REPRESENTATIVE JARMAN: I wish to submit a statement in support of
the inclusion of schools of pharmacy in the Institutional Grants Provision of the
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Health Manpower Act 1968 (H.R. 15757). I feel additional support for pharma-
ceutical education is critcial at this time for the following ‘reagons:1.) With
the meager support presently available to sehools and’colleges of pharmacy, itis
becoming impossible to offer competitive salaries in areas such 'as pharmacology.
In this area pharmacy must compete with professional schools receiving insti-
tutional grants. This unfair competition in many cases is resulting in an inferior
instructional program at a time when great stress in pharmaceutical education
is being placed on a sound background in'the pharmaceutical and medical sci-
ences. 2) As Dr. Goddard has mentioned in recent addresses, the pharmacist
should be prepared to serve ‘the patient and the medical practitioner as a con-
sultant on drugs, drug formulations and adverse drug reactions. Schools and
colleges of pharmacy are presently revising their entire -curricula to prepare
graduates for this expanded responsibility. Funds are needed to provide addi-
tional staff in clinical pharmacy ‘and clinical pharmacology. 3.) ‘It is becoming
increasingly difficult to maintain minimal: standards necessary for continued
accreditation without support beyond that presently available. 4.) Funds are
presently not available to support a graduate program in the pharmaceutical
sciences. An opportunity for graduate study ig essential in order to'attract and -

retain an outstanding faculty. 5.) The pharmacy curriculum is considered “high
cost” in comparison to other curricula in the University due to the large number
of laboratories in which numerous animals, drugs, chemicals, pharmaceutical
adjuvants and supplies are consumed and expensive instrumentation must be
supplied. Y

T assure you pharmaceutical education is facing a critical period in which it
will be very difficult for it to continue to meet its obligation to the health man-
power pool without participation in the Institutional Grants Provision of the
Health Manpower Act of 1968 on some basis.

Sincerely,

SamueL T. COKER, PhDDeCm :

LoOUISIANA STATE UNIVERSITY
AND AGRICULTURAL AND MECHANICAT COLLEGE,
’ S0omoon OF VETERINARY. MEDICINE,
Baton Rouge, La., June 13, 1968..
Representative JOHN JARMAN, & ; i
Chairman, Subcommittee on Public Health and Welfare, House Committee on
Interstate and Foreign Commerce, House oOf Representatives, Washington,
D.C. - ‘ P o .

DrAR REPRESENTATIVE ‘JARMAN : I have been informed that the Health Man-
power Act of 1968 (HR 15757) will be considered soon by your committee. Haying
been a resident of Oklahoma for twelve years, I am aware of your interest in
the advancement of veterinary medical education: Here at Louisiana State Uni-
versity, authorization has been given to the establishment of a School of Veter-
inary Medicine. This school, when compléted, will be one of the 19 in ithe United
States to supply veterinarians to the State, the Region and the Nation. -~

As you know, Veterinary Medicine is an essential component of health man-
power of Louisiana’and of the Nation. This branch of medical science is respon-
‘sible for the control of diseases of ‘all species of animals except man and has
made significant ¢ontributions to the fund of knowledge that has advanced the
health of 'the nation. Veterinary Medicine must be considered as a National
resource and Veterinary Medical Bducation should receive thé same degree of
federal support extended to the other health professions inc¢luding” eligibility
as recipients for the institutional grants provision of the Act. Vi

“We are in agreement with the purposes of this'Act and encourage you to give
favorable consideration to the continued and expanded federal support for the
health and medical sciences. gt i

© Sincerely,

EvererT D. BEscH, Dean.
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UNIyERSITY,oE,ILLINQIs, o
/. COLLEGE oF PHARMACY,
i " Chicago, I, June'18, 1968.
Hon. JouN Jarman, : o 9 ' oy :
Chairman, Subcommiitice on Public H ealth and Welfare, |
Commiittee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce, :
Layburn Office Building, Washington, D.C,_ .

DEAR Sir: My name ig George L. Webster and T am Dean of the College of
Pharmacy of the University of Illinois, Chicago, Illinois, and I am the immedi-
ate Past President of the American Association of Colleges of Pharmacy. I
bresent this statement in behalf of my colleagues in phamna,ceutical education
and for the purpose of furthering the delivery of more and better health care
to the public. Pt it o R RMROD e :

At the outset, I should like to express out apprecitaion for the: inclusion of
colleges of bharmacy in the provisions for Special Projects Grants, Section 772,
line 11 of HR 15757. I wish: further to describea concept by which the prograim

pharmacists and with the financial support iwhich can be made available by
including colleges of pharmacy in the broposed Section 771 of HR 15757,

Many conferences during the past three years-have emphasized the shortage
of health care personnel. Physicians, nurses, and dentists have emphasized ‘the
need for others to perform some of the necessary tasks which have traditionally
been done by them but which can be done by others who are properly trained
and motivated, ‘

Specifically, there is a need for someone who is capable of counseling physi-
ciang and dentists regarding the choice of drug and dosage form to accomplish
a given therapeutic burpose; a professional with the competence to counsel the
public on their choices among drugs and dosage forms which can be purchased
without a physician’s or dentist’s erder and which will be compatible with
those drugs which may have been prescribed for a primary medical treatment.
There is a need for Someone qualified to give advice as to the type of medical
service needed by an ill person, a directive service which is readily available
such as in a neighborhood Pharmacy. There is need for a knowledgeable pro-
fessional to be consulted on the principles of providing for uncontaminated air
and water, the control of communicable diseases, the services available for the
recognition and treatment of degenerative diseases, the principles of emergency
aid for household poisonings and the location of poison information centers for
major catastrophes,

These are a few of the health care tasks which my colleagues and I in phar-
maceutical education project for the pharmacist in the near future. We have

practicing pharmacists,

These new, and we believe, necessary brograms are needed now but are beyond
our fiscal capabilities because of budgets already committed as far as three years
in advance. The financial aid which could become available by being participants

under the direct supervision of a clinical instructor, studying the regimen of
medication used on bona fide patients, analyzing the results as they are recorded
on the charts and as they become apparent from interviews with the patients.
To be effective, this interaction needs a background of knowledge about pathol-
0gy, -abnormal physiology, diagnostic procedures and behavioral sciences, It will
require substantial additions to the budgets of our colleges of pharmacy to
provide the added faculty to teach these subjects.

Since pharmacistg in community practice will need similar information in
order to enable them to practice as effectively as the newly graduated pharma-
cists, our colleges will need funds to supply it to the professional community.

Colleges of pharmacy have a further ‘obligation to educate scientists who can
staff the industry and the federal scientific groups with bersons who can create
new drugs, new dosage forms and evaluate the relative effectiveness of similar
dosage forms.

95-540—68——19
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All of the above obligations of our colleges of pharmacy can be greatly en-
hanced by being able to participate in the programs sponsored by HR 15757 and,
in particular, Section 1.

I respectfully ask that your committee give your approval to the inclusion of
colleges of pharmacy in this Section.

GEORGE L. WEBSTER, Dean.

[Telegram]

New Yorx, N.Y., June 18, 1968.
Hon. HARLEY O. STAGGERS,
Chairman, Committee on Interstate and Foreign Commerce,
House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.:

The National Student Nurses Association wishes to communicate its support
of H.R. 15757 which would extend the Nursing Training Act of 1964 for four
years. At our convention last month the representatives of our 60,000-member
association of undergraduate students of nursing went on record as believing
that it is of paramount importance that nursing schools receiving federal funds
be accredited by the National League for Nursing. At the present time 75 percent
of nursing students attend NLN-accredited programs. We believe that students
of nursing deserve to go to schools which are nationally accredited and that
patients too, deserve this protection. Patient care depends on the quality of
education. We urge you to include accreditation of nursing schools by the
National League for Nursing as a criterion for receiving federal funds.

FrANCES TOMPKINS,
Ewecutive Director, N ational Student Nurses Association, Inc.

STATEMENT OF THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE UNIVERSITIES AND LAND-
GRANT COLLEGES

The National Association of State Universities and Land-Grant Colleges repre-
sents 99 major sate universities and land-grant institutions located in all 50
States and Puerto Rico. Its memberg enroll nearly 30 percent of all students in
the nation. They award 44 percent of all medical and dental degrees in the
nation and 50.9 percent of those in other health professions. In addition, they
contain all but one of the nation’s schools of veterinary seience. In the future,
these institutions will inevitably produce an even greater share of the nation’s
badly needed health manpower, as much of the expansion of medical education
1s taking place in state and land-grant institutions.

At its annual meeting in November 1967, our Association, meeting jointly
with the American Association of State Colleges and Universities, commended
the 90th Congress “for its recognition of the need for substantial programs of
support for education, extension activities, and library services in health-related
fieldg through the enactment of the Health Professions Educational Assistance
Act, the Regional Medical Programs Act, and significant expansions of existing
legislation.”

We are pleased that the Congress has continued to demonstrate its interest in
these fields by its consideration of the Health Manpower Act of 1968. ‘We partic-
ularly commend and endorse the provision of this Act which makes direct
operational support available to schools of nursing. The needs of the schools of
nursing are such that in its 1068 statement of policy positions concerning recom-
mendations for national action affecting higher education, the Association urged
that this kind of support be extended to these schools.

The Association is also pleased to note that H.R. 15757 contains provisions
for extending the eligibility for special improvement grants to schools of phar-
macy and veterinary science. This too was a matter of concern at our most recent
annual meeting.

Our member institutions, however, would like to see the committee carry
this extension one step further. They are also anxious to see schools of pharmacy
and veterinary science eligible for institutional, basic improvement grants. In
the words of our 1968 policy statement, «We note with concern that eligibility
for assistance for the schools of pharmacy and veterinary science is limited to
construction aid. We urge corrective legislation to end this diserimination to
major health-related fields, especially as concerns eligibility for basic and special
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improvement grants for support of the institutional function at ‘schools of
pharmacy and veterinary science.”

In conclusion, we support and commend the general objectives of H.R. 15757
and hope that the modification we are suggesting can be incorporated into this
legislation.

STATEMENT OF JESSE D. DERRICK, D.V.M., PRESIDENT, THE GEORGIA VETERINARY
MEDICAL ASSOCIATION

The Veterinary Profession, while the oldest of the medical professions, is
probably the least understood insofar as the importance and contributions to
human health and welfare.

Most familiar to the average citizen is the professional care provided for the
animal population. The care of animal pets in our society is an essential and
much appreciated service, but the major contribution to man’s well being has been
the high level of professional care provided to the livestock population which
serves as a source of food. Within recent years an additional responsibility of
the veterinary profession has emerged to the forefront—participation in bio-
medical research programs to study and resolve the health problems of man.

Within this sphere of professional activity, the Doctor of Veterinary Medicine
assumes two major roles. First he functions as an’ independent scientist studying
disease processed in animals and providing basic biological data and knowledge
which can be extrapolated to man. Bach of us is already benefiting as a result
of knowledge gained through the use of animals and the future resolution of
major health problems such as cancer, heart diseases, mental health, and popula-
tion control will, to a significant degree, depend on the availability of well trained
scientists in veterinary medicine.

Secondly, the increased use of animals as experimental models for biological
research has placed a demand on the veterinary profession which far exceeds
the ability of veterinary schools to train adequate members in the facilities
presently available according to a recent survey of the Institute of Laboratory
Animal Resources of the National Academy of Science. There are over 2000
institutions and facilities in the United States whose programs require the use
of research animals. ‘

All of these need access to veterinary support by veterinarians specifically
trained in the specialty of laboratory animal medicine, and, at the present time
there are only 106 who have been certified by this Specialty Board. It is probable
that the entire output of veterinarians from all the schools in the United States
would be required to meet the existing need for veterinarians in laboratory
animal medicine, and this is only one of the specialties in biomedical research
dependent on the knowledge and special skills of the veterinary scientist.

In addition to vastly increased activities of veterinarians in biomedical re-
search, the recent passage of meats and poultry inspection regulations to protect
the consumer requires increased number of veterinarians.

Further requirements are compounded by the increased need for animal protein
food stuff in the world calls for more veterinarians to control diseases. The
World Food Agricultural Organization estimates that a 50% reduction of losses
from animal diseases in the developing countrieg is a realistic goal and that it
would result in 259 increase in animal protein produced. This reduction in
animal disease losses can come about only by an increased supply of veterinarians
educated to conduct biomedical investigations to solve many of the problems
resulting in death of animals and likewise in man where the diseases are trans-
missible to man,

The present occupations of veterinarians in the USA are as follows : 7 percent
in large animal practice, 19 percent in small animal practice, 31 percent in mixed
practice for a total of 57 percent of the veterinarians in the USA that are con-
ducting practice. The remaining 43 percent are engaged in other activities such
as teaching, research, consumer regulatory work for the government and
industry.

‘The need for veterinarians considerably exceeds the productive capacity of the
present educations system. A long range forecast indicates that 40,000 veteri-
narians will be needed by 1980. This figure is 12,000 in excess of what our present
veterinary colleges can provide. Obviously the additional 12,000 veterinarians
can be educated only by enlarging existing schools and building new schools.

There are 18 schools of veterinary medicine for the 50 states of the USA and
each serves more than the state in which it is located. The School of Veterinary
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Medicine, University of Georgia serves a total of five states: Georgia, South
Carolina, North Carolina, Virginia and Maryland. Veterinary schools should be
viewed as.a.national resource instead of a state resource and therefore partly
supported by federal dollars in supplement to the appropriation from the state
in which the school is located. wi e G Bedl e

The demand for entrance into the professional program of the veterinary
schools far exceeds the capacity of the existing schools. For example, the follow-
ing numbers of eligible preveterinary candidates.were interviewed. for entry
into the School of Veterinary Medicine at the University of Georgia : :

1967 (1968)t

GBOFGIA o - oo oo femmmmmmiSSepe-mimEeisiomessosmsmesssonsooooesse a9 (53)
South Caralina. ..o : o : 10 (14)
North Carolina___ o - oo 10 : 13)
Virginia_ - o__. B B 24 (30)
Maryland. - oo ooooimmeococmmmmmmmmme e 28 (48)

2 P PN P e PO P S P b 121 (156)

1 Tentative.

The figures above in parentheses are approximately for 1968 because inter-
views are now in process and the academic year for determining eligibility is
not completed. All of the above candidates have exceeded the average college
student grade point and have survived elimination on personal interview ex-
aminations conducted within each state, From this total the University of Geor-
gia accepted 64 students for the entering class of 1967 ; not all of these will be
graduated because of the normal attrition rate. f

If federal assistance in the form of an institutional grant were available for
jmproving our present educational plant, and if a constructions grant were avail-
able for building an addition to the present schools of veterinary medicine, we
would have matching state funds to increase the size of our entering class to.a
minimum of 85 students for an increase of 33 percent. ;

From the above discussion the critical importance of H.R. 15757 (Health Man-
power Act of 1968) in support of veterinary education is obvious for the South-
eastern States. This bill would provide vital support for construction grants, stu-
dent loans, and scholarship grants in the 18 schools of veterinary medicine in
these 50 states.

It is unfortunate that veterinary schools have not been. declared eligible to
receive institutional grants under H.R. 15757 in view of the direct contribution of
veterinarians to biomedical research, public health and consumer protection. The
importance of educating veterinarians to protect the health of man is incontra-
vertible. We cannot emphasize too strongly the importance of making schools of
veterinary medicine eligible for institutional grants under the Bill.

STATEMENT OF AREA TEN COMMUNITY COLLEGE, CEDAR RAPIDS, Iowa
INTRODUCTION

In reference to H.R. 15757 (Staggers, W.Va.) which proposes to amend the
Public Health Service Act, there are areas of nursing and allied health training
which need to be considered especially as they relate to their educational en-
vironments. It was indicated in Titles IT and IIT of the proposed legislation that
‘both public and nonprofit private agencies will be eligible for grants, but there
is no specific mention of public comprehensive community colleges or area voca-
tional-technical colleges.

IJOWA LEGISLATION

With the establishment of sixteen of these area schools in Iowa by the sixty-
first General Assembly in 1965, it has become a. reality to serve not only needs of
adults in health occupations education but also education and training needs in
a variety of occupations. The law, in fact, has been termed a model in its com-
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brehensive approach toward serving all adults. Specifically, the Towa law pro-
vides for the following :

1. The first two years of college work including pre-professional education.
. Vocational and technical education,
Programs for in-service training and re-training of workers.
Programs for high school completion for students of post-high school age.
Programs for selected high school students in vocational-technical education.
. Student personnel services.
Community services.
- Vocational education for persons who have academic, socio-economic or
other handicaps. :

9. Training, re-training and all necessary preparation for preductive employ-
ment of all citizens.

10. Vocational and technical education for persons who are not enrolled in a
high school and have not completed high school.

[l R N

GROWTH AND DEVELOPMENT OF IOWA HEALTH OCCUPATIONS EDUCATION

Throughout the nation there continues to be a shortage of qualified workers
Wwho can care for the sick in hospitals, nursing homes, clinics, doctors’ offices
and other health agencies. In recent years a restructuring of traditional health-
care patterns has taken place. The greatest single change is the emerging role
of ‘health care bersonnel prepared in vocational-technical programs in which
they achieve the hecessary knowledge and skillg to function as effective mem-
bers of the health-care team. To date, 204 health occupations have been identified
and new ones are constantly emerging,

In 1958 the Division of Vocational Education, Iowa Department of Public
Instruction initiated an agreement and contracted with the University of Iowa

to provide state consultant services for health occupations education in Iowa.

program is housed on campus and is promoting and implementing a strong health
occupations education state-wide program.

The expansion of health occupations education in the many states has been
enhanced by partial reimbursement with the George-Barden Act of 1956 and
the Vocational Education Act of 1963. In addition, there are states which con-

shows program growth in Towa.

The TIowa Division of Vocational Bducation, like its counterparts in other
states, cooperates with public educational institutions throughout the State to
provide programs which prepare graduates for employment in various types of
health occupations.

Presently in Towa, 910 students are enrolled in 34 such breparatory programs
of one and two years in length and 584 students have taken advantage of the

Also, during this same year 8 new breparatory programs will be in operation.
Multiple 4-week pre-employment programs for nurse aides and orderlies are
also offered throughout the State.

Health occupations education programs in Iowa are administered by com-
munity colleges and area vocational-technical colleges. All programs are ap-
broved by the Iowa Board for Vocational Education and those preparing practical
nurses and associate degree nurses are also approved by the Iowa Board of
Nursing.

While uniform standards, policies, and brocedures are reflected in these pro-
grams, they have sufficient flexibility to allow tailoring to each local situation.
All facets are controlled by the administering public educational institution. It
employs the coordinator and instructors and is responsible for the provisions of
adequate resources and facilities. Appropriate clinical facilities are made avail-
able through contractual agreements between the administrative agency and hos-
pitals and other local health agencies.
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State and local advisory committees are used. Their members advise in mat-
ters pertaining to the program and serve as liaison between the community and
. the program. With representation from interested professional, paraprofessional
and lay groups in the community, these committees contribute to program de-
velopment, implementation and evaluation. :

Doubtless, the growth of health occupations education programs will continue
in the years ahead. In Iowa the health occupations education program moves
ahead with multiple activities, interests, and an identifiable degree of success
and effectiveness.. There continue to be unmet needs for heatlh workers in our
state. While the gap between need and preparation is still great, it has and will
be further lessened if we continue to be persistent in improving and expanding
quality programs.

Of concern the past two years is that the practical nursing programs have had -
far more qualified applicants than they are able to accept. This trend persists
despite efforts to provide adequate counseling and guidance to encourage prepara-
tion to the highest level of abilities. By their own choice and with persistence,
some select practical nursing who are potentially successful in programs prepar-
ing students to become registered nurses. Hopefully with the present and ex-
tended development of Associate Degree programs in our State, this situation
will improve and larger numbers of nurses can be prepared in both levels of
preparation.

Dr. William H. Stewart, Surgeon General, U.S. Public Health Service, has esti-
mated that to meet the health care needs of our society there must be 10,000
health workers prepared each month for the next ten years. Despite the growth
in educational programs in health occupations to date, further expansion seems
imperative. )

Vocational education has a vital role in helping to meet this challenge. Through
further expansion of quality health occupations education programs it will con-
tinue to meet the objectives of its primary two-fold purpose: (1) to prepare per-
sons for gainful employment, (2) to assist in meeting the needs of our society.

AREA TEN COMMUNITY COLLEGE: A COMPREHENSIVE APPROACH IN IOWA

Area Ten Community €ollege, one of sixteen merged area colleges, comprising
seven counties in Bastern Iowa, has developed as a comprehensive multi-purpose
institution. Included in its broad spectrum of opportunities are the largest num-
. ber of Health Occupations Education offerings in the state. In cooperation with
the University of Iowa and the Office of the Chief Consultant of Health Occupa-
tions Education for the State Department of Public Instruction, Area Ten is
building towards a comprehensive Health Occupations Education Center which
will initiate and implement regional demonstration programs, as well as serve
the continuing needs of adults in the area. Current programs either in operation
or beginning this fall at Area Ten, include Environmental Assistant, Dental
Laboratory Technician, Orthopedic Assistant, Occupational Therapy Assistant.
Practical Nursing, Medical Assistant, Nurse Aide and Dental Assistant. Programs
being developed for initiation in a year include Medical Laboratory Assistant, Im-
mediate Care Assistant, Associate Degree Nursing (both pre-professional and
RN), Nursing Home Administrator and Social Work Assistant.

HEALTH OCCUPATIONS CENTER: NEED FOR FUNDS

These cluster programs and others yet to be developed form common cores of
learning experiences and offer broad occupational opportunities for adults of
varying abilities, interests, and aptitudes. This is in keeping with the college’s
open-door policy which in turn provides developmental alternatives according to
individual needs in certificate, diploma, and associate degree programs. Program
development costs, as well as instructional and equipment expenses, have been
partially reimbursed through the Vocational Bducation Act of 1963. These funds,
however, do not allow for construction, student loans, scholarships, and so forth,
which are proposed for funding in Mr. Stagger’s bill.

Obviously federal assistance, especially construction grants, is vital to new
and developing institutions such as Area Ten Community College, as well as
other public community colleges and vocational-technical colleges throughout
TIowa and the nation.



TRENDS IN HEALTH OCCUPATIONS EDUCATION

When looking, simultaneously, at health service needs and human resources to
provide health workers, it becomes evident there is potential for, and merit in, a
more effective correlation of human resources with employment opportunities. A
much better utilization of all levels of human resources can be accomplished
through suitable and adequate preparation of health service workers. It is im-
perative that this preparation be provided in quality educational programs ad-
ministered or supported by an agency firmly committed to the educational role.

1. The Economics of Edueation—Current studies have been initiated to com-
pare the social, governmental and individual investment in education with the
return on this investment to society and the individual. As educational programs
at all levels seek a progressively larger share of the available public resources,
there are many searching questions pertaining to priorities for which public
education funds will be allocated. To date, very few cost analysis studies have
been attempted which would identify the most beneficial or economic utilization
of public education funds in view of personnel prepared. Based on principles es-
tablished in other areas and studies in this field, indications are that a larger,
more comprehensive program will prove to be by far the most efficient structure.

2..The Changing Structure and Role of Public Education—There have been
dramatic changes in the demands on the public education system in recent years.
Society expects this system to provide appropriate educational programs for
people of all ages, levels of ability, and interests. A significant shift in organiza-
tional structure and a marked expansion in type of educational programs are
well underway in an attempt to fulfill this expectation.

Public colleges and universities have long provided the occupational prepara-
tion for the health professions at the baccalaureate and higher degree levels. A
similar obligation, to provide preparation at less than professional level for the
great majority of our young people and adults who will not complete a college
degree, is being recognized in the emerging role of public education. This emerg-
ing role prompted the need for larger population and financial bases to provide
an adequate student flow. The result has been a significant organizational change,
the establishment of educational programs on an area or regional base.

A major role of this comprehensive community college or area vocational-tech-

oriented. A number of these are preparatory programs offered parallel to the
first year or two of college ; others, usually of shorter duration, are for retraining
and/or upgrading,

3. The Shift in Orientation for Health Occupationg Education—The trend to
shift Health Occupations Education programs from service institutions (hospital,
clinie, or other health agency) to an area or regional educational institution is
compatible with the role of the comprehensive community college or area voca-
tional-technical college. ;

Simultaneously, a basic change in philosophy is taking place. Thig philosophy
embraces the principle of charging educational costs to educational institutions
supported by the public tax base, Traditionally, programs to prepare health oc-
cupations personnel emerged in service institutions with a subordinate role in
education. The costs of such programs have necessarily been included as service
charges and therefore borne by patients. Many programs operated by service
institutions have been discontinued due to financial stress. Also, the mobility of
our present work force precludes the retention of those trained in a particular
service institution long enough for them to return services commensurate with
the investment made. Shifting the cost to a broad educational base seems appro-
priate and more compatible with this increased mobility of our labor force.

There are additional advantages to support this shift of Health Occupations
Education to community colleges or area vocational-technical colleges. Because
of the size and numbers of inter-related programs, the proportionate overhead
and administrative costs will not only be decreased but they will be borne by
education. The potentially larger pool of recruits, with proper guidance, will
provide a steady flow of appropriate applicants. The socially accepted objective
of “going to college” can be realized and status derived from attending this type
of institution, rather than a service-oriented institution, will likely enhance
enrollments.
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LEGISLATION CONCERNS

Our concerns in regard to legislation are several :

1. that the Public Health Service Act not be limited only to associate degree
programs in the various nursing and allied health occupations programs, but
rather that it allows for Health -Occupations Education Centers like the one
being developed at Area Ten Community College in which certificate, diploma and
associate degree programs form interwoven clusters designed to meet the wide
diversity of adult needs. This is not only efficient and economical in terms of
cross utilization of space, equipment, and instructors, but also allows more
choices to adults according to their individual interests and abilities.

2. that the public comprehensive community colleges and vocational-technical
colleges be recognized as the prime movers in meeting the education and train-
ing needs for para-medical and allied health occupations, and that strong pro-
visions for them be written into the Public Health Service Act.

(@) The trend and impetus hags already been established in this direction
and is recognized by professionals in Health Occupation as being valid.

(b) The policy of private hospital programs of requiring health occupations
trainees to spend extended pediods of time in repetitive so-called clinical
training is economical neither to the hospital patient nor to the student, al-
though it allows the hospital to hold down employee costs. Instead it is pro-
posed that public educational institutions using a broader tax base can
educate more economically in a shorter period of time and yet provide
sufficient clinical training by contracting with publie and - private non-
profit hospitals.

3. That the business of education, particularly the education and training of
adults at the sub-baccalaureate level who have been largely overlooked by
private institutions because of social, economic, or other handicaps belongs
in the public community colleges and vocational-technical colleges created and
committed to serve these citizens. By the same token, such educational institu-
tions would be unjustified in opening in-patient hospital facilities.

CONCLUSION

In summary, the responsibility for designing and maintaining innovative health
occupations education programs, in order bothto alleviate the shortages in health
occupations and, perhaps more importantly, to provide economical education
for all people, has already been assumed by public community and vocational-
technical colleges, especially those mandated by legislation like that of Iowa.
Much progress has been made considering Yimited resources.

Tt would seem to run counter to the spirit and intent of previoug legislation
not to emphasize the public community colleges and vocational-technical col-
leges, both from the standpoint of social concern and economics in the written
form of the Public Health Service Act as it finally evolves. i

Respectfully submitted,

EL1ZABETH KERR,

Director of Health Occupations Education, Division of Medical Services,
the University of Iowa, Chief State Consultant to Health Occupations
Education Section, Vocational Education Branch, State Department of
Public Instruction.

Dr. S. A. BALLANTYNE,
Superintendent, Area Ten Community College.

STATEMENT OF CLARENCE R. COLE D.V.M., Pa. D., DEAN, COLLEGE OF! VETERINARY
MgepICINE, THE OHIO STATE UNIVERSITY, COLUMBUS

SUMMARY

Veterinary medicine is one of the health professions concerned with the
health and well-being of animals and man, the control of diseases transmissible
from animals to man, and discovery of new knowledge in comparative medicine.
The broadening role of professional activity pertaining to human health, coupled
with a rapidly increasing population and the resulting demand for foods of
animal origin, is bring to emergency proportions the already critical shortage
in the nation’s supply of veterinary medical manpower.
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A large part of veterinarians’ professional activity is directed toward pro-
tection of the consuming public. One primary responsibility of veterinarians is
the prevention of human illness derived from animal sources. In response to the
nationwide demand for consumer protection, Congress in 1967 passed the Whole-
some Meat Act (Public Law 90-201) and the 90th Congress will consider at
least three bills pertaining to inspection of poultry and poultry meat products.
The Laboratory Animal Welfare Act of August 24, 1966 (Public Law 89-544) has
placed vast responsibilities upon veterinarians to initiate and execute a nation-
wide program for laboratory animal welfare. The above new national programs
demand hundreds of veterinarians at a time when there is already a critical
shortage of veterinary medical manpower, B

Studies have indicated the need for doubling the number of veterinarians by
1980 and more than tripling the number of veterinarians in several fields of
specialization in veterinary medicine by 1975. :

The gigantic task for increasing the number of veterinariang is currently the
responsibility of the eighteen veterinary medical schools and colleges located in
seventeen states of our nation. Veterinary medical colleges have been unable
to capitalize upon well established new educational techniques because they were
denied the educational improvement grants provided to other health professional
colleges under Public Lw 90-290. Insufficient funds have handicapped educator’s
attempts to adopt modern methods of education—such as classroom use of com-
puters, closed circuit television, and autodidactic laboratories—to veterinary
medical education. Achievement of minimal goals for increased enrollment and
maintenance of the quality of professional education requires vast increased
financial support. Experience has clearly demonstrated that adequate funds for
development and expansion cannot be provided by the seventeen states which
are currently ‘attempting to educate veterinary medical personnel for all fifty
states. Facilities and operational support are not adequate even for the number
of students currently enrolled in the veterinary medical colleges in this country.

If ‘enrollment is to be increased, it is imperative that veterinary medical col-
leges be included in future legislation relating to the following support of educa-
tion in the health professions: educational improvement grants, construction
of teaching and research facilities, institutional support for innovations in
veterinary education; and student loans and scholarship grants. :

THE ROLE OF THE VETERINARIAN IN OUR SOCIETY

The-activities of all veterinarians contribute to public health. Veterinary medi-
cine is concerned with the health and well-being of animals and man. It is con-
cerned with the control of diseases transmissible from:-animal to man and with
the discovery of new knowledge in comparative medicine. During the past twenty-
five years, activity in comparative medicine -and the biomedical sciences has
increased at -a spectacular rate and has. greatly  expanded the role of the
veterinary medical profession. :

Public health responsibilities of the veterinarian i

A large proportion of veterinarians’ professional activity is directed toward
protection of the consuming public.. The primary objectives of the veterinarian
are to prevent human illness derived from animal sourceg and to protect the
health of animals. ) : . !

Veterinarians carry a large responsibility in the field of publie health. Many
state and municipal codes require at least one veterinarian on the board of
health. According to a 1960 report of the Ohio Department of Health, veteri-
narians have the largest representation of any professional group serving on
local health boards. )

Veterinary medicine provides specific benefits to human health in three major
ways: (1) Removal of sources of infection to man through eradication or
control of those animal diseases transmissible to man, (2) Development of
preventives or treatments that can be adapted for use in man, and (3) Develop-
ment of food hygiene programs that protect the consumer against food-borne
diseases.

Removal of sources of infection.—More than 100 diseases of animals are
transmissible to man. In 1945, 10,000 cases of rabies were reported in animals,
and thousands of people in our nation were treated for this deadly disease.
As a result of research and training, the incidence of thig disease has dropped
more than 50 per cent in the past fifteen years, and 1967 marks the first year
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in our history with no human deaths from rabies. Veterinariang vaccinate
seven million of the nation’s fifty million dog and cat population annually.
Research is under way ito develop means for elimination of rabies in bats and
other wildlife. : ‘ S
~ Many viral diseases of man are transmitted by insects, and the survival of
the virus depends upon birds and other animal hosts. Three ‘types of insect-
borne virus encephalitis are recognized in the United States. Veterinarians
determine that species of animal life that are essential reservoirs of infection
and those that form necessary links in the animal-human infection chain.
Development of Treatment of Preventives.—Veterinary medicine, formerly
oriented to the study of animal diseases for the benefit of animals thmselves,
since 1940 has been oriented to comparative medicine and the biomedical sci-
encey. Advances in veterinary medicine contribute materially to human welfare
through the protection of man against  certain transmissible diseases, the
insuring of a stable economy for production of essential food and fiber, and
the safeguarding of the wholesome supply of food products of animal origin.
Today, veterinary medicine is faced with the additional challenge of providing
adequately trained manpower for research where animals serve as biological
models for studies of diseases that primarily affect man, and whose solution
can only indirectly benefit animals. o .
Ifood Hygiene.—In response to the nationwide demand for consumer protec-
tion, Congress-passed the Wholesome Meat Act in 1967 (Public Law 90-201) and
“Congress will consider at least three bills pertaining to inspection of poultry
and poultry meat products. The above legislation requires hundreds of veter-
inarians to implement the new program. Veterinarians participate in food
hygiene research and advise and assist in the development and maintenance of
recommended; ordinances regarding ‘milk sanitation, poultry inspection, and

sanitation of food service establishments. Animal diseases are of public health
significance because some are transmissible to man through milk, meat, poultry
and other animal food products. Food products may also serve as vehicles of
human infections, namely, typhoid fever, diphtheria, scarlet fever and strepto-
coccal infections. The American public takes wholesome food supplies for granted
and does not Tealize that often it is only through the activities of veterinarians
that foods of animal origin come from healthy animals and are inspected to
insure their gafety before reacihng the consumer. -

In fiscal year 1966, 104,988,350 animals were slaughtered under Federal Meat
Inspection. Veterinarians direct all slaughtering and administer the over-all
meat ingpection program, as well as the humane slaughter law, which requires
that animals be rendered insensible before slaughter begins. During 1966, over
264,992 animals at slaughter were condemned by veterinarians as unfit for human
consumption. In addition, over 9,765,514 animal carcasses were temporarily
retained until diseased or affected portions were removed. i

Veterinarians in the Bureau of Veterinary Medicine of the Food and Drug
Administration are concerned with the protection of human health. They develop
scientific methods for detecting worthless or harmful drugs and assure that
foods, drugs, and cosmetics are wholesome, safe to use, made under sanitary
conditions, and truthfully labeled. They determine the safety or danger of

additives (such as antibiotics and other growth stimulating drugs) in feed
consumed by food-producing animals to insure that meat, milk, or eggs are safe
for human consumption. :

Unfortunately, ‘the shortage of veterinarians avalable for food inspection has
curtailed the federal, state, and municipal food inspection programs and has
sometimes allowed adulterated, unwholesome, mislabeled, and contaminated
food 'to reach the consumer. ’ : RS

A wide variety of chemicals are used to protect animals and crops against
insects. Many of these chemicals leave a toxic residue which is cumulatively
deposited in the animal. When the residue exceeds acceptable levels of safety,
the affected product is disposed of in accordance with good food hygiene
principles.

Protection Against Tmportation of Foreign Disecases.—The risk of introducing
foot-and-mouth disease into the United States grows with increasing travel
abroad and the prevalence of the disease throughout much of the world. Great
Britain is experiencing the most severe outbreak of foot-and-mouth disease in
its history. Over 2,300 herds (415,800 animals) died or were slaughtered from
the beginning of the outbreak to February 1968 in a campaign to eradicate
thig devastating disease. :
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Through inspection of imported animals, poultry, and all animal by-products,
veterinarians prevent entry of foreign diseases into: the United States. Of the
981,860 ‘animals and 2,950,829 birds presented for import during 1967, 43,961
animals and 9,365 birds were refused entry because they were carrying diseases
contagious 'to man - and animals. During the same fiscal year, veterinarians
inspected and certified over 69,000 animals for export to foreign countries.

More than 15.6 million pounds of meat and meat food products from foreign
countries were condemned or refused entry in 1967,

Veterinarians in research

Three quarters of all veterinary medical prescriptions written today are
for drugs that were non-existent twenty-five years ago. Contributions to knowl-
edge in comparative medical sciences since World War II are greater than those
made in all previous years of history. ‘

The activities of veterinarians holding research or service positions in govern-
ment and industry are not as well known to the public ag those services rendered
by the veterinarians engaged in farm practice or operation of small animal
hospitals. Yet one-third of the veterinary profession is engaged in the former
category of activty. i

In 1965, it was estimated that veterinarians in the animal health industry
(pharmaceutical and biological) alone controlled a segment of industry valued
at $600 million annually. Veterinarians hold positions of leadership in approxi-
mately 310 different companies operating in the chemical and pharmaceutical
industries of the United States.

Although many of these individuals serve the areas of animal health, vet-
erinarians play a vital role in industrial research and development of drugs

of toxicology research for many of the pharmaceutical companies developing
drugs for human use. These include companies such ag Eli Lilly, Upjohn, Huff-
man LaRoche, CIBA, Warren-Teed, Pitman-Moore, Wm, §. Merrell, Sandoz and
Syntex.

Veterinarians have pioneered in toxicologic research concerning space; en-
vironmental hazards; pesticides; toxicants in food, air and water pollution ;
and chemical warfare agents.

Veterinarians’ activities include research in the discovery and development
of drugs and other chemicals to be used as food additives in the treatment of
human and animal digeases, After a new chemical ig synthesized, the veterin-

he must determine, through a long series of testing in many species of animals
whether or not the chemical is toxie,

Veterinarians in the biologics industry are engaged in discovery and develop-
ment of new vaccines, serums, and other biological products of animal origins,
Veterinarians have the responsibility not only for determining the value of
potential products, but also for assuring both  the safety and potency of the
products. Federal veterinarians supervise activities in more than seventy com-
panies Ticensed to produce biologics for diseage prevention and as treatment.

Study of spontaneous disorders in lower animals provides information more
relevant to human disease than does the study of artifically-produced diseases
in laboratory animals. A number of spontaneous models for human diseases have
been delineated by veterinarians, viz, ‘systemie lupus erythematosus in dogs
and mice, porphyra, in cows and pigs, atopic diseases in dogs, and balding in
primates other than man. Veterinarians are studying animals with naturally
occurring diseases (such as diabetes, heart disease, cancer, and blindness)
which are identical to their counterparts in man.

In December 1966, a faculty group in the College of Veterinary Medicine
at the Ohio State University made an important breakthrough in cancer research.
They discovered that leukemia is transmitted through the air and that animals
inhaling the virus develop leukemia. ’

Veterinarians in the Army and Air Force

Veterinary medical officers of the Armed Forces play a major role in pre-
ventive medicine and environmental health by protecting the health of service-
men stationed throughout the world. The functions of a military veterinarian
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are similar to those of the veterinarian in civilian life. His training in the
medical sciences enables him to participate in preventive medicine and research
activities. :

The military veterinarian has paralleled his physician counterpart in con-
tributing to human health and welfare through his responsibility for inspection
of all foods of animal origin consumed by the serviceman. The Department of
Defense has assigned world-wide food inspection responsibilities to the mili-
tary veterinarian. In addition, he has responsibility for disease control through
appropriate food handling, inspections of community areas, utilities and waste
disposal, and rodent conrtol. ‘

Because his training in medical science is parallel to that of the physician,
the Doctor of Veterinary Medicine assumes preventive medicine research fune-
tions in addition to those which are related to foods of animal origins. Large
numbers of veterinarians in the military service are engaged in research. For
example, research on the solution of highaltitude problems by using animals
and vehicles projected into space; acceleration and decelerations; space flights;
and space travel. Through animal experimentation, veterinarians determine
the effects of radiation upon animals and, by extrapolation, upon man. Other
examples are flight and ground feeding research ; preservation of foods by radia-
tion: research designed to protect against biological warfare; research on dis-
eases transmissible from animals to man; and: world-wide laboratory support.

Veterinarians in laboratory animal medicine

The laboratory animal industry is valued at nearly $500 million. Original
research data using animals in space prior to manned flights is an example
of the veterinarians’ participation. New treatments for disease, new vaccines,
and new surgical procedures are first developed by veterinarians on animals
to demonstrate their value and safety before such drugs or procedures are
used for man.

Animals used for biomedical research total 37 million annually. Veterinarians
are using millions of animals to study cancer-causing and cancer-inhibiting
chemicals, to measure the effects of radioactivity, and to study the reactions of
living erganisms in space. Taboratory animals constitute a vital resource for
medical and other biological research. Animals must be painstakingly calibrated.
and standardized as the most sensitive instrument in many health research
projects. Loss of laboratory animals from disease or malnutrition can have
an impact far beyond the cost of the animals’ replacement. It can meet set-
backs in scientific efforts in which millions of dollars are invested.

One of the growing phases of veterinary service is to provide healthy, uni-
form laboratory animals, for these represent indispensable elements in bio-
medical research. Veterinary research is concerned with the diseases common
to man and animals, and recognizes the usefulness of animals for experimen-
tation in the study of human health problems. Advances in animal health re-
search often open doors to the solution of human disease problems. Generally,
research in veterinary medicine makes contributions to human health and well-
being as well.

The magnitude of the role of veterinarians in laboratory animal medicine
is illustrated by the budget and staff of Dr. Zinn, Director of Laboratory Ani-
mal Resources at the National Institutes of Health. He has a budget of $3.6
million and a staff of 300 employees.

Veterianarians in large animal practice

Veterinary research, clinical practice, public health, and regulatory activities
in the United States have made possible an abundance of safe, wholesome pro-
tein foods. The average per capita consumption of food in the United States
exceeds 1500 pounds per year. Over 650 pounds per capita are foods of animal
origin.

Veterinarians are currently responsible for the health of 108.4 million cattle,
100 million hogs, 30 million sheep, 2.5 million poultry, and 3.1 million horses.
Estimates of the value of these animals are: cattle, $12 billion; swine, $1.2
billion ; sheep, $201 million ; and poultry, $480 million. .
Veterinarians in small animal practice

These veterinarians, recognizing the close association between pets and their

owners, are constantly striving to eliminate or minimize diseases—such as rabies,
psittacosis, and tuberculosis—which might be transmitted to human beings.

.
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They provide service to 25 million dogs, 20 million cats, and an estimated 20
million caged birds in the United States.

THE INCREASING NEED FOR DOCTORS OF VETERINARY MEDICINE

. The national demand for veterinarians has increased as the population has in-
creased and as the veterinarian’s role in our society has broadened. The nation’s
present total of 24,328 D.V.M.’s cannot. fulfill the current responsibilities of the
veterinary medical profession.

Recent new legislation has placed extensive additional demands upon veter-
inarians. Hundreds of veterinarians will be required to carry out the require-
ments of the 1967 Wholesome Meat Act and the 1966 Laboratory Welfare Act.
Several hundred more will be required when bills on poultry .inspection, cur-
rently before Congress are enacted. o o

As our population increases and creates a demand for a greater food supply,
control of animal diseases becomes imperative. Current estimates indicate the
need for a 50 per cent national increase in food production by 1975 and a
200 per cent increase by the year 2000. :

The federal government places a $2.8 billion annual price tax on livestock and
poultry losses due to infectious and non-infectious diseases, insects, parasites
and nutritional disorders. In addition to this actual loss, more than $245 million
was spent in 1959 for pharmaceuticals, biologicals and other treatments for ani-
mal use.

Industries ultimately affected by loss of livestock through disease include meat
packers, tanners and animal fiber producers, The meat packers report an esti-
mated $31 million loss due to condemnation of carcasses in 1960.

Nationally, disease causes a loss of $6.73 per head on feed lot cattle going
to market. In Ohio alone, the annual loss exceeds $3.5 million.

An increasing proportion of doctors of veterinary medicine annually enter bio-
medical research and service in salaried positions in industry and government.
According to a survey conducted by the American Veterinary Medical Associa-
tion, 45.4 per cent of all veterinarians who graduated in 1964 entered health ac-
tivities other than private practice. (In contrast, only 29 per cent of the 1964
newly graduate physicians entered fields of health activities other than patient
care.) Many enter professional health-related activities in areas such as (1)
public health; (2) laboratory animal medicine; (3) U.S. Army and Air Force;
(4) animal disease control agencies; (5) biomedical research in government,
universities, and industrial laboratories; (6) meat inspection service; (7) World
Health Organization and Food and Agriculture Organization of the United
Nations; and (8) The Pure Food and Drug Administration.

The competition for doctors of veterinary medicine is evidenced by the exten-
sive advertising of industrial firms and the federal government in Science
magazine and in the professional veterinary medical journals. A shortage of
veterinarians has made it impossible for the pharmaceutical and chemical indus-
tries to employ adequate numbers to conduct research designed to discover, de-
velop, and test drugs and chemicals for food and cosmetic additives and for
treatment and prevention of disease. In the field of toxicology, this shortage has
reached emergency proportions., With over 3,000,000 chemicals known, and new
ones being synthesized at the rate of 7,000 a year, far more veterinary toxi-
cologists are needed than presently can be trained by the colleges of veterinary
medicine. The international tragedy which occurred a few years ago, when many
babies were born without hands or feet because pregnant mothers consumed
thalidomide, could have been averted by animal testing of the compound “thalid-
omide” prior to human use. i

The “Community Health Concept” being promoted across the United States
further exaggerates the need for veterinarians. The commentary on the urban
“rat problem” in a recent issue of Time magazine cited five major diseases of this
rodent which are readily transmissible to man. Doctors of Veterinary Medicine
have made significant discoveries pertaining to each of those five major diseases.
Veterinarians are adaptable professionally and scientifically, and will serve
well within the framework of the new “Community Health Concept.”

Dr. W. T. 8. Thorp, a member of the Advisory Council of the Bureau of Health
Manpower, U.S. Department of Health, Education, and Welfare has predicted
a shortage of 20,000 veterinarians by 1985. He declared that this is occurring at
a time when modern medicine in all its categories, including veterinary medi-
cine, requires a greater degree of competence and specialization than ever before.




296

THE NEED FOR FEDERAL SUPPORT OF VETERINARY MEDICAL EDUCATION

Citizens who are genuinely concerned with our nation’s total health and wel-
fare, recognizes an emerging national emergency created by the extreme short-
age of veterinarians. The obvious answer is to expand the colleges of veterinary
medicine in a manner which will enable them to accommodate the large num-
bers of young men and women who apply for admission. Facilities and opera-
tional support are not adequate even for the students currently enrolled in the
veterinary medical colleges in this country.

At one of the oldest and well-established colleges of veterinary medicine, 50
per cent of the professional students and a large portion of the faculty are lo-
cated in temporary space in the university’s garage. That college is awaiting
funds to become available for construction of teaching and research facilities.
Equipment for instruction is either antiquated or so limited as to handicap the
laboratory instruction in many schools. Their factulty and technical personnel
are being lost to colleges of medicine, industry and government laboratories
in the fierce competition for veterinary medical manpower. '

Eighteen colleges in seventeen states carry the burden of supplying the na-
tion’s veterinarians. Each of these colleges is accredited by the Council on
Bducation of the American Veterinary Medical Association, and their graduates
are eligible to take state and national board examinations in veterinary medi-
cine, dentistry and surgery ; but the number of veterinarians graduated each year
from all colleges totals only about 1,000. i

Six to eight years of university education is required for the Doctor of Veteri-
nary Medicine degree. The courses required are nearly identical to those required
for the degree of Doctor of Medicine, except that all species of animals except
man are considered.

After two to four years of pre-veterinary medical education in the university,
students may apply for admission to the College of Veterinary Medicine where
an additional four years of professional education is required before the degree
of Doctor of Veterinary Medicine is awarded. During the past sixteen years at
The Ohio State University, 66 to 75 percent of the well-qualified applicants for
admission to the College of Veterinary Medicine could not be accepted because
the college has inadequate facilities and faculty to accommodate more students.
For the same reasons, during the past sixteen years, 8 per cent of the Doctors
of Veterinary Medicine were refused admission to the Ph. D. programs in one of
the departments. :

The deficiencies in veterinary manpower are assuming alarming proportions.
The number of professional students in the nation’s colleges of veterinary medi-
cine must be increased by two- to three-fold if a national emergency is to be
avoided.

The following is a quotation from a report in the 1961 proceedings of the Amer-
jcan Association of Land Grant Colleges and State Universities :

The best estimates based on current needs indicate that the number of
veterinarians in the country should be tripled by 1980. . . . in order to ac-
complish this . . . the capacity of all the present veterinary colleges must be
doubled and at least five new veterinary colleges established immediately. In
response to an overwhelming demand for graduates, most veterinary col-
leges are now developing means of accommodating more qualified applicants
by increasing class size, or moving toward year-round teaching programs.

Pstimates have also indicated that a 800 per cent increase in the number of vet-
erinarians in the many specialties in veterinary medicine will be needed by 1975.

Achievement of minimal goals for increased enrollment in the Colleges of Veteri-
nary Medicine and maintenance of the quality of professional education requires
vastly increased financial support. Experience has clearly demonstrated that
adequate funds for development and expansion are not and will not be provided
by the states in which the nation’s eighteen veterinary medical colleges are lo-
cated. Since these colleges must educate veterinarians for the entire nation, fed-
eral support of their development and expansion is clearly justified. The efforts
of veterinarians to maintain animal health and directly and indirectly to promote
human health justify the contention that veterinary education is as deserving of
federal support as any other health profession for which provisions have already
been made in the Health Professions Educational Assistance Act. Insufficient
funds have handicapped educators’ attempts to adapt modern principles of edu-
cation—such as classroom use of computers, closed circuit television, and auto-
didactic or autotutorial laboratories—to veterinary medical education.
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Veterinary medical colleges have been unable to capitalize upon the well-
established new educational techniques because they were denied the educational

relating to the support of education in the health professions, including: educa-
tional improvement grants, construction of teaching and research facilities and
institutional support for innovations in veterinary education and research and
student loans and scholarship grants. The undeniable potential of the V. eterinary
medical component of the health professions can be reached through continued
and expanding support by the U.S. Public Health Service.

STATEMENT oF Davip B, DANIEL, DirEcTOR oF CoLrEgk RELATIONS, LOUISRURG
COLLEGE, LouisBure, N.C.

Mr. Chairman, it is with gratitude for the opportunity extended to me that I
render a short written statement which directs attention to the outright and criti-
cal need for federal operational funding in nursing education. Particular ref-
erence to the associate degree nursing program will be made. The conclusion to
be drawn is that H.R. 13096 or H.R. 15758 should carry provision for general
operational funding for all brograms which produce the registered nurse.

In my opening remarks I wish to quote from a recent publication entitled
Nursing in the South by Hessel H. Flitter. Permission for use of this material
before this committee has been .granted by Dr. Winfred H. Godwin, Director of
the Southern Regional Education Board, who with the financial help of the Kel-
logg Foundation, produced the publication.

“In 1957, the National League for N ursing recommended g congervative ratio
of 300 nurses per 100,000 population. Six years later, taking the expansion of

population by 1970. More recently, the Division of Nursing of the U.S. Public
Health Service reassessed the situation and set a goal for 1975 of 450 RN’s per
100,000 population.” 1 :

“. . . registered nurses . . . are brepared for beginning practice through three
types of progams: diploma programs administered and supported by hospitals,
generally three years in length ; associate degree programs administered by junior

two years in length ; and bachelor’s degree programs administered by senior c¢ol-
leges or universities, four to five years in length.

“Bach of these types of program must be approved by the state board of nurs-
ing in the state in order for graduates of these programs to be eligible to take the
state licensing examination, Upon successful completion of this examination, the
nurse is registered in that state and entitled to be called an ‘RN.’ *’ 2 . ,

“A large amount of the nursing services obtained by citizens in the South is
given by practical or vocational nurses. Practical nurses are qualified to give
care to the sick in hospitals and nursing homes under the orders of a physician
or the supervision of a registered nurse. Practical nurses generally receive their
education in one-year programs administered by vocational and technical schools,
hospitals, junior colleges, high schools, and independent agencies. Hach program
is approved by a state agency and only graduates of state-approved programs are
eligible to take the state licensing examination. All 50 states have some provisions
for licensing practical nurses, and 15 have legislation which requires licensure of
all persons employed as practical nurses. ; ‘

“Federal legislation which provided funds for educational programs, such as
the Manpower, Development and Training Act of 1962 and the Vocational Edu-
cation Act of 1963, has influenced the rapid expansion of programs preparing
practical nurses.” ® : . :

“Of the three types of pbrograms which prepare nurses for licensure as RN’s—
diploma programs constituted 80 percent of these programs in the nation and 77

1 Hessel H. Flitter, Nursing in the South (Atlanta : Southern Regional Education Board,
January, 1968), p. 1.

2 Ibid.; pp. 7-8.

3 Ibid., pp.. 23-24.
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percent in the South in 1960. By 1966, diploma programs had decreased to the
point where they represented 65 percent of the programs in the nation and 58
percent of those in the South.

“Although the diploma programs are still the most numerous, the most rapid
growth in recent years has been in the associate degree programs administered
mainly by junior colleges. In 1960, associate degree programs represented six
percent of the nursing programs in the South. By 1966, they represented 23
percent of the programs in the South and 32 percent of the 218 associate degree
nursing programs in the nation.” * )

“In the period between 1960 and 1966, the South experienced an overall in-
crease of 28 percent in admissions in the three types of programs that prepare
nurses for licensure as RN’s. When the admissions are examined for each type
of program, wide variations can be seen. Bachelor’s degree admissions increased
by about 85 percent, associate degree admissions increased by 650 percent, and
admissions to diploma programs decreased by more than nine percen B

“In 1966, the South averaged a ratio of 198 nurses to 100,000 population.
National goals for 1975 projected needs for 450 nurses per 100,000 population.
At the present rate of production of nurses, and in the face of an expanding
population, by 1975, the South’s supply of nurses may drop to 185 per 100,000
population. For the region to reach a conservative goal of 300 nurses per
100,000 population would require that graduation from schools of nursing be
increased by 1975 to nearly four times the number graduated in 1966.” ¢

TRENDS IN NURSING EDUCATION

«phere is a critical shortage of nurses throughout the nation today, but
nowhere is the shortage more pronounced than in the South. Not only is the
South’s present need for more nurses at a critical stage, but the prospects for
the future are even more alarming. Significant trends . . . indicate that the
situation in the South will get worse in the years jmmediately ahead, unless
a concentrated effort to increase the nurse supply is launched now.”"”

The development of the two-year associate degree nursing program is wide-
spread across the nation. Over 225 college controlled programs leading to an
agsociate degree in nursing education are in existence in the United States and
its territories. Currently North Carolina has eight associate degree programs:
six based in state-supported institutions; two based in Baptist junior colleges,
at Boiling Springs (Gardner-Webb Junior College) in the West, and Murfrees-
boro (Chowan College) in the Bast. As two-year associate degree programs
become the trunk line to the registered nurse labor supply, the baccalaureate
four-year nursing degree is becoming the trunk line to the ever increasing com-
plexity of Medical nursing supervision and administration. Baccalaureate pro-
grams now exist at nine colleges and universities in North Carolina, and are
anticipated in at least two others. It is apparent that the patient-care nurse labor
force will coninue to be in critically 'short supply with the expansion of the
baccalaureate program. The baccalaureate graduate tends to serve increasingly
in administration and supervision, while the associate graduate tends to provide
basic patient care. Certainly we need both in North Carolina, and care must be
taken to insure and maintain proper balance. '

“In 1966, an average of 819 nurses were employed per 100,000 population in
the states outside the South. In the South, only 198 nurses were employed per
100,000 population.” 8

Three-year ' diploma schools for nursing now number twenty-two in North
Carolina. These programs are based in public and private hospitals. Many of
these diploma schools are of excellent 'quality. However, ‘authorities in the
nursing field agree that operational costs are becoming increasingly prohibitive
for many hospitals; that the hospitals face a disadvantage in that they cannot
usually provide a college setting ; that the search for and maintenance of a com-
petent faculty is most burdensome. Further, these authorities agree that re-
cruitment is becoming more difficult with each passing year, and more expensive.
Therefore, while excellent diploma schools should be encouraged to persevere,
and should receive federal operational funding as provided in H.R. 13096, many

RIS

4 I'bid., p. 25.
& I'bid., p. 28.
6 Ibid., p. 44.
7 Ibid., p- 1.
8 I'bid., p. 1.
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feel that the three-year diploma school is out of step in today’s concept of nursing
education. - .

In Hessel H. Flitter’s study it was revealed that during the period October
1965, to October 1966, 1 diploma school was opened and 25 were closed in the
United States. In the South, including 15 states, 1 diploma school was opened
and 7 closed. During that same year in the United States, 44 associate degree
programs opened and none closed. Of that number in the Southern region 17
opened and none closed.

Some hospital schools have been quick to get out of the business in order to
affiliate with a nearby college. Cleveland Memorial Hospital in Shelby, North
Carolina, is a good example. Ity diploma school was costing approximately $90,-
000 per year. Now the Cleveland Memorial Hospital is supporting the associate
degree program at Gardner-Webb Junior College in the sum of $20,000 per year.
The hospital in Rutherfordton is supporting that program in a like amount ; and,-
both institutions are serving as cooperating hospitals in the practical area of
the Gardner-Webb curriculum. Since 1963 five hospital diploma schools have
dissolved in North Carolina. All are now associated with educational institutions
as cooperating hospitals to our associate or baccalaureate program. :

In short, Louisburg College recognizes the critical need for additional nursing
personnel in the north-central Piedmont of North Carolina. The institution also
recognizes the national trend in nursing education to be the two-year associate
degree program which is based at a junior college. We at Louisburg College are
also aware that private junior colleges which have exised primarily to serve
the liberal arts curriculum must become service oriented to a much greater extent.

The two-year program at a junior college meets the educational needs of stu-
dents who wish to obtain their nursing education in a relatively short period of
time in their own community and in a college setting where they can secure col
lege-level general education and nursing education.. Graduates of this type of
progress are eligible to take the State Board Examination for Registration as a
nurse. : :

Therefore, Louisburg College proposes the establishment of an associate degree
nursing program to begin in the fall of 1969 with an approximate enrollment of
from 30 to 40 students. It is estimated that $50,000 per year for the five years
1969-1974 will be needed for operational funding. Therefore, it is imperative that
federal operational funding be provided, not only for hospital diploma schools,
but also for the associate degree and baccalaureate programs in educational
institutions. . o

STATEMENT oF KARL R. REINHARD, D.V.M., Pu.D., DEAN, COLLEGE OF VETERINARY
MEDICINE, OKLAHOMA STATE UNIVERSITY, STILLWATER, OKLAHOMA

Fundamentally, medical science and veterinary medical science are one. The
differences between veterinary and human medicine result from the idiosyncrasies
of species with regard to morphology, adaptive physiology, pathoecology and
economic and sentimental values of the individual. Realistic appraisal leads to
the conclusion that economic considerations account for the disparity between
veterinary medical and human medical practice. This separation of the profes-
sions on the basis of species and economic considerations cannot logically be
carried over into the sciences undergirding them, for advances in those sciences
inevitably lead to progress in both professional fields. To cite a few instances,
mechanical pinning of fractures was developed to a great-extent in the treatment
of traumatic injuries of dogs. The transmission of infectious disease by arthro-
pods (Texas fever) was proved in the course of a veterinary disease investigation.
Although variolization was the first procedure derived for immunization against
viral disease, mass immunization against viral infections by parenteral admini-
stration of virus preparations was developed largely in veterinary medicine (hog
cholera; canine distemper). The determination of the etiology of Dicoumeral
(Sweet Clover) poisoning of cattle was an extremely significant veterinary dis-
covery which yielded great benefits later in application of the chemical agent in
the treatment of human cardiovascular disease. Conversely, many discoveries in
human medicine have been applied profitably to the practice of veterinary medi-
cine, notably in the treatment of degenerative and chronic diseases of household
pets and other animals of sentimental or surpassing economic value. Most of the
therapeutic compounds developed in recent years for human medicine have not
only been tested in animal models, but have been used in veterinary medical
practice to its betterment. ‘ : :
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The ‘value of veterinary medicine in the protection of health and productivity
of farm animals has a direct bearing on the well being and excellent ‘state of
nutrition of the American people in assuring a large, economical supply of foods
of animal origin. This fact, alone, is worth substantial federal support of veteri-
nary education and research. o

The presence of a veterinary profession-—in these days of peril of war—affords
a large reserve of auxiliary professional competence for medical and surgical
treatment and care for the American public, should a national or local disaster
occur. It is probably true that present federal plans for civil emergency do not
include plans to utilize veterinary physicians and surgeons at their true potential.
Present plans call for the use of veterinarians to inspect foods of animal origin
and similar activities—which could be conducted just as well by trained tech-
nicians under emergency situations. However, whether or not present plans are
adequate for full utilization, the veterinary profession could provide thousands
of skilled surgeons and physieians who could be assimilated by the medical
profession for emergency use in regional or national disaster. !

Scientifically, the veterinary profession can be of inestimable value for the
conduct of comparative medical research (interpreting the latter term in its
broadest aspect). Wherever animals are involved in experimentation, comparative
medical research is in progress. While it would be impossible—and unwar-
ranted—to have every animal experiment under veterinary supervision, it is true
that animal experimentation has suffered, in general, from the lack of applica-
‘tion of good principles of animal medicine which are known to most veteri-
narians. Nevertheless, it is also true that, due in part to inadequacy of numbers
of veterinarians available and in part to lack of sufficient specialized orientation,
the veterinary profession is pressed to provide full service in this area and must
strive to correct the deficiency as early as possible.

The veterinary profession, in the academic, governmental and industrial set-.
ting, has produced an immense amount of information of direct or corollary
benefit and applicability to the advancement of human health. This applies not
‘only to the solution of problems of diseases shared by man and animals, but
also to discoveries of fundamental veterinary scientific value which bear directly
on human medical issues. i ; ) : !

Since the passing of the horse as the prinicpal means of local transport and,
with it, the passing of proprietary veterinary colleges, individual states have
borne almost all of the cost of education of the nation’s veterinarians—private
and federal contributions have been almost negligible until recent times. While
state support has been the salvation of veterinary education for a generation or
more, some of the difficulties in attainment of a full professional mission are
also traceable to state interests. For the most part, veterinary colleges are on
agricultural school campuses. While this helps to keep the profession well-
oriented toward its large and serious agricultural responsibilities, it has also
served to retard the development of small animal medicine and in fullfillment
of many veterinary roles of importance to the nation. Furthemore, state funds
are dedicated overwhelmingly to support of teaching programs, The small propor-
tion of state funds devoted to veterinary research is often dedicated to issues of
Jimited seientific significance or scope. Under present circumstances, it is ex-
tremely difficult for veterinary colleges to utilize funds for research facility
construction because the necessary matching funds are not easily obtained from
state and private sources. LR

The size of the professional limity the fulfillment of its traditional role as
well as the extent of its participation in medical and public health services and
research, Only eighteen schools are established and in operation. These are
hardly sufficient to bring the practicing profession to a size commensurate with
national needs. There are plans for moderate increase in class size and the
establishment of two new schools—but these will not be adequate to bring the
size of the profession in line with its role, both actual and potential. Further-
more, classes cannot be expanded nor schools established without first obtaining
sufficient veterinary academic manpower, With quantity we also need quality—
to expand student bodies without commensurate and preliminary expansion of
academic staff can only lead to mediocnity.of the finished product. The dilemmas
of the veterinary profession are matters of vital national concern and worthy
of congressional action. . . P :

Rightful concerns consist of the following: . )

1. Provision of adequate numbers of veterinarians, appropriately trained, for
health practice, particularly in the area of animal-borne disease. . :
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2. Provision of adequate numbers of veterinariansg, appropriately trained, for
fupdamental and applied research in comparative aspects of medical and health
sciences. : e :

3. Provision of adequate numbers. of veterinarians, appropriately trained, for
research and practice in laboratory animal medicine. i -

4. Provision of special training for veterinarians to augment the medical man-
bower required for care in event of national or regional disasters. )

5. Provisions of more and better-oriented veterinarians to meet the publie
demand for care of agricultural and pet animalg through more efficient and
innovative techniques of providing mass animal health care. .

Note that the concern is not only for more veterinarians—but for veterinarians
with advanced or specialized skills. :

To meet these and corollary needs, I believe it is greatly in the public interest
that the federal government should give strong support to : . : :

1. The establishment of new veterinary schools, particularly in environments
where they can develop fundamental medical science programs of great merit,

2. The establishment and further development of graduate level training in
the basic veterinary medical sciences, ;

3. The support of veterinary professional studies and the support of veter-
inary graduate studies in health and medical sciences by increased loan and
scholarship support.

4. The provision of teaching and research facilities in medical sciences,: at

veterinary colleges, with greatly decreased requirements for matching funds.

of veterinary medical sciences in veterinary colleges which by virtue of staff
development or location have developed unusual potentials.

6. The development of g program for integration of the veterinary medical
profession into the emergency medical care activities of the nation in disaster
situations. ik

7. A determined effort for greater incorporation of veterinarians and veterinary

scientists in the service and research activities of the federal government

wherever the professional talents or special proclivities of veterinarians can
be utilized profitably. !

STATEMENT oF CHRISTINE STEVENS, PRESIDENT, ANIMAL WELFARE INSTITUTE,
) NEwW YorRk

Specialization in the practice of medicine has obscured the faect that there
is but one medicine, whether it be studied in man or in animals, as modern
research is generally done, and whether it be practiced on man or on animals.
Veterinary medicine obeys the same biological principles, is based on the same
scientific studies and takes part in contributions to medicine as a whole. Because
of the major role of animal experimentation in modern medicine the veteri-

be to omit what is in many cases the most essential part of health research for
the benefit of human beings, a knowledge of animal health and needs of the
animals used in the laboratory. i . . i
Long needed improvements in care and housing of research animals are now -
being made in scientifie institutions throughout the country in compliance with
the Laboratory Animal Welfare Act, P.L. 89-544..One of its requirements, that
animals receive “adequate veterinary care” means that the demand for men and

Health Division, Agricultural Research Service, United States Department of
Agriculture, The outstanding advances in animal welfare made since they have
undertaken the inspection and licensing of animal dealers and the inspection
and registration of research facilities is worthy of high praise. It is a tribute
to veterinary medicine generally and the devotion and a’bility of these men

where - stultifying and unproductive controversy “had reigned for years till
practical scientific and humane principles were put into effect in implementing
the new law. o g
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Tor the continued enforcement of the Laboratory Animal Welfare Act, P.L.
89544, for the continued enforcement of the other important programs of
U.S.D.A’s Animal Health Division in disease eradication or control, protecting,
the health of livestock on which we depend for food and other necessary products,
well trained veterinarians are absolutely essential. The mnation’s veterinary
schools need and deserve the support which would be provided if they are in-
cluded in the provisions of the Section on’' Institutional Grants of H.R. 15757.

We pride:ourselves as a nation on our humane attitudes. We pride ourselves
on development of preventives and cures of disease and injury. For the con-
tinuing development and the support of these jdeals and goals, good men
trained in the veterinary medical discipline must graduate in increasing numbers
from the eighteen colleges which give the D.V.M. degree.

On behalf of the Animal Welfare Tnstitute I respectfully urge the distinguished
members of this committee to amend H.R. 15757 to include veterinary colleges
before recommending its passage by the full House of Representatives.

STATEMENT OF FRED C. DAVISON, PRESIDENT, UNIVERSITY OF GEORGIA

The Role of Veterinary Education in Agriculture is of traditional and obvious
importance because of the necessity of controlling and eliminating diseases of
animals producing food for man. However, an increasing and even greater role
for veterinary education is training new graduates to function as an indepedent
group of scientists with a vital and legitimate role in biomedical research and
public health programs. The research contribution of veterinary scientists to
basic health sciences by use of experimental animals is of tremendous benefit
in solving problems afflicting and affecting the health of man. The study of com-
parative medicine by veterinary biomedical scientists has provided many solu-
tions to disease problems in man. All indications point to the increased use of
experimental animals for research to solve problems of aging, cancer, heart dis-
ease and other fatal diseases that shorten or debilitate the life of man.

In addition to vastly increased activties of veterinanrians in biomedical re-
search the recent passage of regulations for meat and poultry inspection to protect
the consumer requires an increase in the number of veterinarians.

The increased human need for animal protein food stuff in the world also calls
for more veterinarians to control animal diseases. The World Food and Agricul-
tural Organization estimates that a 50 percent reduction of losses from animal
diseases in the developing countries is a realistic goal -and that it would result
in a 25 percent increase in animal protein production. This reduction in-animal
losses would result principally from an increased supply of veterinarians edu-
cated to conduct biomedical investigations to control diseases causing deaths in
animals and likewise in man when transmissible.

Approximately one-half of the veterinarians in the USA are engaged in prac-
tice. The majority of the others are engaged in teaching and research or in sup-
porting positions such as laboratory animal medicine. The present occupations
of veterinarians in the USA are as follows : 7 percent in large animal practice, 19
percent in small animal practice, and 31 percent in mixed practice for a total of
57 percent of the veterinarians in the USA who are conducting practice. The
remaining 43 percent are engaged in teaching, research, consumer regulatory
work for the government, industry and in specialities such as laboratory animal
medicine. The latter category is a prominent example of a new activity for
which insufficient veterinariang have been educated. The demand for veteri-
narians with special qualifications in laboratory animal medicine to support pro-
grams in biomedical research has appeared suddenly and is unfulfilled. A recent
survey by the National Academy of Science identified about 2000 biomedical
research laboratories in the USA, which housed experimental animals and needed
the services of a veterinarian. At present only 106 veterinarians hold board
certification from the American College of Laboratory Animal Medicine.

The entire output of veterinarians graduated from all the schools in the US
this year would not meet the existing need for veterinarians in laboratory animal
medicine, which'is only one of the many specialties in biomedical research for
which veterinarians are in great demand. .

. The need for veterinarians considerably exceeds the productive capacity of
the present educational system. A long range forecast indicates that 40,000 veter-
inarians will be needed by 1980. This figure is 12,000 in access of what our present
veterinary colleges can provide during that period of time. Obviously the addi-
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tional 12,000 veterinarians can be educated only by enlarging existing schools
and building new schools.

There are 18 schools of veterinary medicine for the 50 states in the USA and
each serves more than the state in which it is located. The School of Veterinary
Medicine, University of Georgia serves a total of five sbates: Georgia, South
Carolina, North Carolina, Virginia and Maryland. Veterinary schools should be
viewed as a national resource instead of a state resource and therefore partly
supported by federal dollars in supplement to the appropriation from the state
in which the school is located.

The demand for entrance into the professional program of the veterinary
schools far exceeds the capacity of the existing schools. For example, the follow-
ing numbers of eligible preveterinary candidates were interviewed for entry into
the School of Veterinary Medicine at the University of Georgia :

1967 1968
Georgia_..________________. 49 53
South Carolina__. 10 14
North Carolina 10 13
Virginia___. 24 30
Maryland._ _ 28 46
Total 121 156

All of the above candidates have exceeded the average college student grade
point and have survived elimination on personal interview examinations con-
ducted within each state. From this total the University of Georgia accepted 64
students for the entering class of 1967 ; not all of these will be graduated be-
cause of the normal attrition-rate;

If federal assistance in the form of an institutional grant were available for
improving our present educational plant, and if a construction grant were avail-
able for building an addition to the present School of Veterinary Medicine, we
would have matching state funds to increase the size of our entering class to a
minimum of 85 students for an increase of 33 percent.

From the above discussion the -critical importance of H.R. 15757 (Health
Manpower Act of 1968) in support of veterinary education is obvious for theé
Southeastern states. This bill would provide vital support for construction grants,
student loans, and scholarship grants in the 18 schools of veterinary medicine
in these 50 states. :

It is unfortunate that veterinary schools have not been declared eligible to
receive institutional grants under H.R. 15757 in view of the direct contribution
of veterinarians to biomedical research, public health and consumer protection.
The importance of educating veterinarians to protect the health of man is in-
controvertible. We cannot emphasize too strongly the importance of making
schools of veterinary medicine eligible for institutional grants under this bill.

AMERICAN MEDICAL ASSOCIATION,
Chicago, IN., July, 9, 1968.
Hon. JoHN JARMAN,
Chairman, Subcommittee on Public Health and Welfare, Committce on Interstate
and Foreign Commerce, U.S. House of Representatives, Washington, D.C.

DeAR CONGRESSMAN JARMAN : On June 12, Dr. William A. Sodeman appeared
before the '‘Subcommittee on Public Health and Welfare of the House Committee
on Interstate and Foreign Commerce to present testimony on behalf of the
American Medical Association regarding H.R. 15757, the Health Manpower Act
of 1968. During the discussion which followed it was agreed that certain sup-
plementary information would be forwarded at a later date. That information
follows :

At one point Mr. Rogers asked for estimates of what the shortage of physicians
would be in five years. We do not have such an estimate, nor is there agreement
as to the extent of the present shortage. It should be realized that in recent years
the number of physicians has been increasing faster than has the population and
that the shortage is due to an increase in demands and not due to a decrease
in the ratio of physicians to population. From 1955 to 1965 the population of this
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country increased 17% and the number of active physicians increased 22%. The
recent report of the National Advisory Commission on Health Manpower pre-
dicted that for the decade ending in 1975 our population is expected to increase
by 139 and the supply of physicians by 17% or 18%.

It is calculated that in 1960 there were 149 physicians per 100,000 people in
this country. In 1965 the figure had increased to 153 per 100,000 people and it is
expected that in 1975 it will be 160.

Nevertheless, changes in the way physicians are being used and increasing
demands for their services lead us to predict that in the coming decade the
physician shortage will grow. The average physician, for example, is spending
a much greater proportion of his time in administrative duties and there is. a
growing need for physicians in full-time administrative positions occasioned by
recently enacted Federal programs.

Mr. Rogers called attention to relatively large increases in total budgets and
‘numbers of full-time faculty and much smaller increases in numbers of graduates.
Dr. Sodeman pointed out that the figures do not tell the whole story ‘and agreed
to provide further explanation. As Dr. Sodeman pointed out, the figures presented
made no reference to the role of parttime faculties in medical schools. Advances
in medical science, the growing importance of research, and other factors have
compelled the medical schools to depend to a greater extent upon full-time,
salaried faculty. While the number of part-time faculty also has increased, the
relative role of the full-time compared with the part-time faculty has increased
substantially in recent years. N

Of greater importance is the increased responsibility of the medical schools
for research. Between 1958-1959 and 1965-1966 the total expenditures of the
Nation’s medical schools increased by $563,155,511 as the Fact ‘Sheet indicates.
However, $369,968,598 or 65% of this increase is accounted for by funds avail-
able for support of sponsored programs, mostly research and research training.
While the increased research activity of the medical schools undoubtedly im-
proved the quality of the educational programs of the medical schools, it would
not be expected to increase appreciably the number of medical students the
schools were capable of educating.

Tt should be remembered also that medical school faculties carry a large share
of the responsibility for the education of students other than medical students.
In recent years there has been a marked increase in the number of such students.
It was found, for example, that in 1960-1961 medical gchool faculties were re-
sponsible for 83,364 students other than undergraduate medical students, cal- -
culated in terms of full-time equivalents. This is more than the number of under-
graduate medical students at that time, 30,093. In 1965-1966 this number had
increased to 43,335, an increase of about 30%.

Finally, there was a rather substantial inflation from 1958 to 1966.

Mr. Rogers pointed out that. the bill’s requirement of an increase of 2%49% or
five students was an insignificant requirement and asked for our recommenda-
tion as to a more substantial one. The bill also provides that, in the case of the
institutional grants, a large part is distributed in such a way that a school
receives twice as much per additional student as for one previously enrolled.
We believe that, if the appropriation under this bill is sufficiently great, this
provigion provides enough incentive for the schools to increase their enrollments.
If the appropriation is very small, it would not be effective regardless of the
requirement, We doubt that it would be wise to require every school to increase
its enrollment. Some already are in a very critical financial situation and the
enrollment could not be increased without serious risk of lowering the quality of
their educational programs disastrously.

Mr. Rogers asked Dr. Sodeman to “let us know what you think would be a
realistic ceiling on project grants.” It is now $400,000. Mr. Rogers indicated that
he would agree to raising the limit but not removing it. To a greater or lesser
extent a limit ties the hands of the people administering the Act. The size of
the appropriation pretty well limits the amount that can be granted to a given
school. According to our information some schools are incurring annual deficits
in excess of $1,000,000, a situation that cannot continue. If the limit in the bill
were raised from $400,000 to perhaps $1,000,000, it might be possible to rescue
such a school from its critical situation.

The amount, if at all, that a given school can or should expand must be deter-
mined by the local situation. This involves such matters as the state of the
buildings, available space for expansion, architectural considerations, the avail-
ability of local funds for matching purposes for construction, the availability of
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local operating funds, and so on. The establishment of new schools depends upon

'the number of universities in the country in a position to establish medical
schools and our suceess in persuading them to do so. There is no present pos-
sibility of too many medical schools being established. If many additional univer-
sities are persuaded to establish medical schools, it will be because .the Congress
has made it economically possible for them to do so by providing both construc-
tion funds and operating funds under attractive conditions. ;

Mr. Skubitz asked if we would provide information as to what proportions of
one graduating class is going into practice, into research, into teaching or indus-
try. It should be realized that a number of years elapse after a class graduates
before the ultimate destination of itg various numbers is known for somewhere
between two and six years of graduate training and two years in the armed
service follow. graduation. Mr. Cahill’'s questionnaire circulated to the deans
showed the present intention of two recent graduating classes as these were
known to the deang answering the questionnaire. It was reported to Mr. Cahill
by the deans who replied to the questionnaire that of the students graduating
in 1957 and 1958, 69.5% expected to specialize, 159, expected to go into general
practice, 11% into research or academically oriented careers, and 4.59, into
military service or administrative medicine, The latest study showing  what
students graduating in a given clags year actually do a number of years later
is one conducted in 1965 and 1966 of the physicians who had graduated in 1955,
ten years earlier. It was found that in the class of 1955, 69.99% were in private
practice, compared with 77.6% of the class of 1950. 9.59% were in teaching or
research compared with 6.3% of the class of 1950. 76.89% of the class of 1955
limited their practice to a specialty and 17.7% were in general practice, com-
pared to 68.19 and 24.6% respectively for the class of 1950. The relevance of
these figures to the behavior of the class of 1968 is uncertain, '

I hope that the information provided above clarifies and amplifies adequately
that presented in our testimony before the Committee, ;

Let me express on behalf of the American Medical Association appreciation
for the opportunity provided our witness to appear before the Subcommittee and
bresent our views on the subject of health manpower,

Sincerely,
F. J. L. BLASINGAME, M.D.

STATEMENT oF HENRY B. PETERS, O.D., ON BEHALF OF THE ABSSOCIATION ' OF
ScHooLS AND COLLEGES OF OPTOMETRY AND THE AMERICAN OPTOMETRIC ASSOCIA-
TION ‘

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, T am Henry B. Peters, O. D,
Assistant Dean, School of Optometry, University of California at Berkeley. This
month, I am completing a one-year term ag President of the Association of
Schools and Colleges of Optometry whose members are the nation’s ten optometric
teaching facilities. I also serve as a member of the American Optometric Associa-
tion’s Committee on Public Health and Optometric Care.

The Association of Schools and Colleges of Optometry and the American
Optometric Association appreciate this opportunity to express support of H.R.
15757, the Health Manpower Act of 1968. While there are a few points we feel
may warrant further consideration before bassage, there is no question about
the need for continuing the programs with which the bill deals.

Optometric educational institutions have witnessed firsthand some of the re-
sults of the Health Professions Bducational Assistance Act and subsequent
amendments. One of the most recent events pointing up the benefits of the Act
was the dedication of a new optometry building at Indiana University in April,
The building houses the Division of Optometry and provides additional facilities
for graduate school programs in Physiological Optics.

In June last year, the College of Optometry at Pacific University, Forest
Grove, Oregon, dedicated its expanded facilities made possible in part by a
$300,000 grant under P. I, 88-129. There are other projects in progress, includ-
ing facilities at Illinois College of Optometry in Chicago and Southern College
of Optometry in Memphis, Tennessee.

The remaining six colleges of optometry have also taken steps to improve or
expand their facilities or teaching programs,

Continuing Federal support is essential to assure the availability of optometry
school graduates to provide vision care services to our 200-million citizens, Grants
and loans authorized by existing legislation have played a major role in further
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upgrading the quality of optometric teaching facilities and increasing the number
of students the schools are able to train. :

We do have some reservations about the new formula requiring a 214 % or
five-student increase of first year students as the basis for qualifying for a grant.
It is conceivable this requirement for expanded enrollment could lead to even
more serious difficulties for optometric teaching institutions already hard-pressed
financially. One of our schools, the University of Houston College of Optometry,
provides a good example of how this may work. In a letter to the AOA comment-
ing on this legislation, the Dean of the school states: “x % % we are caught be-
tween needing to build for programs which we do not have or delaying building
until we have developed the programs for which we do not have space.” This is
a fairly typical situation among most of our schools and colleges. They cannot
qualify for federal assistance until they have the sdditional enrollment, but they -
cannot physically accommodate the additional enrollment until they have federal
financial assistance to provide more space.

Tt is our thought the required increase of optometric manpower might be
achieved more efficiently and economically by new or additional schools rather
than by arbitrary expansion of our present ten schools.

The pending proposal will also expand the scope of existing laws to include
other disciplines important to the general health of the public; this is commend-
able. We would urge that any funding formula contained in this bill be carefully
reviewed to assure that programs initiated under existing law in no way be
curtailed.

We hope Congress in its wisdom will move promptly to provide funds suffi-
cient to accelerate the health care training programs and to assure the necessary
increases in funds required to administer such programs.

The amendment to Section 723 of the Public Health Act is an important one, as
it extends the use of facilities to research, medical or health library purposes,
in addition to teaching. Research constitutes an essential adjunct to training of
health care practitioners. Adequate library facilities provide reference data to
support research activities. Since this portion of the Act applies to professions
other than medicine, however, we feel it would be appropriate to amend the lan-
guage on page 4, line 19, it read “health professions library” rather than “medical
library.”

Deans of the various optometry schools were solicited for comments on this
legislation when it was first introduced as §. 8095 in the Senate, a bill identical
to H.R. 15757. Responses from some of the schools are attached to this statement
for your information. Statements from other optometry schools may be sub-
mitted separately.

The Association of Schools and Colleges of Optometry and the American
Optometric Association are pleased to have had an opportunity to support this
legislation, which will assure that health care professions will be able to further
extend the record of achievements made possible by the original legislation being
improved upon by H.R. 15757.

Henry B. PETERS, M.A., 0.D,, F.AA.O.

Title: Associate Professor of Optometry, Assistant Dean and Director of
Clinies, School of Optometry, University of California.
Place and Date of Birth: Oakland, California, 1916.
Bducation: A.B., University of California, 1938, Optometry M.A., University
of Nebraska, 1939, Educational-Psychology.
Professional and/or Business Experience:
President, Association of Schools and Colleges of: Optometry, 1967-68.
Vision Consultant, Contra Costa County, California, School Dept.
Vision Consultant, Lawrence Radiation Laboratory (AEC), Livermore.
Vision Consultant, Kaiser Aluminum and Chemical Company.
Research Fellow, American Research Council of Optometry, 1938-39.
Tecturer, Los Angeles College of Optometry, 1939-40.
Lecturer, Claremont College, Claremont Reading Conference, 1940.
Fellow, American Academy of Optometry, and former Chairman of Sec-
tion on Public Health and Occupational Optometry.
Tellow, Distinguished Service Foundation of Optometry.
Fellow, American Association for the Advancement of Science.
Member of the Faculty, University of California, School of Optometry,
since 1946.
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Vice-President, Children’s Vision Center of East Bay.
Member, Committee on Public Health and Optometric Care, American
Optometric Association, 1963-64, 1967-68. :
Educational Director, PHS-AOA Training Seminar on Optometry in Pub-
lic Health, February 1967.
Special field of interest is vision screening and its application in schools
and industry.
Author and co-author of many articles on optical problems and vision,
vision screening in schools, industry, and transportation.
Member, Ad Hoc Program and Review Council, California Medical As-
sistance Program. . :
Activities: Member, Sigma Xi and Phi Beta Kappa ; “Optometrist of the Year,”
California, 1959.
Personal History: Lt., U.S. Naval Reserve, 1942-46.

COMMENTS BY OFFICIALS OF SCHOOLS AND COLLEGES OF OPTOMETRY
REGARDING S. 3095

Illinois College of Optometry (Private), Chicago, Illinois :

“Would like to go on record in support of this bill”. (Dr. Alfred A. Rosen-
bloom, Dean).

Indiana University, Division of Optometry (State), Bloomington, Indiana:

“While there is built into the bill some provisions to increase enrollments
over the present figures, the legislators should consider the possibility of pro-
viding for an increase in the number of colleges of optometry rather than merely
expanding present facilities.” (Dr. Henry W. Hofstetter, Director).

Ohio State University, School of Optometry (State), Columbus, Ohio:

“We are in favor of the legislation, but do not favor the bonus or double pay-
.ment for schools which increase their enrollment levels above those of prior
years.” (Dr. Fred W. Hebbard, Director). .

Los ANGELES COLLEGE OF OPTOMETRY,
Los Angeles, Calif., March 21, 1968.
Dr. W. Jupp CHAPMAN, :
Chairman, Committee on Legislation AOA,
Tallahassee, Fla.

DeAr DR. CHAPMAN: Thank you for supplying the comments and copy of
S. 8095 to this college and our opportunity to comment is appreciated.

In reply to your telegram of March 20th, I have wired the ‘Washington Office
a summary of our attitude about this proposed legislation as follows: “Opinion
of this college S. 3095 represents great improvement over previous requirements
of Public Health Service Act, particularly in provisions for Library and Re-
search facilities and method of payment of Institutional improvement grants.
Favorable action recommended., Letter follows.”

As all of you must be aware, the availability of Federal Grants for construc-
tion, basic and special improvement grants, scholarships to students, loan funds,
and the like have represented major improvements to all schools of optometry.
The American Optometric Association and its hard-working committees and
staff are to be complimented on the work they have done to make all of this
possible.

In our opinion the new proposed legislation as is outlined in S. 3095, repre-
sents another major improvement in the wording of the Public Service Act.
As previously stated in our telegram we are particularly pleased with the at-
tempt to include research and library facilities in the provisions of the act. For
most colleges of optometry this can be a very welcome and convenient change
for by the very nature of their specialization optometry schools require the im-
mediate availability of these facilities within their buildings.

Additionally, we are in favor of the proposed change in the method of dis-
tribution of funds to the various professions. We believe it is as important to
consider the number of graduates as it is to consider the entering class. To
the suspicious mind this might appear as an incentive to graduate students who
are not as fully qualified as they might be but I believe that era in this profes-
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sion, as in the others, has long since passed and each school is concerned with
graduating a candidate for the profession with the highest qualifications that it
is possible to give him. As is the intent of the bill, this consideration for the
number of graduates may very well be the incentive to improve the counselling and
exercise the concern that some young men seem to require.

We do have some concern about the requirements for eligibility as it will
require a slight increase in enroliment for the entering class at this college.
This is a problem which must be resolved between the Council on Education
which establishes the ceilings and the individual colleges or the Association of
Schools and Colleges collectively. For most schools this problem will be re-
solved when new construction has taken place and expanded facilities are avail-
able.

In general we believe the proposed changes for the Public Health Service Act
are to the advantage of education in the Health Professions and we strongly
recommend the hearing committee act favorably towards its passage.

Sincerely,
CHARLES A, ABEL, O.D., Dean.

PENNSYLVANIA COLLEGE OF OPTOMETRY,
: Philadelphia, Pa., March 21, 1968.
Dr. W. Jupp CHAPMAN,
American Optometric Association,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR ME. CHAPMAN : S. 3095 is an important bill, but the most important area
is the pool of funds relative to Basic Improvement and Special Projects Grants
(pages 6and 7).

Should this area be so funded that there would be less than $1,500 per student,
the bill will be not worthy of its function.

This year’s operating budget here at P.C.O. breaks down to a cost of $2,735
per student. Our projections indicate a direct teaching cost of $3,375 within two
years. If one realizes that our tuition is $1,200 per annum, you will be painfully
aware that a vast chasm exists between cost of education and school income.

Muition has risen to its maximum here in Pennsylvania. Competitive health
care professions teaching institutions charge from $400 to $1,200 per annum as
tuition. It should, therefore, be obvious that tuition is not the answer to the need
for additional funds. - .

We in optometry have not as yet developed our capability for private fund
raising. This is true of most of the health care professions teaching institutions.
This facet of fund accumulation is too far in the future for effective use.

State assistance is still in its early stages. Here in Pennsylvania, it amounts
to approximately 89 of our operating budget.

It is, therefore, imperative that the Federal Government become more involved

“in the funding of all of the health professions teaching institutions.

As the professions become more affluent, it becomes more difficult to recruit
new teaching personnel and retain old personnel. The rewards of private practice
must be matched by the schools if competent faculty are to be used in teaching.
The schools cannot do so without massive new funding.

There must be a “crash” program for the training of new teachers. A ten-year
program is a must. Graduate optometrists must be enticed into post-graduate
studies to prepare themselves for teaching. This will take fellowships of -approxi-
mately $7,500-$10,000 per annum each for four-year periods. This to the end of
new M.A.’s and Ph.D.’s beyond the O.D. degree.

Senate Bill 8. 3095 is a most commendable piece of legislation. The keys to
its efficacy will be the amount of funding and the complexity of the regulations
set forth by H.E.W. )

No institution in the health care field can afford the personnel to spend full
time preparing proposals to H.E.W. The work is overv helming and if this is
required, it will subvert the philosophy of the Congress. Simple regulations and
reporting procedures are the concomitant of a successful program.

Thank you for the opportunity of getting this off my ichest. Tf I may be of
further assistance, please feel free to avail yourself of my time.

Cordially, .
STANLEY S. WiLLING, Ed. D., Dean.
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THE MASSACHUSETTS COLLEGE OF OPTOMETRY,
Boston, Mass., March 21, 1968.
Mr. RicHARD W. AVERILL,
Director, American Optometric Association,
Washington, D.C.
DraAr MR. AveErILL: I would like to say that as Dean of The Massachusetts Col-
lege of Optometry, I am heartily in favor of supporting the following legislation ;
Bill No. S3095—“Health Manpower Act of 1968.”
Please have this endorsement included in the Appendix.
Sincerely,
HyMAN R. KAMENS, O.D., Dean.

UNIVERSITY oF HOUSTON,
COLLEGE OF OPTOMETRY,
Houston, Tex., March 26, 1968.
Mr. H. E. MAHLMAN,
American. Optomeiric Association,
- Washington Office, Washington, D.C.

DEAR MR. MAHLMAN : This is in answer to the telegram by Dr. Chapman
concerning 8. 3095. All in all, these appear to be worthwhile amendments to the
Public Health Service Act. )

The section under “Grants for Multipurpose Facilities” page 4, line 13-23,
appears to be of great import to us. We have been working for a graduate pro-
gram for many years. Our inability to start the program has been due to lack of
faculty with the Ph.D. degree. We would also like to institute optometric tech-
nology and internship programs as well as a cooperative, optometric technician
program. We are somewhat hampered in starting these programs by the limita-
tions of our present physical facilities. Consequently, we are caught between
needing to build for programs which we do not have or delaying building until
we have developed the programs for which we do not have space. This section
seems to hold great value in terms of building facilities for a graduate program
to produce instructors and researchers in an area where there is now a great
need for manpower. In addition, this section includes library facilities which
are most important to us. I am somewhat concerned, however, by the term
“medical library” in line 19. It would be far better, from our point of view, if
the term “medical” were changed to “health professions.”

If lines 9-12 on page 5 mean that the act is encouraging Continuing Education,
this would also facilitate our providing updated material for the practitioner.
‘We have had competition this year between our Continuing Education Program
and our regular program for classroom, laboratory, and clinical facilities.

I find the change in title to “National Advisory Council on Health Professions
Education Assistance” pleasing.

All in all, the amendments appear to improve the Public Health Service Act
and should be supported.

Sincerely,
CHESTER H. PHEIFFER, Dean.

(Whereupon, at 8:50 p.m., the hearing was concluded.)
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